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OVERSIGHT ON THE MONTGOMRY GI BILL
(CHAPTER 30)

THURSDAY, MARCH 7, 1996

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING,

EMPLOYMENT AND HOWNG,
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS,

Washington, DC.
The hearing met, pursuant to call, at 9 a.m., in room 334, Can-

non House Office Building, Hon. Steve Buyer, (chairman of the
subcommittee), presiding.

Present: Representatives Buyer, Hutchinson, Evans, Mascara,
and Montgomery (ex-officio).

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN BUYER
Mr. BUYER. Good morning. The subcommittee will come to order.
At today's hearing, we will review the Montgomery GI Bill and

entertain suggestions on how to increase the buying power of veter-
ans education benefits. We welcome distinguished panels of veter-
ans education experts from the VA, and representatives of the De-
partment of Defense. Most importantly, I'm looking forward to dis-
cussing the issue with current users of the GI Bill.

Before we proceed, I want to pay special honor and tribute to the
distinguished Ranking Member of the full committee, Sonny Mont-
gomery, who is with us today, for his untiring efforts on behalf of
veterans education. As everyone in America knows, Mr. Montgom-
ery has announced he will retire after 30 years service as a Mem-
ber of Congress. Not only yourself, but it looks like the entire 30-
year club is going to retire. How many of you are there?

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Well, there were three in my class, all three
of those.

Mr. BUYER. Well, I would like to recognize you, Mr. Montgomery,
for any comments you have to say.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. G.V. (SONNY) MONTGOMERY,
RANKING MEMBER, COMMITTEE ON VETERANS AFFAIRS

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Well, thank you very much for having this
hearing. I think it's important that we continue to update the GI
Bill and find out ways that we can help individuals to increase
their education, help the military. So, I want to thank you, Mr.
Chairman, and members of this subcommittee, for having this
hearing.

It's not all that safe, sometimes people take a shot at the GI Bill
to change it. As you know, the Senate tried last year to increase
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the $100 a month contribution to $125 month to take away the in-
flation factor, and just not do it to other educational programs, and
we just felt that wasn't exactly right, and the military were strong
endorsers of keeping the program like it was and improving it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BUYER. Thank you.
I'd like to note we have a special visitor with us today, Mr. Ji

Xiaoming. Is he here? Yes, thank you. We welcome you to this
meeting room. He is from the Chinese Ministry of Civil Affairs,
who is here to observe proceedings today. He's in our country to
take a look at how we put together veterans affairs, and they are
also, somewhat intrigued that in China, a Communist Nation,
power is centralized within their Government. Here in the United
States power rests with the people, and I think they are intrigued
when power rests with the people and we are willing to bring in
members of the Government and ask them questions about how we
do things. So, it's the complete opposite, it's kind of a flip-flop, and
I d,;n't mind sharing the democratic process with other Nations.

I have a statement that I'd like to submit in full for the record
and I'd like to make several comments. One is that I recognize that
veterans education benefits, I believe, serve two purposes. First,
they offer the opportunity for a veteran to increase his or her earn-
ing power through higher education and training following service,
and by doing so, the veteran education benefit continues the de-
mocratization of education started by the original World War II GI
Bill.

Second, military recruiters use this readjustment benefit to help
persuade young adults and their families to answer the call to serv-
ice to their country.

I'll take the rest of my statement and submit it to the record.
The second comment is there are several of us in the Congress

who have been very disappointed with the National Service Pro-
gram and how it competes in the young talent pool. I just do not
believe that you can invigorate idealism in the youth by the pur-
chasing of volunteerism, and I believe that it denigrates real hu-
manitarian service.

[The prepared statement of Chairman Buyer appears on p. 43.]
Mr. BUYER. I'd like to recognize Mr. Mascara, if he would have

any comments he'd like to make.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. FRANK MASCARA, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF PENN-
SYLVANIA

Mr. MASCARA. Yes, thank you very much, Chairman Buyer.
Good morning. I'm pleased to be here this morning and starting

off on the right foot within an oversight hearing to review the oper-
ations of the historic Montgomery GI Bill. This program, rightfully
and proudly named for this committee's ranking Democrat, Sonny
Montgomery, has allowed millions of members of the Armed Serv-
ices all across this country to obtain higher education or to partici-
pate in a whole range of training programs.

Those who have studied the history of this vital program know
it was virtually single-handedly enacted in the mid-1980s by Rep-
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resentative Montgomery, my party's "Mr. Veteran," as a mod-
ernization of the original GI Bill.

Needless to say, the current program stands as a model of how
to encourage our bright, young and brave members of the military
to better themselves. Just as Sonny dreamed, it is a unique and
immensely effective program, and the only major federal edu-
cational assistance benefit that is earned by those who use it.

Each active duty member of the Armed Service or reservist who
enrolls in the program helps pay their own way by contributing
$1,200. After 10 years, 70 percent of the costs of the program have
been paid for by the participants, not many other federal programs
can make that claim.

From its beginnings, the Montgomery GI Bill has time and time
again more than met its two primary goals of assisting veterans to
readjust to civilian life and helping our military recruit the best
and brightest young men and women needed to make our all volun-
teer Armed Services work.

I know first hand the importance of the GI Bill and what it can
do for our young citizens.

As many of you know, I come from a part of the country that lost
hundreds of thousands of jobs in the 1970s and 1980s, in the wake
of the closing of countless steel plants and mines. As a result,
many of the area's young people turned to the military as a way
to acquire training and a possible career. Today, thousands of my
constituents are active duty military personnel or in the reserves.

When they leave the military, they naturally turn to their GI Bill
benefits as a way to get a degree and a good paying job.

Like some of those who will testify before us today, I wish there
was a way we could boost these benefits so that they more ade-
quately cover the cost of an education.

Knowing how greatly students rely upon their monthly GI bene-
fit to buy books and eat, I was most disturbed that during the two
recent Government shutdowns that new students could not receive
benefits and some work study students could not go to work. This
should never have happened, and I hope that it doesn't happen
again, and I'm anxious to be reassured that the backlog that built
up during these shutdowns has been eliminated.

I also want to add my concern to that which has been expressed
by Representative Montgomery about plans to possibly move the
Educational Service Center from the VA Central Office to St. Louis.
I want to hear the rationale behind that proposal. The bottom line
is that service simply cannot be curtailed.

I also want to express my support for the notion of setting up an
800 number that students could call to self-certify themselves each
month. I am not acquainted with all the details, but I can see this
would certainly help simplify the current process.

Finally, I want to say, Sonny, you should be proud of your ef-
forts. This program is a great tribute to you. I am humbled and
honored to be able to serve with you on this important committee.
We are certainly going to miss you next year, and I think I can
speak for all us here in promising you that we will work hard to
see that the GI Bill continues to function as a top-notch edu-
cational and military tool. God bless you.

Thank you very mulch, Mr. Chairman.
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[The prepared statement of Congressman Mascara appears on p.
53.]

Mr. BUYER. The first panel today is Army Lieutenant General
Samuel Ebbesen, Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Mili-
tary Personnel Policy, and we welcome you, General. With him is
the Honorable Al Bemis, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Manpower
and Personnel of the Office of Reserve Affairs. Mr. Bemis, of
course, is no stranger to these proceedings or this room, having
served Mr. Montgomery after his retirement from the Army for 22
years. He was with Mr. Montgomery from 1988 until the start of
the 104th Congress, and we welcome you back to this room.

Gentlemen, you may summarize your remarks and your entire
statement will be submitted for the record. I'll also note that the
Air Force Sergeants Associations has submitted their testimony,
and it will also be entered into the record, and I will operate under
the 5-minute rule.

[The statement of the Air Force Sergeants A.ssociations appears
on p. 80.]

Mr. BUYER. General, you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. SAMUEL E. EBBESEN, USA, DEPUTY
ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE, MILITARY PERSON-
NEL POLICY, DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE ACCOMPANIED BY
HON. AL BEMIS, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY, MAN-
POWER AND PERSONNEL, OSDIRESERVE AFFAIRS

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. SAMUEL E. EBBESEN
General EBBESEN. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased to

appear before the subcommittee this morning to discuss the Mont-
gomery GI Bill program for the active services. There is little doubt
that the Montgomery G1 Bill has met or exceeded the expectations
of its sponsors and has been instrumental in the success of the All-
Volunteer Force.

Thank you for Entering my written statement into the record,
and I appreciate that very much.

As you know, we recently celebrated the 50th anniversary of the
original GI Bill. The noted economist, Peter Drucker, described the
GI Bill by saying, "Future historians may consider it the most im-
portant event of the 20th century." Perhaps the most far-reaching
provision of that bill was the financial assistance it made available
for veterans to attend college.

The Montgomery GI bill traces its lineage directly to the World
War II GI Bill with one important change. While all earlier GI Bill
programs were designed only to ease the transition to civilian life
from a conscripted military force, since 1973 we have defended this
Nation with volunteers. The Montgomery GI Bill today is not only
designed to assist in the readjustment of former servicemembers to
civilian life, but also plays a major role in military recruiting.

In that regard, the Department continues to be successful, both
in the number and quality of the accessions, thanks largely to the
Montgomery Gi Bill. During fiscal year 1995, all services met their
recruiting objectives, assessing over 180,000 first-time enlistees,
and I might add, with excellent recruit quality.
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Mr. BUYER. I'm sorry, you said all services met their recruiting
objectives?

General EBBESEN. Yes, sir, all services met the recruiting objec-
tives.

Ninety-six percent of new recruits were high school diploma
graduates, compared with 93 percent in 1985, the first year of the
Montgomery GI Bill. Even more dramatic is a change in above av-
erage aptitude recruits. Seventy-one percent of new recruits scored
above average on the enlistment test in 1995, compared to 62 per-
cent in 1985. Moreover, in fiscal year 1985, 7 percent of our new
recruits scored the lowest acceptable aptitude category. We assess
fewer than 1 percent in this category now.

Through the first 4 months of fiscal year 1996 the services met
their numeric goals and the quality of enlisted accessions remained
extremely high. Ninety-five percent of new recruits were high
school diploma graduates, while 68 percent scored above average
on the enlistment test.

Incentive programs such as the Montgomery GI Bill are vital to
our success in attracting bright and well-educated people into our
military.

As our recruiting efforts have been particularly successful over
the past 10 years, so have the Montgomery GI Bill enrollment rates
continued to rise each year since the program's inception. With 95
percent of eligible recruits choosing to enroll in fiscal year 1995, as
compared to only 50 percent in the first year of the program, a
total of 2 million men and women from an eligible pool of 2.7 mil-
lion have chosen to participate in the program since it began in
1985. Such participation, I will say, clearly demonstrates the
attractiveness of this program.

In the early 1990s, we saw America's Armed Forces facing a sig-
nificant reduction in size as the Cold War ended. As with any
major strength reduction, the lives and career expectations of many
in the work force became uncertain. However, unlike in the last
major draw down of forces after Vietnam we wanted to ensure that
all affected servicemembers were treated with the respect, dignity
and appreciation they so richly deserved.

Your committee, sir, was instrumental in this, with the extension
of the Montgomery GI Bill eligibility to those who either chose to
leave service voluntarily or who were involuntarily separated as a
result of the draw down.

During the draw down, over 18,000 servicemembers who were
voluntarily separated enrolled in the program, and over 11,000 of
them have chosen to use their education benefits. I think that
speaks for itself.

Of the servicemembers involuntarily separated since February
1991, over 23,000 of them have enrolled in the Montgomery GI Bill
program.

Given our recent recruiting successes, we think our current basic
benefits appear to be adequate as enlistment incentives. However,
I will caution, if college costs, especially tuition fees, continue to
rise significantly above inflation, which is up about 43 percent now,
the amount of the stipend provided by the Montgomery GI Bill will
require close monitoring to keep the program competitive.

ii
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Recognizing the tight resource climate we all face, we welcome
the opportunity to work with your subcommittee to seek innovative
ways to keep the existing stipend at a satisfactory level, both to at-
tract new recruits and to help pay for a college education.

To that end, the Department is attempting to maximize existing
educational programs which are used during service as an effort to
give separating servicemembers a head start on their educational
goals. Extensive in-service education programs allow many mem-
bers to separate with a portion of their 4-year college program com-
pleted. This is a result of either traditional programs, such as serv-
ice-funded tuition assistance, or non-traditional programs, such as
college placement testing and academic credit for military training
and experience. Therefore, many veterans, after leaving active
duty, are able to enroll in a college program not needing the total
36 months of the Montgomery GI benefits to complete a 4-year
degree.

Mr. Chairman, I am elated to report at this time that the De-
partment has made great strides in improving the accuracy of the
data which is used tr, establish eligibility for the Montgomery GI
Bill benefits. Two years ago, when over 15 percent of the records
in the program database did not contain sufficient information to
identify participants' eligibility, we told you at that time we had es-
tablished a goal of reducing the unknowns rate to less than 5 per-
cent. I'm happy to report that this was an ambitious goal, but as
of January of this year only 3.5 percent of those records are coded
unknown, and I guarantee you we will continue to pursue un-
knowns and improve the data.

Before I conclude, I want to take this opportunity to pay tribute
to Congressman G.V. Spnny Montgomery, the man for whom the
GI Bill was named. With his pending retirement from Congress,
this may well be his last formal hearing on the bill, and it's impor-
tant to let him know how grateful we have been for his support.

In July 1995, Secretary of Defense Perry presented Mr. Mont-
gomery with the Department of Defense Medal for Distinguished
Public Service in a ceremony commemorating the 10th anniversary
of the Montgomery GI Bill. I have included the citation in my
statement, and I ask, sir, that you include it in the record.

Mr. BUYER. So ordered.
General EBBESEN. From a personal standpoint, I want to thank

the former Chairman for his friendship to me personally, and to so
many others in the Department over the years. We wish to thank
him for caring deeply about the welfare of both our servicemen and
women. It's been an inspiration to all of us. We thank you, and we
will miss you, sir.

Mr. Chairman, I know you will agree that significant improve-
ments have been made in military manpower over the past 10
years. Today, our voluntary military stands ready, willing, and able
to defend our Nation and its values and principles around the
world. Credit for success in attracting and retaining high-quality
personnel belongs in no small part to the Congress and, in particu-
lar, sir, to this subcommittee, frir providing us with the Montgom-
ery GI Bill program.
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Largely as a result of the program, we have been able to increase
and then sustain recruit quality, despite a shrinking pool of eligible
youth in a period of fiscal austerity.

Sir, I thank you again for the opportunity to appear before you
today, and I look forward to your questions.

[The prepared statement of General Ebbesen appears on p. 59.]

STATEMENT OF HON. AL BEMIS

Mr. BEMIS. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and members of the
subcommittee. This is not my first appearance before this commit-
tee. In a previous life, while I was still on active duty, I testified
about the benefits of the Montgomery GI Bill for the nctive compo-
nents, and I'm pleased to appear before you today to discuss the
Reserve Montgomery GI Bill and the challenges to its recruitment
value in light of today's rapidly rising tuition costs.

The Montgomery GI Bill for the Selected Reserve is a non-con-
tributory program that provides educational assistance to selected
Reserve members who enlist, reenlist, or agree to serve in the Se-
lected Reserve for 6 years. Unlike previous GI Bill programs, and
the Montgomery GI Bill for the active components, this program
provides the benefits before the qualifying military service is com-
pleted, and this unique characteristic transforms the Montgomery
GI Bill Selected Reserve into, not only an important recruiting tool,
but also into a powerful retention tool.

Once the servicemembers become entitled to benefits, they have
10 years in which to use them, providing they continue to serve in
the Selected Reserve. For full-time students, the benefits are cur-
rently paid at a rate of $197.90 per month for up to 36 months of
education.

Evidence of the program's effectiveness is reflected in high over-
all participation. During fiscal year 1995, more than 95,000 Se-
lected Reservists received Montgomery GI Bill education benefits,
and since the inception of the program over 375,000 National
Guard and Reserve members have applied for education assistance.

Studies conducted by our Sixth Quadrennial Review of Military
Compensation and other studies by the Rand Corporation confirm
that the Montgomery GI Bill for the Selected Reserve continues to
be one of the most important recruiting and retention incentives for
the Reserve components. It has been particularly important with
respect to retention. II 'ormation collected during our 1986 DOD
Reserve component sun ey, which was 1 year after implementation,
indicated that the Montgomery GI Bill was a major contributing
factor for remaining in the Guard and Reserve for 40 percent of the
servicemembers. In the 1992 DOD Reserve component survey, that
percentage had risen to 48 percent, and it's my belief that today
it is still one of the most important factors for remaining in the
Guard and Reserve.

We are beginning the planning for our fiscal year 1998 survey,
and that will be distributed in the fall of 1997, and we intend to,
again, include a whole series of questions to explore attitudes and
actions of Guard and Reserve members based on their experiences
and expectations of the Montgomery GI Bill.

Despite expenditure and recipient growth since inception, the
value of the Reserve Montgomery GI Bill in covering college tuition

.11
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fees has declined. In 1985 dollars, it offset 23 percent of the total
education cost. In 1994 this dropped to only 18 percent. Likewise,
if you consider just tuition and fees only, it has decreased from 45
percent to only 33 percent during that same time period.

The automatic increase provision enacted by Congress a few
years ago is a great way to offset the erosion of the benefit. How-
ever, when only a partial increase or no increase is provided in a
given year, the value of the Montgomery GI Bill will be eroded
more.

On the positive side, there are some exciting things happening.
One is the recruitment value of the Montgomery GI Bill. I want to
thank the Congress for including two new "kicker" programs in the
1996 Defense Authorization Act. This legislation allows for pay-
ment of a "kicker" up to $350 a month for Selected Reserve mem-
bers in addition to their Montgomery GI Bill Selected Reserve ben-
efits, if they enlist in a critical specialty or unit.

A "kicker" of up to $350 was also authorized to be given in con-
junction with the active duty Montgomery GI Bill to
servicemembers who have separated from active service and affili-
ate with a selected Reserve, again, in a designated unit or spe-
cialty.

What does this do for us? Well, the Reserve "kicker" on the Re-
serve program allows the Reserve components to compete for the
smart motivated kids who aren't willing to go on active duty, but
w ant to affiliate with the military and want to begin college right
away.

The Reserve "kicker" on the active program allows us to attract
those individuals who have decided to leave active duty and go
back to school. They are smart, motivated and have an honorable
discharge or they wouldn't be eligible to use the Montgomery GI
Bill, and by using this "kicker" authority we believe we can get
them for a 6-year burst in the Selected Reserve, and when added
to their 3 or 4 years of active duty gives them 9 to 10 years of serv-
ice. At that point, they are heavily vested, and we have a high
probability of keeping them as career reservists.

But, the real beauty of this lies in the fact that for every one of
these trained prior service individuals we get it is one less non-
prior service enlistee we have to recruit and train, thereby saving
some big bucks. As Mr. Montgomery used to tell me all the time,
"The best soldier we can get is the one we already have."

We've begun working with the services on an implementation
plan for these "kickers." Important items for us to address in the
plan are, establishment of critical units and the specialties, consid-
erations of levels or bands for "kicker" payment amounts, and iden-
tification of fimding for the service budgets. We anticipate a trial
period beginning in fiscal year 1997, with full implementation in
fiscal year 1998.

To supplement the recruiting and retention value of the Mont-
gomery GI Bill Selected Reserve, the Reserve components have
been strong supporters of non-traditional education programs. Be-
cause the Montgomery GI Bill Selected Reserve Program does not
meet the full cost of education, these non-traditional programs
have been important in stretching the reservist education dollar.
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The Defense Activity for Non-Traditional Education Support Ac-
tivity, DANTES, is a great friend of the reervist. It has offered
support to that equaled to the active duty members. The services
and servicemembers have realized significant benefits through the
voluntary education services such as credit by examination and
credit by evaluation. These time-saving programs are successfiil
methods of cost avoidance through accelerating a student's aca-
demic progress by awarding credit for what the student already
knows or has experienced, much of which is based on his or her
military service.

In 1995, the Florida Pilot Testing Program was begun, which au-
thorized all selected reservists in Florida to take the DANTES
Standard Subject Tests and the College Level Examination Pro-
gram, CLEP, exams at 25 National Testing Centers at participat-
ing colleges and universities in Florida. This allowed reservists to
drive to the nearest testing center, instead of being forced to travel
to a distant Reserve Education Center for the exams. The
servicemember is required to pay an $8 fee for the testing to the
test center, and then DANTES pays for the exam. This test pro-
gram in Florida will extend through December of this year, when
it will be evaluated to determine if it should be conti.aued or ex-
panded nationwide. Use of these National Testing Centers helps to
maximize the education assistance available to reservists, but it
still doesn't solve the problem of the rapidly rising cost of
education.

In closing, I, too, want to add my thanks to Congressman Mont-
gomery on behalf of all seven of the Reserve components. Until the
Montgomery GI Bill, there was no real education assistance pro-
gram for the Reserve components, and he's made that a reality for
them.

I want to thank you again for this opportunity to discuss this
vital recruiting and retention tool for our Reserve components, and
I'm prepared to answer your questions.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Bemis appears on p. 67.]
Mr. BUYER. Thank you, gentlemen.
The tuitIon spiral that we are facing began around the late 1970s

and early 1980s, and many at the time attributed it to the need
to spread costs over a declining student pool. But, when you look
at the facts, the actual enrollments from 1980 to 1990 grew from
11.4 to 13.6 million students, and so we've had that steady gain of
about 20 percent. Yet, tuition rose at twice the rate of inflation.

We went through tremendous debate within the country on the
rising costs of health care, but when you correlate it to the rising
costs of student tuition it doesn't even come close. It's amazing
when you compare that cost.

It is my sense is that the Pentagon and American colleges and
universities will be the last institutions to restructure in our soci-
ety. That's my present sense. And, I almost cringe when they say,
"well, let's just pour more money into it." Sometimes, as Ameri-
cans, we like to jump more at the solution rather than spending
more time on the problem.

I met with a midwestern college president yesterday, who in-
formed me that he has 15,000 employees at his university, and he
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was here begging for more research grants and research money, as
our colleges and universities continue to exist under their own
standards and audit procedures.

So, there's a real task in front of a lot of us. So, we are going
to enter a period of stagnation with regard to how much money
gets pour^d into certain programs. At some point in time, the uni-
versities must, in fact, restructure.

When dollars become scarce, though, it also forces us to think.
So, my question to you, General, is that we have multiple edu-
cational programs within each of the services, is that correct?

General EBBESEN. That's correct, sir.
Mr. BUYER. Why is it necessary to absorb all the additional over-

head with that approach? Why couldn't we move to more of a com-
mon goal and manage an educational program that would be DOD
wide? Why has that never been approached?

General EBBESEN. Well, I think, Mr. Chairman, that there is a
move toward that end in some regards. As we look to tuition assist-
ance, for example, the recent study done by the Marsh panel rec-
ommends that we take a hard look at making sure across the spec-
trum that everybody is getting the same kinds of benefits.

We are responding to that, as a matter of fact, at this point in
time. By the end of March I think we will have a first draft of a
program, we'll sort of equalize that piece across the services.

That's one step.
Some of the other things that we are doing I think are impor-

tant. Fcr example, the Department has established the Service Op-
portunity Colleges, which is a network of approximately 1,200 col-
leges and universities. It's ascribed to criteria designed to meet the
needs of members of this mobile population. Things that they do
for our population are very interesting: they try to use programs
such as minimum residency requirements and award credit for
military training and experience. They give them credit for learn-
ing through nationally recognized testing programs, and accept
transfer credits from other member universities (which is some-
times difficult to do in the normal process of the educational
system).

Mr. BUYER. SO, what I'm hearing is that DOD, in fact, would
favor an umbrella, I guess a unified umbrella type program de-
signed to ensure full credit under guidelines. Yes? No?

General EBBESEN. In what regard are you speaking Mr. Chair-
man?

Mr. BUYER. Here's what I have in my mind, we've got the serv-
ices with their own multilevel educational programs. I'm thinking
it can be more effective if DOD has a one program that's well man-
aged and DOD uses the power to make sure there's full accredita-
tion, so when they leave the services and go out, that they receive
these credits. That way we don't have as much economic draw on
the GI Bill.

General EBBESEN. I think the principle is worthy and we'll look
at it. We are looking at it, as a matter of fact. As I said earlier,
some of that has already begun, and the indications I have at this
juncture in time from the folks who are dealing with the education
pieces is that they are moving toward that particular kind of
process.

A
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Mr. BUYER. Okay. Would you please keep us informed?
General EBBESEN. Sure, absolutely will.
(The information follows:)
Actually, there has been a concerted effort recently on the part of Ms. Carolyn

Becraft, Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense (Personnel Support, Families and
Education), to centralize DOD policy and oversight of the voluntary off-duty edu-
cation program fer military personnel. She has reorganized to bring proponency for
this important program directly into her staff and has made Voluntary Education
one of our top priorities for this year. She has revised DOD Directive 1322.8, which
is the governing regulation for voluntary off-duty education programs, and is cur-
rently staffing it within the Department.

A number of other initiatives are in the planning stage to reinvent the way this
program operates to provide more uniformity and efficiency. We are aware of a
number of problems that need to be corrected; however, DOD in my view, should
not attempt to become an academic accrediting body. A major goal of the DOD off-
duty voluntary education program is to ensure that college credits earned by
servicemembers can readily be used to acquire a degree and, if necessary, be trans-
ferred to many American colleges and universities with ease. The best way to assure
transferability is to support servicemembers' enrollment in recognized and fully ac-
credited postsecondary institutions. Then, if a servicemember does not finish all the
requirements for a degree before separation, he or she can continue to work on that
degree at the same institution without loss of credit. Any DOD effort to provide ac-
creditation, apart from existing mechanisms through recognized Regional Accredit-
ing Associations, would increase the likelihood that credits would be lost if they
were issued by a governmental agency rather than a civilian academic institution.

Additionally, the economic draw on the Montgomery GI Bill would not necessarily
decrease with more credits completed while on active duty. Exactly the opposite may
be true. The more credits a servicemember earns while on active duty, the more
likely he or she would be to continue studies using the Montgomery GI Bill.
servicemembers who finish degrees while on active duty may actually create a larg-
er economic draw on the MGIB, since those servicemembers would probably use it
to pursue more expensive graduate-level work.

Mr. BUYER. All right, thanks.
I'll have other questions, but let me turn now to Mr. Montgom-

ery.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to thank you again for having this hearing, and the sup-

port that you have given the GI Bill over the years, and to my col-
league, Frank Mascara, thank you very much for what you've said
and your interest in myself and the legislation.

Lane Evans was the author, I don't know whether he wants to
take credit for it or not, of naming the GI Bill the Montgomery GI
Bill. Do you recall that, Lane?

Mr. EVANS. Very proud of that, Mr. Chairman. We've had a few
disagreements in the past. I'm wholeheartedly behind you on this
one.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you, and to Tim Hutchinson for his
support and his friendship.

General, you mentioned that youdid you say that the current
basic benefit level is adequate to attract quality and quick learners
into the active duty services?

General EBBESEN. Yes, sir, I did say that, and the reason is that
we are doing very well in our recruiting piece of the pot. Our re-
cruiting statistics have been above the standard now for the last
3, 4 years.

As an incentive to recruiting, I think it's working very well. If
you look at our advertising, the Montgomery GI Bill and its bene-
fits are major drawing cards for us to get people into the military.

1 6
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I just sat through some sensing sessions, with a host of various
groups, both high school students and their parents, and I will tell
you that the Montgomery GI Bill comes up all the time as a draw-
ing card to get people interested in the services.

So, when you look at the fact that we're doing so well, and it's
because of this program, I think we have to conclude that what
we've got right now is good.

But, I might caution, sir, as I said earlier in my statement, that
with inflation, and tuition and fees especially, going up so dramati-
cally, that if we are not careful we might be overcome by events.
That's why I think the discussion we had with the Chairman ear-
lier, about what can we do to assist people in service to get as
much college as they can under their belt prior to them going out
and using the benefits of the bill, is important. We are really seri-
ous about doing that in the Departmentwe're making every effort
we can to make sure that that is available to them.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you.
The Chairman mentioned earlier, there are several educational

programs out there now that are sponsored by the Federal Govern-
ment. If we are not careful, they could have more benefits than the
educational benefits for a military person who has to sign up for
3 years, has to pay, as Frank Mascara said, has to pay the $1,200
in, or if they come into the Guard and Reserve they have to sign
up for 6 years. For some of these educational programs, I'm afraid
we make it too easy for the participants, and sometimes they think
they don't have to pay back the loans, and this is something the
Government ought to do.

General, thank you for what you mentioned, I appreciate it. You
were here the night that the Secretary of Defense gave me this
service award for the GI Bill, I'm very proud of it.

Al Bemis, thank you for the service you've given us, and enjoyed
working with you. You are doing a super job over in the Defense
Department. There are a lot of things going on, such as you men-
tioned the "kicker" program for the National Guard and Reserve.
I know we are not making our recruiting levels, certain skills in
the National Guard and Reserves, and I certainly hope you'll use
the "kickers" in that way to help. You've got to have people do
training and recruiting, you've got to have these units up to
strength to really know how to train.

Mr. BEMIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you.
Mr. BUYER. Mr. Mascara, you are recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. MASCARA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My question is more mundane than the Chairman's regarding

more broad issue of the cost associated with carrying out the GI
Bill. Given my teaching degree I'm always interested in talking
about the reading levels and., of course, the GED as being accept-
able. I understand the recruiters are asking whether we should
permit individuals with a GED to enroll.

So, would you want to comment whether there's been any rise,
or are we looking more closely at reading levels before accepting in-
dividuals?

General EBRESEN. Sir, as you know, everyone has to take a
standardized test when they come in that measures the standard
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kinds of things such as math, English, and those skills relative to
learning. Everyone goes through that process.

Recruiters, though, prefer to go out and get high school grad-
uates because they have the low first term attrition rates and they
are the best folks we've got in terms of staying with us for a longer
period of timeit's about 80 percent for high school graduates. Re-
cruiters are not precluded from going out and getting individuals
with GEDs or home diplomas and other alternative credentials.

Our evaluation forecast models, though, do tell us that up to 10
percent of a session cohort can possess an alternative degree cre-
dential and still do very well and still remain cost effective for us.
So, there's no policy out there that says you can't recruit those peo-
ple at all.

A recent evaluation of education credentials and attrition rates
we had done recently sort of confirmed that those who do not have
a high school diploma tend to attrit twice as fast as those who have
got a high school diploma. So, there is some evidence to that, but
there's absolutely nothing to restrict recruiters from recruiting peo-
ple who have those alternative credentials.

Mr. MASCARA. Thank you, General
General EBBESEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. BUYER. Mr. Hutchinson.
Mr. HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and let me praise

Mr. Montgomery for his work on this. He deserves all the laudation
that he's received. He's going to get a lot more this year, but this
is certainly one of your great legacies in your service to veterans.

General, let me pick up on something Mr. Montgomery said
when he talked about the competing scholarship programs and
education programs that are out there for those who are not in the
service, and I think we found in our Education Committee, that
there are over 700 different education programs and if I remember
correctly, 47 different scholarship programs, so all of which tend,
to some extent, dilute the impact of the Montgomery GI Bill and
its incentive to the service.

I know you've commented in your rerdarks on the advertising
that you do in the recruiting literature, and the brochures, the
magazines and so forth. Is the advertising budget on the Montgom-
ery GI Bill up or down, or how has it been impacted? Where does
it stand?

General EBBESEN. Yes, sir. We've got a pretty extensive advertis-
ing program. The number this year in our advertising program was
$22 million. Of that amount, about $200 thousand was spent in
Montgomery GI Bill advertising.

Now, we have a very, I think, good advertising program. It deals
with direct mail. In the direct mail piece we send out brochures to
every 18-year-old person registered with the Selective Reserve, arid
additionally those brochures also go out to all the counselors in
high schools across this country.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. The total advertising was how much')
General EBBESEN. $22 million.
Mr. HUTCHINSON. And, how much was Montgomery GI Bill'?
General EBBESEN. We spent about $200,000 directly in the Mont-

gomery GI Bill advertising.
Mr. HUTCHINSON. Okay.

'
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General EBBESEN. But, I might add that in every piece of the lit-
erature you see, regardless of whether it's directly programming for
the Montgomery GI Bill piece, it's mentioned.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. You mentioned that, and I don't know whether
these were focus groups or exactly how it was calculated, but that
on new recruits many of them mention the Montgomery GI Bill as
being a factor. Has there been any definitive tracking as to the
greatest incentive for recruitment? Do we have any direct statistics
on what the correlation is between the Montgomery GI Bill and de-
sire to enter the service?

General EBBESEN. Sir, I cananecdotally I can tell you from my
own experience, but I'll go back and check, I think there may be
some statistics that correlate to that.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. I think focus groups are good, and anecdotes
are fine, but it would sure be nice if there is some way of tracking
that very accurately and statistically.

General EBBESEN. We'll get it back for the record.
(The information follows:)
In the 1995 Youth Attitude Tracking Study, 33 percent of the 16- to 21-year-old

males and 36 percent of the 16- to 21-year-old females chose "Pay for Education"
as the single most important reason for considering enlistment in the military.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Okay.
What percentage of new recruits enroll in the Montgomery GI

Bill?
General EBBESEN. Right now, sir, enrollment is about in excesS

of 95 percent.
Mr. HUTCHINSON. And, what percentage of those, atter they sepa-

rate from the service, utilize the Montgomery GI Bill?
General EBBESEN. Let me get that specifically for the record, but

it's very high.
(The information follows:)
As of the end of fiscal year 1995, 49.7 percent of veterans enrolled in the MGIB

and separated between July 1, 1985, and September 30, 1994. have taken advantage
of their MGIB benefits. Veterans who separated in fiscal year 1995 are not included
in this statistic in order to give all separatees at least I year to start using their
MGIB benefit.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Okay.
Do you have a figure, a percentage on how many use tuition as-

sistance while they are in the service, or an approximation on how
many are utilizing tuition assistance?

General EBBESEN. Last year we spent about $133 million in tui-
tion assistance, but I don't have the numbers. I have not collected
the numbers with me that use it specifically, but I can provide that
number for the record.

(The information follows:)
About one-third of active duty servicemembers use tuition assistance. Currently,

that is about one-half million members of the 1.5 million member force.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Are there any figures on how many credits
they would have obtained when they separate from the military?

General EBBESEN. Each of the services has a number of credits
that they allow. For example, the Army limits it to 12 credits, the
Marine Corps will pay for up to about, I think, six credits fully
funded, so depending on the service there is a difference in the
level of credits they can obtain.
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However, I will tell you that they can go out and with the other
programs get credit for things like specialties in which they work,
courses which they've taken. For example, in the Army, for an
Army information operator who has separated after completion of
his first term of service, the educational guide or American Council
on Education, ACE, which we employ to validate all those kinds of
things for the colleges and universities, will recommend that about
6 credit hours be given to that particular individual for what he
has done and the courses he has taken in the service.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. But see, the cap on the number of credits ob-
tained, I guess that's budget driven. I mean, it seems to be the
more they can obtain while they are in the less reliant they are
going to be upon the Montgomery GI Bill and the less economic
strain there's going to be on that program if we could do more on
the tuition assistance while they are in.

General EBBESEN. It's a budget-driven decision by each of the
services.

Mr. HUTCIIINSON. Okay.
Is there a correlation between those who use the tuition assist-

ance to the maximum and those who use the Montgomery GI Bill,
after separation? I would think there would be a close correlation.

General EBBESEN. I would think there would be a correlation,
but I'm intuitively answering the question, I don't have anything
definitive. We'll run it down and get it back to you for the record.

(The information follows:)
A 1988 study of the DOD Tuition Assistance Program conducted by the Defense

Manpower Data Center found that tuition assistance participation rates tend to in-
crease with the level of education of the servicemember. Extrapolating that finding
would suggest that those who use tuition assistance to the maximum are the ones
who would be most likely to use additional MGIB benefits to the maximum. Any
definitive answer would involve an extensive study conducted in concert with the
Department of Veterans Affairs.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Okay. I think that would be helpful.
And, I'm about out of time, but are there any figures on how

many using Montgomery GI Bill, the percentage who actually com-
plete their Bachelor's degree?

General EBBESEN. I don't have that number with me, sir.
(The information follows:)
According to the Department of Veterans Affairs, "In VA's current bt.nefit system

of records, degree achievements are not tracked. Schools are not required to notify
VA that individuals will complete their program at the end of the reporting period "

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Those questions are in the record now, if you
could follow those up with some information I would appreciate
that.

Thank you very much.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Would the Chairman just yield.
Mr. BUYER. I'd be glad to yield.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. I know time is up, and this is a peculiar niat-

ter I'm bringing up.
It used to be in your advertising, especially on television, you

would say the Montgomery GI Bill, but the New York advertising
firms they've dropped the Montgomery and they put it in sni:ll
print that you can't find it. I don't know whether it's against the
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name, I'd like to ask the General what was the problem on drop-
ping the name of the bill, which was Montgomery GI Bill?

General EBBESEN. Sir, it wasn't really a problem. What hap-
pened, as you are well aware, is that we contract out with a major
advertish.'s agency, they develop the bill of lading for the program.
When it was developed this last time we just dropped the ball and
didn't ensure that that was in there. We'll make sure it's in there
now, as we responded back to you previously.

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Reclaiming my expired time, I just thought
that the $200,000 out of $22 million was a pretty low percentage,
too, but I'd just make that comment, and thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Evans, you are recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you for

holding this important hearing, and I do want to salute Sonny
Montgomery. He's been a tremendous bull dog on this issue and
pushed this through. This bill changes people's lives, allows people
that never would have had the opportunity to advance themselves
to do so. I think this is a great tribute.

There's three of us on the Armed Services Committee, General,
on this panel, so we are glad you are taking a second look about
putting the Montgomery GI Bill back into the commercial or we
might hold up some funding if we had to.

General, your statement indicated that enlistees are fully briefed
on the GI Bill, the Montgomery GI Bill, at the military entrance
processing centers, that's boot camp in other words.

General EBBESEN. Yes, sir, they are, and I will tell you that all
the services take that particular process pretty seriously.

Mr. EvANS. Iexcuse me, I'll let you finish.
General EBBESEN. As you will see, the lesson plans that they use

are all validated lesson plans at the corporate level. The instructors
that are designated to do that across each of the services are quali-
fied instructors. In fact, in the Army, at each of the training cen-
ters, one individual, one position is specifically earmarked to be an
instructor in that particular program.

Mr. EVANS, And, I was at the former Navy boot camp in San
Diego some years ago to see that, but I would say about 95 percent
of the group that was in front of us did sign up knew about it.

I wonder if we couldn't do more to reach out to that 5 percent
who might think, well, the military is going to be my career, you
know, you are also very disoriented your first few days in boot
camp and so forth, and I'm not sure that you can fully pay atten-
tion to the importance of something that's occurring in your life
after you get out of the Armed Forces, is there something more
that the recruiters can do? I mean, 95 percent participation level
is pretty exemplary, I agree, but I'm justI felt like going up and
shaking some of these young recruits that weren't signed up, be-
cause it really is virtually no cost to them and a great benefit to
them when they get out. Are there other things we can do to im-
prove that?

General EBBESEN. Well, right now, sir, I think we are in the
process of doing a video, which I think will go a long way, because
visual things, I think, in this generation that we're in right now,
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as you are aware, leave a lasting impact on people. We are going
to use that to supplement a lot of the things that we are doing now.

Mr. EVANS. Where would that be shoWn?
General FBBESEN. That will be shown at the training centers.
Mr. EVANS. Can we get that video out to the recruiters, so

that--
General EBBESEN. Absolutely, sir. The recruiters want every-

thing they can get their hands on, in terms of the Montgomery GI
Bill, because of the value it has to them. It's the single most impor-
tant product that they have to entice people into the military these
days. It works for them, including, of course, we have all kinds of
advertisements that go out to, not only schools, but to parents, as
well as to those who we are targeting.

Mr. EVANS. There have been calls here in Congress, and in other
places, to limit the cost of living adjustment asked in the GI Bill,
what would that do to recruitment if the word got out that veter-
ans were not receiving a full cost of living adjustment the way
other beneficiaries, in terms of recruitment and maybe also read-
justment benefits?

General EBBESEN. Well, I would say, sir, that any time that you
are limiting the dollars that you put in one's pocket, and your em-
ployment benefits are going to be less than inflation, I think there
is an impact on recruiting, because people will not want to enter
into a profession that is not going to properly take care of them.

Mr. EVANS. Right.
Can you tell us the current balance in the Educational Benefit

Fund?
General EBBESEN. Yes, sir. The number is $484 million.
Mr. EVANS. Is this sufficient to meet our needs, at least for the

present?
General EBBESEN, The DOD actuaries who provide the oversight

for us tell us that at the current time we have sufficient funds in
the pot to take care of our needs. And, of course, the actuaries meet
every year and go over the requirements.

Mr. EVANS. All right, thank you, General.
General EBBESEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. EVANS. Mr. Chairman, thank you.
Mr. BUYER. One thing, General, since I've got you here, this is

kind of our Armed Services Committee question at the same time.
You don't mind do you? We've got three, we outnumber ,:ou.

I remember, we had a rider on the De!ense Authorization Bill,
there were some of us concerned on the committee about the col-
lege and universities and their insensitivities with regard to the
military, and some of the universities not permitting ROTC, some
not permitting recruiting. We submitted that rider, the President
signed the bill saying, "all right, no to the government contracting."
Have you heard any response back from colleges and universities?
Have we gotten their attention or not?

General FBBESEN. We haven't heard any massive response back
from them at this particular point in time, but we are executing
the program, and we have not had any major feedback that I can
pass on to you.

As we go down the road, sir, I will make sure that we give you
some feedback on how that is going, hut we have not had any

r_.
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major feedback at this juncture. But, I think the message was sent
and the message, I think, is being received.

Mr. BUYER. And, the implementation plan is in writing right
now.

General EBBESEN. Yes, sir, I believe the directive is in final co-
ordination or it's out.

Mr. BUYER. You know, it's not only my personal goal, but I'm
sure other members that are here, with regard to making sure that
colleges and universities take contracts above the $10,000 amount
described in Title 42, that they are going to make sure that they
maintain veterans preference. And, I wouldn't hesitate, and I'm
sure every member on this committee would be overly eager to en-
sure our oversight responsibilities and make sure that in fact
happens.

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Bemis, I've got a question for you, and then we'll
get on to the next panel. One is, would you go into a little more
detail for me on the Florida Pilot Program?

Mr. BEMIS. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman.
As time has gone along, and we've realized that education was

rising at a rapid rate, and the benefit level for the Reserve GI Bill
wasn't keeping up with it, we tried to look at what alternative
means did we have for the Reserve component members to do
something.

We don't have an in-service education program, because it's very
difficult to administer that with a reservist who drills one weekend
a month and 2 weeks of annual training. That time that he's there,
we need it for training. And so, one of the things we looked at with
DANTES is how to evaluate credits based on work experience or
whatever. If you are a computer analyst in the military that should
count towards some kind of computer classes for college.

We devised this pilot program to allow the reservist to go to the
nearest test center, which may be a junior college in his home town
or whatever, and to get the evaluations and the CLEP tests, as
they are called. And, DANTES out of their budget, pays for that,
and the kid only pays a registration fee, instead of driving 100
miles, 150 miles to wherever his Reserve Center or his National
Guard Armory is with an education office. And, those are spread,
they are not at every Reserve Center or every Guard Armory, so
there's very few that are within the state. And so, this allows him
a little ease to do that. Initial indications are that we are getting
some great results from doing this, that the number of people that
have taken the exams and been evaluated is increasing in the 20
to 30 percent range, but we just don't have the final figures yet,
and we're looking to the end of the year o see how that looks and
then decide whether we go nationwide anii try to do this for every-
body in the Reserve components.

Mr BUYER. All right, thank you.
Mr MASCARA. Mr. Chairman'?
Mr. BUYER. Yes, go ahead.
Mr. MASCARA. I didn't reserve the balance of my time, but I had

a question for the General.
Mr. BUYER. Please, go ahead.
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Mr. MASCARA. General, what types of education are the veterans
seeking under the GI Bill, and what percentage are seeking de-
grees as opposed to training programs?

General EBBESEN. Sir, I don't have that, I'll provide that for the
record. I don't have that handy.

(The information follows:)
According to the Department of Veterans Affairs, 90 percent of MGIB participants

are pursuing degrees at institutions of higher learning and 10 percent are pursuing
vocationalitechnical training.

Mr. MASCARA. Good, thank you, and in my statement I talked
about the backlog that built up during the shutdowns, has that
been cleared, or are they still working on that?

General EBBESEN. Say that again, sir.
Mr. MASCARA. As a result of the shutdowns that we had in the

Government, there was a backlog that had built up in servicing
veterans. Has that backlog been cleared up, do you know?

General EBBESEN. Sir, I understand from my contacts, my folks
with the VA, that some of that has been worked very strenuouslyto

Mr. BUYER. Mr. Mascara, the third panel will be on that today.
Mr. MASCARA. Okay, fine.
Mr. BUYER. So, those two questions you should reask.
Mr. MASCARA. Good. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, General.
General EBBESEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. BUYER. I just have one last question for you, General. Mr.

Montgomery, focuses, and rightfully so, on how the GI Bill benefits
can be used as a recruiting tool. I'm trying to place some emphasis
here today on what happens once they get into the pipeline. Lane
Evans brought that up, not only immediately at basic training, but
during in-service. So, I'm going to submit a list of questions to you,
General, if you can respond to me.

General EBBESEN. Sure.
Mr. BUYER. I want to make sure that, you've told me DOD is

going to look at the umbrella coverage, that's good. Hopefully I'll
also have this degree of comfort that once they come out of the AIT,
or wherever they go to their home station, that somehow it's being
discussed along the process that you can obtain an education. Each
service has their life cycle of education with regard to promotions,
and so they have to keep maintaining that. But, my concern is we
have these downward pressures on the active force that many, in
fact, are leaving the force because they don't see it as the "career."

And, I want to make sure that we give them every opportunity
that they may have. Now, obviously, you can't just take them over
there and say you've got to do this, do you realize what's in front
of you? But at the same time I don't know if, in fact, your rep-
resentatives within a particular battalion or company, how quali-
fied are they? Help me out here.

General EBBESEN. Sir, I just came out of the field. I spent abont
7 years in the field.

Mr. BUYER. Well, good.
General EBBESEN. Before I came up here, including commandMg

a division in the 2nd U.S. Army I will assure you that education
in the military today, in-service education, is an important facet of
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what we do. As a matter of fact, I will tell you that in my division,
as well as all the other divisions that I've been in, speaking in
terms of the Army, that part of the process of training is to set
aside training time, or time for people to go off and get education.
And, it's followed up pretty closely.

We recognize that with the environment and the weapon systems
that we have today, we cannot afford not to have a continuing edu-
cation program to increase the quality and the professional devel-
opment of our folks.

For example, in Alaska, we made every effort we could to get the
University of Alaska and other people on the installation during
off-duty time for the soldiers to pursue an education, a college de-
gree, if they did not have one. We also worked very hard with some
of the other associations so that the soldiers could, in fact, qualify
for credit through CLEP testing and other non-traditional kinds of
programs that we have.

And, our educational counseling place on post was very active; as
a matter of fact, mine was so full up in Alaska that I had to move
it to a bigger building. I came out of Fort Campbell, at the 101st
Airborne Division down there, and we had the same kinds of stuff.
Our training program was lined up in a cyclical way, so you went
out and did your MAX base training for X number of weeks, then
you did some support training for X number of weeks, and during
that piece of support training you, in fact, had a great opportunity
to go out and do precisely what you are talking about.

Mr. BUYER. Do you know what the proportion of the tuition as-
sistance would be officer to enlisted?

General EBBESEN. Sir, I don't know, we'll look at that.
(The information follows:)
As a group, enlisted personnel are, by far, the larger user of tuition assistance.

(Officers, by law, incur an additional 2-year service obligation when they use tuition
assistance:. During fiscal year 1995, there were 80,000 course enrollments among
officers while 525,000 course enrollments were registered for enlisted personnel.

Mr. BUYER. I guess my concern at the moment isn't so much for
the BS degree, for the Master's degree, as opposed to getting the
BS degree for the enlisted solider. The Officer Corps, in their life
cycle, you have to do that to be competitive in promotion, but I'm
really concerned about the enlisted ranks because of the technical
expertise that's required out there in the job force today. We can
give them such a leg up, which is valuable and important.

Thank you very much.
Does anybody else have any other questions?
AU right, thank you, gentlemen for spending time with us this

m o To in g.
General EIMESEN. Thank you, sir.
Mr. ritTh'F:l.. The next panel, please, come forward. We have Mr.

Charles Turpin, who is a Marine Corps reservist attending Prince
George's Community College, and has been using Chapter 1606
benefits for almost 5 years. Also, we have Lt. Col. Thomas Adams.
To show that the program can really work, we've asked Army Lt.
Col. Thomas Adams to tell us about his use of the Montgomery GI
Bill benefits. Colonel Adams is attending American University to
obtain a PhD. Now, attending AU must be expensive, and I hope
the colonel is able to give us an idea of how the benefit stacks up

s)i
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against the cost of his schooling. Also, Ms. Kelly Mayo, boy, you get
teased a lot, don't you, Mayo, remember that from the movie, no
relation, though, right? Ms. Kelly Mayo is an Air Force veteran
living at Fort Meade. She began her school career last August at
the University of Maryland, night school, correct? And, you are
going to share some of your experiences with us. Jim Abell is a 10-
year Air Force veteran pursuing a Bachelor's degree at the Univer-
sity of Maryland, with 87 completed hours he has also been study-
ing with the Montgomery GI Bill benefits since September, 1993.
Ms. Atwell is a Veteran Services Administrator at the University
of Maryland, and she handles some 800 veterans' cases each
semester.

And, as I understand it, if any of you have any comments you'd
like to make you are more than willing to do so. If you don't have
any prepared statements that's fine, I won't put you under pres-
sure to do that, and I'm sure we all will have qui,stions of you, be-
cause you are, in fact, living under this existing program. If any
of you have comments, you may make them at this time. Very
good.

Ms. Mayo, if I could begin with you. As I understand it, the bene-
fit that you thought you earned has not yet paid off for you. Can
you tell us briefly what your situation is and the steps you took to
try to alleviate whatever concerns or problems that you had?

STATEMENT OF KELLY MAYO, STUDENT, UNIVERSITY OF
MARYLAND

MS. MAYO. Yes.
Mr. BUYER. Can you pull the mic closer to you, please?
Ms. MAYO. I applied for my benefits in August, and I attended

Anne Arrundel Community College three quarters time, because it
is cheaper, and I went to the University of Maryland for 3 hours.

Mr. BUYER. You have to pull that mic all the way up.
Don't you feel better, Mr. Montgomery, when I can't hear?
Mr. MONTGOMERY. I sure do.
Ms. MAYO. In the fall, I attended University of' Maryland college

and Anne Arrundel Community College full time total together. I
applied for benefits in August. They were sent in in October. Be-
tween phone calls and letters I have had many problems. My claim
has been lost, or it has been in process, or there have been inquir-
ies done and no real answers as to why I haven't received any
money.

So, I wrote Senator Hatfield, who is my Senator from Oregon,
and he got in touch with the Veterans Affairs in Atlanta, and then
I received a letter from them, who really didn't tell me anything
except for just to wait. And, other than that, I do not know what
is going on.

Mr. BUYER. This is out of the Atlanta office?
Ms. MAYO. Yes.
Mr. BUYER. Is that where your problems were?
Ms. MAYO. I have called the Washington, DC office, that's the

only number I have to call, that or Baltimore, but the letter I re-
ceived was from Atlanta, and that is where the Senator wrote to
as well.
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Mr BUYER DId you end up having to pay for any classes out of
your own pocket?

Ms. MAYO. I have paid for all of my classes. I have $2,500 on my
credit cards right now for tuition and books for the past two semes-
ters.

Mr. BUYER. Now, I have been handed a chronology that I'm going
to go ahead and submit for the record.

[The attachment appears on p. 50.]
Mr. BUYER. You have $2,500 on your credit cards at the moment?
Ms. MAYO. Just for education, yes, for books and tuition.
Mr. BUYER. And, are you going to get reimbursed?
Ms. MAYO. I'm hoping.
Mr. BUYER. How is it going to work?
Ms. MAYO. I'm expecting to get that much money from the Veter-

ans Affairs, that's what I thought I was supposed to get.
Mr. BUYER. And, how long have you been waiting?
Ms. MAYO. Since the semester started in the fall. I filed my pa-

perwork in August. I expected it would take 8 weeks to receive the
first check.

Mr. BUYER. Oh. At first I was thinking about Mr. Mascara's com-
ments, whether or not this was due to the governmental shutdown,
but now this goes all the way back to August.

Ms. MAYO. Yes, it does, but I have received that as an excuse,
as the backlog has kept files from being processed, but mine should
have been processed before the shutdown ever occurred.

Mr. BUYER. Are you familiar with other veterans that are experi-
encing the same concerns?

Ms. MAYO. I have talked to other veterans who have had prob-
lems, but not to the extent that I have.

Mr. BUYER. Are they giving you specific reasons or are they talk-
ing about bureaucracies, or delays, or backlogs?

Ms. MAYO. No specific reasons. The letter that I received from
their office, I could read it to you, it really doesn't tell me anything.

Mr. BUYER. Fire away, how long is it?
Ms. MAYO. It says, "We have received your application for bene-

fits. It is our sincere desire to decide your case promptly. However,
as we have a great number of claims, action on your's may be de-
layed. We are now in the process of deciding whether additional
evidence or information is needed. If we need anything else from
you, we will contact you, so there is no need to contact us in the
meantime."

Mr. BUYER. WOW.
MS. MAYO. "If you do write us, be sure to show your file number

and full name." I never received a file number, by the way.
Mr. BUYER. What's the date on that letter?
Ms. MAYO. "Or, have it in hand if you call."
Mr. BUYER. What's the date on that letter?
Ms. MAYO. The date on this letter is February 21, 1996, and it

was in response to the letter they received from Senator Hatfield.
Mr. BUYER. And, when did he send his letter?
Ms. MAYO. He sent his letter on Februai y 13.
Mr. BUYER. Of this year?
Ms. MAYO. Yes.
Mr. BUYER. Okay.
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What about inquiries between August to December?
Ms. MAYO. I waited 2 months from August to even inquire, be-

cause I knew it would take a while. I received a letter from the VA
in December saying I filed under the wrong chapter, which turned
out to be wrong. I waited until January to start making more
phone calls and writing letters and such, because I knew there
would be some problems with the Government shutdown.

Mr. BUYER. And, to help pay for some of your classes, I was in-
formed you had to get a part-time job, is that right?

Ms. MAYO. I now work part-time evenings, and I have two chil-
dren to care for, and my husband cares for them now at night, so
that I can pay my credit cards off.

Mr. BUYER. Well, ma'am, I salute you, but at the same time I am
very disappointed that you are having to go through something like
this. We talk about entitlements up here, and this is not only an
entitlement, this is an earned contractual benefit, and I'm very dis-
turbed that you are being jerked around. That's what I would call
it.

And, if you happen to be one, how many others are out there
that are in that same circumstance.

Ms. MAYO. There is a comment I would like to make. While I was
in the service, I did earn 33 credits, using tuition assistance, and
that was very helpful, tuition assistance was, and it was very easy
to use. If the VA program, GI Bill Program, could somehow be as
easy to use as that is, it would be helpful.

Mr. BUYER. Was your paperwork properly submitted at the uni-
versity?

Ms. MAYO. Yes, it was.
Mr. BUYER. Which university?
Ms. MAYO. University of Maryland, University College.
Mr. BUYER. You've got it right there beside you.
Ms. MAYO. Yes.
Mr. BUYER. Okay that was submitted properly, so it went into

the channels and
Ms. MAYO. It has been submitted twice, actually.
Mr. BUYER. WOW.
I've got one further question, and I'm going to yield to the rank-

ing member. You sat here as you heard testimony from the Depart-
ment of Defense about the assistance and the stressing of edu-
cational benefits while you are on active duty. All of you just came
off active duty, give me your real life experience here. Did you see
that and recognize that, did it happen? Was it stressed to you? Did
you take advantage of it, and if you didn't why not?

Ms. Mayo. Yes, I took advantage of tuition assistance. I also re-
ceived 30 credits through the University of Maryland for military
education, but most universities will not accept military education
and give you college credit.

Mr. BUYER. See, my colleagues, that's part of the problem.
Ms. Mayo. This is the only college I have ever seen that will ac-

cept military credits, but the tuition assistance was pushed, going
to classes was pushed, I went as often as I could when I was in
the military, and I ended up, after 7 years, with 33 credits of actual
university credits.

2 6'



24

So, now I had a total of 63 when I got out, so, you know, that's
half of my degree right there. I only have 2 years left.

Mr. BUYER. Anyone else?

STATEMENT OF CHARLES TURPIN, USMCR, STUDENT, PRINCE
GEORGE'S COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Mr. TURPIN. Yes, sir. In regards to reservists, I've used the tui-
tion assistance as far as using boot camp for a PED, that's physical
education, I've only received two credits for that, so that was good,
but that's the only tuition assistance that I received from my unit.

And, they don't stress too much education at the unit that I'm
at. I don't know if that's because I'm a reservist or if I was active
duty or not.

But, the problems that she's went through, I went through a lot
more. I waited a year to get my money, my GI Bill money, for the
classes that I've signed up for, and I go back to 6130/94, when I
first used the GI Bill was on 9/15/92. I had no problems with re-
ceiving monies from the GI Bill, but all of a sudden on June the
30th of 1994, somehow they said that, "A notice of exception was
reported by the Department of Defense, reporting that Mr. Turpin
was not eligible for the Montgomery GI Bill, Defense reporting that
Mr. Turpin was not eligible for the benefits because he did not
complete his active duty or training."

From 1992 until 1994, I was receiving the GI Bill, then somehow
all of a sudden they said that I didn't complete my active duty
training.

So, from there of 1994, until Mayexcuse me, April of 1995, I
had to pay for my own schooling, and that came out of my pocket.
I've also received a letter saying that I owe the GI Bill monies
back, consistina of $2,249.17.

Then, on 4-160-95 they repaid me monies back, but that was only
for $1,305.92, and, in fact, if I owed them $2,249.17. and they
found out through this process of many letters that I had to write,
and had to go to my Reserve Unit to prove that I was actually on
active duty, that means that they would owe me back $2,249.17
that they said that I owed them, but, in fact, they gave me back
on $1,305.92.

Mr. BUYER. Do you also come under the Atlanta office?
Mr. TURPIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. BUYER. And, have you experienced the same type of letter,

I guess, as Ms. Mayo?
Mr. TURPIN. Yes, sir, I received three letters.
Mr. BUYER. As artfully written?
Mr. TURPIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. BUYER. Wow.
What about the 800 number.
Mr. TURPIN. I know that by heart, sir.
Mr. BUYER. Okay. Wow, there's something happening in Atlanta,

they must be getting ready for the Olympics.
Let me turn it over to Mr. Montgomery for questions he may

have.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Several comments. On the tuition assistance program, it's a good

program, but the people in the active duty, I hope they do their
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mission first, because it's notit's good for education, but if we
give them the number of hours and they go to school all the time,
I'm a little worried about carrying on their mission. So, I think we
need to be careful that that doesn't get out of hand, and I think
the active duty people are watching it. I guess I'm selfish, that's
why we have these education benefits, for these kids to, like we've
heard here today, to go ahead and get some type of education.

We need to correct what the problems are that they are talking
about, maybe the Atlanta office. In our next panel of witnesses,
they certainly should be prepared to tell us where the problems
are, and I would like briefly just the other three that have not com-
mented to tell us why they are on the panel today, if that would
be all right, starting with Mr. Abell.

STATEMENT OF JIM ABELL, UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND/
CONTTNUING STUDENT

Mr. ABELL. I just want to thank you for all letting me come to
speak before the subcommittee.

I'm here also to testify, I'm a current user of the GI Bill. Unfortu-
nately, like the lady sitting to my left, the process is extremely
slow in obtaining benefits.

I've been a current user since September of 1993, and I can at-
test to the fact that in school year 1993-1994, I submitted my pa-
perwork to the Veterans Office at the University College, and they,
in turn, sent in enrollment certification to Atlanta.

Typically, I've found that I would start receiving benefits around
November, maybe even as late as December, when the semester
would be over with, and the same as well for the spring semester,
typically, received benefits in April or May. That doesn't really help
me out, in that I currently work part time myself, and I'm not fully
benefited with my company. So, any benefit that I can get from the
Montgomery GI Bill will greatly help me out. I carry several thou-
sand dollars on my credit cards as well, because University College
at University of Maryland College Park, does not allow a deferred
payment program where you can receive your benefits each month.
If I was full time I may get $400, maybe $415 each month, if Uni-
versity College allowed a deferred payment I could use that to-
wards paying my college costs. Unfortunately, they don't allow
that, so I'm saddled with several thousand dollars in college tui-
tion, fees, books, plus on top of that anywhere from ten to 17 per-
cent interest on a credit card.

School year 1995, I experienced the same problem, benefits
weren't coming across in time, so in December I received a nominal
fee in the amount of several hundred dollars, $200 to $300 in De-
cember, but I was owed somewhere near $900 to $1,000 in GI bene-
fits. In December, I took it upon myin January, I'm sorry, I took
it upon myself, I apologize to the Veterans Administration, but I
wrote a scathing letter to them, wanting to know what, in fact, is
going on with the GI Bill Program. I never received a response,
however, I did receive a statement from the Veterans Administra-
tion telling me that I owed them $8, when, in fact, they owed me
several hundred dollars, and I'm currentlythat's under review
right now with the Veterans Administration.
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I contacted my Congressman, who was willing to intercede on my
behalf, but I told him that I would go through the process and the
motions myself first and then if I can't resolve it then I'll go
through my Congressman, Steny Hoyer.

Thank you.

STATEMENT OF LT. COL. THOMAS ADAMS, AMERICAN
UNWERSITY (ACTWE DUTY)

Colonel ADAMS. Sir, I'm Lieutenant Colonel Tom Adams, and I
have not experienced any of these problems with the payment from
the VA on the GI Bill. Payments have come on time.

You inquired earlier about ratio of the payment to the tuition. At
American University, again, you have to pay up front. I pay about
$3,800 to take two courses. I'm reimbursed through the GI Bill just
under $1,800 for that, so I pay a little over half for myself.

You might ask why I don't use tuition assistance, since I'm still
active duty. The current policy, due to budget constraints, is any-
thing beyond your first Master's degree you are on your own, so
that's why I use the GI Bill.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF NOELLE ATWELL, VETERAN STUDENT
SERVICES, UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND

Ms. ATWELL. I have many young men and women who come to
University College for the first time straight out of the military,
and they don't really have a good idea of how the Montgomery GI
Bill works. They know that they have this fund of money to go to
school, but they don't realize it's a monthly benefit that they get
when the month is completed. They think that they can come and
register for classes and that their bill will be taken care of.

Well, that's not how it works at University College. We do re-
quire students to pay their bill up front, and if you register as a
full-time student your tuition is going to be over $2,000 for one se-
mester. If you are receiving the Montgomery GI Bill you'll get back
around $1,600, but you'll get that back once the semester is over
through your monthly benefits. So, there's no way for the student
to have any money up front to help them get registered.

If they do apply for advanced payment, which is a plan available
through the VA, they receive only 2 months of their benefits and
that's only a portion of their bill thot will be covered. And, again,
we require their tuition up front. And so, they are faced with, well,
you know, 1 joined the service because of this benefit, why aren't
they paying me to go to school? I think a lot of veterans believe
that the cost of their tuition will b:.1 covered, and that's not true,
benefits are not tuition driven. You could go to University College
and take 6 hours and get $200 and your tuition is going to be
$1,000, or you could go to P.G. Community College and pay half
that much and still get the same amount of money from the VA.
So, we do urge students who have not completed an Associate's de-
gree to start at the community college level, at least they will be
using their benefits more wisely to start.

There are a lot of young men and women who do not realize how
the program works. Once they are in the program, and they are
using benefits at University College, some of the problems that

qj t



both of our students have tuld here today are typical problems. We
mail in piTerwork to the VA, and we mail our paperwork reg-
istered, certified mail, so we know it gets there. When the Atlanta
Office comes back and says we never got your paperwork, well,
they did, we have the registered receipt showing that they did.

But, if the student has called the VA or on occasion when I have
called the VA and they said they don't have the paperwork, resub-
mit it, well, we've waited 6, to 8, to 10, to 12 weeks to find out they
don't have the paperwork, when we resubmit it again it's another
6, to 8, to 10, to 12 weeks before they say the claim will be proc-
essed. So, in Kelly's case, she's beyond the fall semester, because
that length of time has gone by, and we're filing again for her cur-
rent semester and she hasn't gotten the fall yet. So, those kinds of
problems I've been working at University College in the Veterans
Office for 13 years, and these kinds of problems have never gone
away. I'm not sure they've gotten better. We are servicing less vet-
erans since the end of the GI Bill in 1989, but they are still the
typical problems that we have dealing with the VA and that the
student has dealing with the VA, in getting their claims processed.

Mr. BUYER. Thank, you. Mr. Mascara.
Mr. MASCARA. I would hope that the horror stories that you are

telling us are the exception, rather than the rule, but then again
I begin to wonder.

And, Ms. Mayo, apparently, Atlanta took umbrage with the inter-
vention of the United States Senator, and that doesn't surprise me
because I get that from time to time when I'm asked to intervene
to solve a problem of a constituent of mine, and that bothers me.

I have a question, Mr. Chairman, of whether or not we, as a com-
mittee, as a subcommittee, should look into these matters and have
those people who are responsible for failing to get to the bottom of
the problems and seeking a solution to your problems, whether we
should not have them here, and be asking them why they are not
more efficient. So, you know, I would suggest that we, as Members
of Congress, and as members of this subcommittee, try to get some
answers to some of these questions.

Would some of it be, and I'm new on the block, staffing patterns
around the country personnel-wise? Has there been any questions
about whether or not this is a result of the lack of sufficient per-
sonnel?

Mr. BUYER. That is a very appropriate question to ask the next
panel.

Mr. MASCARA. Okay.
But, it never ceases to amaze me the longer I'm here, the more

I hear, the more I'm certainly upset that you have to borrow money
on credit cards to facilitate your education. I think we ought to be,
as a Government, more responsive to your needs.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BUYER. Ms. Atwell, I have some questions. Have you tried

the advanced technologies of the VACERT?
Ms. ATWELL. We have, the VACERT is installed on our computer

at University College, but it is initially so labor intensive in the
data entry that my office staff can't do it.

We have, through our university, an electronic, not electronic, a
computerized certification process where all we have to do is enter
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in the student's Social Security number and the system enters in
all the information on the 1999 (the enrollment form). So, for us,
it's much quicker to do this and then mail it to the Atlanta Re-
gional Office, then to use the VACERT.

I had VACERT installed and went through the training sessions,
thinking that this would be great. It's my understanding that when
we send the enrollment information electronically to Atlanta they
still print it out on a paper form and that paper is still processed,
all you are really doing is saving mail time, that's my understand-
ing.

Mr. BUYER. Have you communicated that with the VA?
Ms. ATWELL. Sure.
Mr. BUYER. Wow. That's happening throughout the entire coun-

try, and here we think that we've got this nice on-line program.
Ms. krwELL. There is a benefit to it. I understand that when you

do send it electronically they have record of receiving it. So, when
we send the actual paperwork file, if the person doesn't log in that
actual paperwork that they receive in the mail, there's no data on
the VA computer that it's there. With the electronic certification it
is entered in the computer as as arrived.

Mr. BUYER. I was paying close attention to my colleague, Mr.
Mascara, and his comments, and I also thought you were going to
ask the question, Ms. Atwell, why do you send things to VA in At-
lanta by certified mail. Why do you do that?

Ms. NrwELL. Why do 1 do it?
Mr. BUYER. Why do you do that?
Ms. ATwELL. Well, to show thatbecause most of the time when

a student calls the VA, the VA will say the school never sent the
paperwork, and we did. We send it registered mail, I can show the
proof. It certainly doesn't help the student for me to show that, but
I know that the paperwork is there somewhere in the Atlanta Re-
gional Office.

Mr. BUYER. And, you deal with about 800 veterans a semester?
Ms. ATWELL. A semester.
Mr. BUYER. And, give me an idea, of those 800 how many run

into problems?
Ms. ATWELL. Well, probablyat one point over the years I've

been working I would call the VA with about 40 inquiries a month,
when the VA was accessible for inquiries. That figure has gone
down because I don't do it anymore. I put that responsibility on the
veteran, to find out what the problem is, in most cases.

The number has gone down because the number of veterans have
gone down in the years since I started, but proportionally the prob-
lems are still the same.

Mr. BUYER. Do some of your colleagues at other universities also
have problems with the Atlanta Office, or is there

Ms. ATWELL. Yes.
Mr. BUYER (continuing). With the Atlanta Regional Office?
Ms. ATWELL. Yes.
Mr. BUYER. How about other regional offices around the country,

are you familiar at all with them?
Ms. ATWELL. Well, we used to process out of Washington, the DC

Regional Office, until all the paperwork was then transferred, actu-
ally, it went from St. Louis for a while to Atlanta. I guess the
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Washington Regional Office was more accessible, I can say that. I
mean, I knew the people there. We had access to one person who
would help us with inquiries for students that we could call. We
could give the paperwork directly to them. They could walk it up
to adjudication to process the claim, and it was a contact, it was
a resource that we had that we don't have any longer.

Mr. BUYER. And, you've dealt with this for 13 years, is that what
you said?
MS. ATWELL. Yes.
Mr. BUYER. Since you've dealt with two other offices, now it's in

Atlanta, what's your personal opinion with regard to why is there
a lack of responsiveness of this for veterans?

Ms. ATWELL. My understanding is the lack of staff. I also heard
recently, though, you are focusing in on Atlanta, I also received in-
formation out of the DC office that they are moving the claims
processing up to Buffalo. So, if you are focusing on Atlanta, that
may help, but then some of the claims are going to now be proc-
essed up in Buffalo. They told us mid-April.

Mr. BUYER. Yes?
Mr. MONTGOMERY. I noticed some community colleges now are

going to these big Air Guard units, and they are going in when a
young man or woman comes in to sign up for the unit for 6 years,
they are there recruiting the high school graduate to take advan-
tage of the GI Bill. Is the University of Maryland doing that? You
are saying your numbers are falling off.

Ms. ATWELL. Well, I'm with University of Maryland University
College, which is the program for adult students. The University of
Maryland at College Park is the traditional day school, and they
do have ROTC, so I'm not familiar with their programs.

Our students are students who usually work full time during the
day and are part-time students in the evening or weekends.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. So, you really don't go out and try to recruit
veterans.

Ms. ATWELL. Not at this time. Years ago, when we received
money under the Veterans Education Outreach Program, we did do
some recruiting, but we no longer do that, other than just the typi-
cal admissions recruiting that the university does, but nothing spe-
cifically to veterans.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. Well, they have a lot of big Reserve units in
this area, and I found out, Mr. Chairman, the community colleges
really do a little better job than the 4-year colleges trying to get
out and get these students to get an education.

Thank you.
Mr. BUYER. I've got, this is kind of an open question, maybe you

could even help me, Sonny. Why are we forcing the veteran to come
up with the money first and then reimburse them? Was there a se-
vere drop-out rate problem, do you recall?

Mr. MONTGOMERY. I guess I go by the schools in Mississippi,
mainly, as I understand it, they let them come in and the schools
wait until they get their money from the Veterans Department.
This is the first time that I've been that familiar or heard about
it that they have to try to get the money up front.
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I found out, Mr. Chairman, I'm a little surprised at this testi-
mony, that the colleges have patience with the veteran, and they
work with them any way they can.

Mr. BUYER. It doesn't appear so.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. The problem has been sometimes, and now

we've tried to correct that, we overpaid years ago, we paid veterans
that didn't even go to school, and now we've got a better system.
Am I not right in that? We make them sign up each month that
they did go that amount of hours, it has really corrected a real
problem of overpayment. The system was terribly abused after
World War II, and even after the Korea War, so we have made
some corrections to make the veteran go to school and earn the
educational benefits.

Mr. BUYER. MS. Atwell, are there any sensitivities with regard
to Mr. Montgomery's comments, between whoever handles admis-
sions, with regard to veterans? Do you communicate to them and
say "wait a minute, let's let them in, we've got not only GI assist-
ance coming, they've got whatever grant that's on application,
allow them to enter." Do they do that at all or do they mark files,
or they say, no, payment must be up front or they don't begin?

MS. ATWELL. Payment is required up front for every student.
Mr. MASCARA. I'm on the Board of Trustees of California Univer-

sity, and I know that to be a fact.
Mr. BUYER. I tell you what, if American colleges and universities

want to act like a busineFs we'll just take away their tax exempt
status and we'll get their attention.

Thank you very muchyes?
Mr. TURPIN. Sir, can I make additional comments? I've spoken

with a lot of other veterans, and I know there's a drop off inwell,
people trying to enlist in the military, and from a personal perspec-
tive, the reasons why a lot of men and women are not going or en-
listing in the military now is because of this lack of benefits coming
from the GI Bill. Okay.

The problems that we're having, a lot of students convey this to
other students. Now, if we have recruiters who come to the schools
and say, okay, you enlist in the military you get this great experi-
ence, you get the GI Bill for educational assistance, everything is
great, that's motivating. But then, you have students who are now
currently using this GI Bill saying, this does not work. You will not
get paid, you'll wait years and years, or months and months before
you get your money, you have to pay up front.

And, I've made a brief outline of concerns that I've written down
from other reservists or military people and some suggestions that
might benefit the Veterans Affairs Office, and if I may I'd like to
just read off some of these, if that's okay.

Mr. BUYER. Please, yes.
Mr. TURPIN. Okay.
First, I'd like to start with the recruiters. Recruiters need to pro-

vide in-depth information concerning educational benefits regard-
ing the recruiting. The three reasons why I enlisted in the military
were, one, to serve my country, and to take advantage of the GI
Bill, well, educational assistance, and the challenge. Okay?

When I went towhen I first got started, I went to the recruit-
er's office, the first thing he pushed was education. He said you are
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going to receive so, so much money, so, so much money, and I said,
okay, okay, this is great. I have something to help me, at that time
my parents were not together and I couldn't afford to go to school
myself. Okay. So, I went into the military and tried to get some of
the assistance.

Now, when I first started, everything was okay, but like I said
the first, I guess, 2 years, from 1992 to 1994, then ever since from

then until now I've had nothing but problems. When I tried to call
into the Veterans Affairs Office in Atlanta, they put you on hold

for hours, and hours, and hours, not hours, but a long duration of
time, and when you do talk to someone it's not the essential per-
sonnel who can help you with your problem. What happens is,
when you call they more or less tell you what you want to hear or
tell you something just to say, okay, we're going to address this
problem but it's going to take a while. Then, they send you a letter
like the lady to my left received, but then after you receive the let-

ter then you have to wait another 4 to 6 weeks to receive your
money, or they don't even send you the money, they just give you
another phone call and then they'll tell you it's in process, it is still
processing right now, we haven't got to your file number or what-
ever it is. So, that's a grave problem with students who are trying
to go into the military service or veterans trying to use this Mont-
gomery GI Bill.

Also, for a suggestion when calling the 1-800 number, if there
is some kind of automated service where when you call it would di-
rect you essential personnel, like when I was at the DC Office,

that's when everything was going great, even myself, they knew me
personally because I called so much down at the DC Office, but I've
talked to essential personnel and he got the problem resolved just
like that, but when you call into Atlanta, you wait weeks and
weeks to get a response from somebody, or when you call you are
on hold and things are not getting done accurately.

And, just the other day, spring semester started the end of De-

cember, beginning of January, and I just received my check for this
semester. So, that's a concern I have.

Mr. BUYER. If any of you have any follow-up comments, please
submit them in writing, or recommendations, and I will accept
them, and make them part of the record.

Hopefully, Colonel Adams, what I'd like for you to comment on,
when you submit something, is whether accelerated payments
would help in the process.

I thank all of you for coming and providing testimony on this im-
portant issue today, and God bless you, and we will get to the bot-

tom of the problem in Atlanta.
I have received a statement of Representative Wes Cooley on this

issue, and I will submit it for the record.
[The prepared statement of Congressman Cooley appears on p.

51.]
Mr. BuYER. If the next panel will please come forward. Panel

Three is the Department of Veterans Affairs, represented today by

Honorable Ray Avent, Deputy Under Secretary for Veterans Bene-

fits Administration, and is accompanied by Ms. Celia Dollarhide,
the Director of Education Services.
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Mr. Avent, I understand that your time with the agency is grow-
.ing short and we all wish you well in your retirement from the De-
partment.

Mr. AVENT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BUYER. Pardon?
Mr. AVENT. Thank you.
Mr. BUYER. You are quite welcome.
We will proceed under the 5-minute rule. If you have testimony

we can submit it for the record, and please proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. RAY AVENT, DEPUTY UNDER SEC-
RETARY, VETERANS BENEFITS ADMINISTRATION, DEPART-
MENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS ACCOMPANIED BY CELIA
DOLLARHIDE, DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION SERVICES

STATEMENT OF HON. RAY AVENT
Mr. AVENT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good morning to you

and members of the subcommittee. Thank you for the opportunity
to allow us to appear before you this morning to testify on concerns
about the cost effectiveness of the Montgomery GI Bill and innova-
tive proposals that we are working on for educational opportuni-
ties.

As I mentioned, Ms. Celia Dollarhide is accompanying me today
and she's the Director of the Education Service for the Veterans
Benefits Administration.

Also, there's a full statement I think that you have, and I would
ask that you, if possible, make that part of the record, and I will
just take a couple of minutes to make some brief comments.

Mr. Chairman, although the increased cost of higher education is
not a problem that only veterans encounter, the veterans of today
does, indeed, face a challenge to complete his or her education
within the current payment structure of the Montgomery GI Bill.

In its 1995 Annual Survey of College Pricing, the College Board
reports that nationally tuition has risen more than 6 percent over
the previous year, and a couple ofyears before that we had similar
increases. Specifically, tuition and fees, excluding board and room,
now average about $12,000 per year at 4-year private colleges and
about $2,800 for 4-year public colleges, $6,300 for 2-year private
colleges, and $1,300 plus for 2-year public schools.

In an effort to maximize veterans' Montgomery GI Bill benefits,
we would like to encourage greater use of one of our ancillary pro-
grams, the Work Study Program. This program provides veterans
with an additional allowance for services performed in VA-related
activities. Currently, veterans, reservists, and National Guard
members, are utilizing this program while performing services for
the VA, as well as educational institutions as a part of transitional
assistance at our regional offices, at hospitals, reserve and National
Guard offices.

We plan to increase our outreach efforts and to stress the work
study benefit as part of the educational benefit package. In this
way, veterans will be able to get ever, greater mileage out of their
VA educational benefits.

Mr. Chairman, I just want to take a moment to mention a few
VA initiatives. I will just touch on them briefly. The first is the

3
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VAOnline. On February 2, 1995, VAOnline, an electronic informa-
tion system was installed in conjunction with the Persian Gulf
Help line, providing a wide range of VA benefit information.

This information service is available to anyone with a personal
computer and a modem through an 800 number or through the
Internet. Beginning August 29, 1995, an education payment in-
quiry capability was added to VAOnline and piloted by our Buffalo
office.

Veteran education officials and others in the states of New York,
Ohio and Pennsylvania can now access this system.

Last week, our Muskogee Office began providing this service fbr
the states of Oklahoma and Texas, and we plan to continue to ex-
pand this capability nationwide throughout the calendar year.

Of interest, Mr. Chairman, of those inquiries received during the
pilot test in Buffalo, our responses were made or completed within
one day in most cases.

Another technological enhancement is VACERT. We developed
VACERT, the electronic education certification program, to assist
school officials in certifying VA students. By certifying enrollments
to VA electronically, the elapsed postal and mailroom time is elimi-
nated. To eliminate the costs of the telephone calls, VA installed
an 800 telephone number.

The number of schools using VACERT has risen to more than
1,500 since June of 1995, and we have received more than 190,000
electronic certifications.

In addition, we are exploring the costs of developing the require-
ments for a separate toll free service for education telephone in-
quiries. Features would include interactive voice service to allow
the caller to leave a message and automated student verification of
enrollment, to enable the veterans to certify their enrollments on
a monthly basis, instead of depending upon receipt in VA of the
paper certification.

Mr. Chairman, I just want to touch a second on workload. I think
you've heard a lot this morning about workload. This past fall en-
rollment was certainly what we anticipated. We have a serious
backlog problem. We are now working hard to address it. Normally,
we handle peak workload periods in the education program, which
will occur during the fall and spring enrollment with overtime,
however, due to budget constraints overtime could only be used
sparingly this fall. In addition, we weren't able to add additional
staffing to the four education processing offices to handle the in-
creased workload.

The growing backlog of education claims were further impacted
by the furloughs in November and December. Although all four of-
fices incurred backlogs, our Atlanta Regional Office was affected
the most. We were aware that Atlanta and the other offices needed
additional resources. We're in a better position to make the nec-
essary allocations now because the latest continuing resolution
funded the readjustment benefits account for the remainder of the
fiscal year.

Last month, we authorized each of these offices to add additional
education claims processors to their staff. Also, overtime has been
authorized for the last few weeks, and as a result we have seen the
'wilding backlog begin to be reduced.



34

The future for Atlanta is that we plan to distribute some of that
workload to the Buffalo Regional Office. In mid-April, I think some-
one mentioned earlier, we are moving the jurisdictions of Virginia,
Maryland and the District of Columbia to the Buffalo Regional Of-
fice from Atlanta. All of these actions will improve the timeliness
of our claims processing in Atlanta. In fact, last month, Atlanta
processed over 38,000 education claims. The February effort by our
Atlanta staff has paid dividends and we do see that workload re-
ducing, even in light of the continuing increase in work from the
spring enrollment.

Mr. Montgomery, the Montgomery GI Bill, of course, has been in
effect for 10 years. We're in our llth year, and for sure it has been
truly a success. We at the VA would like to thank you for your vi-
sion and making this program a reality.

I was a person who participated in Chapter 34 education benefits
prior to the Montgomery GI Bill, and I know the opportunity that
benefit afforded me to have. So, I'm for sure veterans and reserv-
ists can appreciate the opportunity to have this program.

So, for me personally, and from all the folks at the Veterans Ben-
efits Administration, we want to wish you the very best in your re-
tirement, and best wishes from all of us.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my statement. Ms. Dollarhide and
I will attempt to answer any questions you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Avent appears on p. 74.]
Mr. BUYER. I do have several questions, and I'm sure others do.
When the VA consolidated the Montgomery GI Bill benefits proc-

essing at four regional offices, did they also transfer education
service personnel to the four centers?

Mr. AvENT. We did not necessarily transfer personnel from other
regional offices. We did add staffing, additional staffing, to those
four RPOs, as they took on the workload.

Mr. BUYER. Were they new hires?
Mr. AVENT. Quite a few were new hires. There were a few that

were senior folks who could take over some leadership roles that
went to the RPOs, but mainly they were new hires.

Mr. BUYER. Would you please explain to me, how would the man-
agement of the system be upgraded with a move of the policy team
to St. Louis?

Mr. AVENT. Mr. Chairman, let me try to provide you with some
of the insight that went on with that discussion when the initiative
was put forward.

We in VBA, like all others, are being downsized. We see our-
selves losing hundreds of staff members and resources every fiscal
ye

As we attempt to provide services in a better manner, and use
the most current available tools, we find that it is better to have
a policy operation near a processing site.

Now, you look at this from, I think, two positions. One, the role
of the service of the policy group here in Washington, and their re-
lation with the Hill, service departments, FAA, Department of
Labor and others. The relationships are going well, and I don't
think we can improve on them. I think they're going extremely
well.
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The thing that we need to try to improve on is developing appli-
cations that can be used in the field. Our intent was to get a policy
staff in a general working processing area.

We are now getting ready to let the contract on Stage II, which
is an imaging system that we're going to pilot and test in St. Louis.
There are other applications coming forward. We feel it's best to
test those and bring them closer to a processing arena.

The policy apparatus would remain in tact. We would also be
able to use some of the support resources that are in St. Louis to
assist the policy group.

And, as we go through this process, we are also looking at a
model that's been in place for a number of years, one that I think
most people would acknowledge is one of our more successful oper-
ations. That is our Insurance program. Our Insurance program
policy group has been located in Philadelphia since I can remem-
ber, and we've had two sites or more of Insurance operations. The
policy part is working out of Philadelphia, and they are sitting near
or adjacent to those folks who are actually doing the ctay-to-day
processing. Insurance is recognized as one of our most effective
operations.

So, basically, those were the kind of things that were being
thought of as we work( d through the initiative and I think for sure
budget is a concern as we continue to downsize VBA.

Mr. BUYER. I was just informed, I know I had submitted a letter
asking about the cost of such a move, and I understand there's a
reply. I haven't personally seen it yet, and I'll get that opportunity.

I think you are well aware that Mr. Montgomery dropped a bill,
which I'm also going to co-sponsor. Some of us here question that
move.

Let me ask one other question before I yield. I will find it unac-
ceptable for you to rely on the governmental shutdown with regard
to a backlog on the processing side in the face of testimony here
that goes back for several years. So, I find that unacceptable, and
view it as an excuse.

So, I am bothered, I am very bothered, that we have veterans
who have contracted benefits, who are, to put it bluntly, being
jerked around. I've never memorized an 800 number in my life.

Explain to me how moving workload, you testified workload to
Maryland and Virginia

Mr. AVENT. District of Columbia.
Mr. BUYER (continuing). Yes, the District of Columbia to Buffalo,

how is that going to improve the processing in the Atlanta Office?
Mr. AVENT. Well, there are a number of things involved in all of

this. One is, right now Atlanta processes 30 percent or more of the
education workload. We are trying to distribute the work more
evenly. Buffalo, at the present time, is processing approximately 16
percent of the national workload.

By taking those three districts' education workloads and moving
them to Buffalo, we would lower Atlanta's workload to about 24 or
25 percent, and increase Buffalo's somewhere in the neighborhood
of 20 to 22 percent. This is sheer volume of work, and moving that
out of the Atlanta office would give that office an opportunity to
improve.
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You said, you will not accept the furlough or whatever as being
the excuse, and I don't offer that as an excuse, but it is sure part
of our concern. If you'd bear with me for a minute I'd like to walk
through some of the things that we've had to deal with.

Before I do that, I am interested in their concern and the prob-
lems that the people who came before us have had with the VA.
I think you've mentioned you had a chronology of some of the
events, and I think when you look through that chronology of
events you will note that there are many things that have hap-
pened in those cases involve schools, DOD, and others rather than
just VA. These are more the exceptions, I believe, than the normal
process.

But, back to our workload issue. Usually, around the end of the
fiscal year, like late August, early September, RPOs will have
somewhere in the neighborhood of 40,000 to 45,000 issues pending
around the Nation. This September, when we closed out business
at the end of the fiscal year we had 94,000 pending issues.

We began fiscal year 1996 on a continuing resolution, a very lim-
ited continuing resolution, which allowed us to work almost no
overtime at all, and we did not put forth any.

At that time, the fall enrollment was beginning. At the end of the
first furlough, we had 125,000 issues pending. Immediately, we
worked two periods of overtime and decreased that workload. We
dropped off about 30,000 issues before the 3-week furlough, then
peaked on January 15 of 144,000 pending issues at the four sites.

During thc se two previous overtime periods, we spent most of
our efforts trying to get re-enrollments processed, and trying to get
as many people on the rolls to be paid as we possibly could. Follow-
ing that, new applications possibly were second in line for process-
ing.

Since the return to work after the last furlough, we have worked
four weekends of overtime. During that time we spent pretty close
to $200,000 of overtime at the four sites. We have concentrated on
two stations in particular, Atlanta and Muskogee, because they
have the largest workload. Buffalo and St. Louis are very current
at the present time.

Mr. BUYER. Let me yield to Mr. Montgomery.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Secretary, you are leaving in 4 months and I'm leaving in,

I guess, 8 months, you can tell me how it is out there after you
retire.

I want to point out, Mr. Chairman, for the record today, that
really one of the best friends that the 200,000 employees of the
Veterans Department have is the Congress of the United States.
For the years we've been here, we've protected the programs, kept
people's jobs, and I just wanted that to go on the record, that we've
been right there helping the employees, and they've come through
for us.

Just to follow up briefly, you are talking about moving to St.
Louis, I wrote the Secretary a letter about that, and a letter came
back of the intent that maybe they would eliminatethe VA wants
to eliminate the education service totally, I mean, just don't have
it anymore, and that doesn't make any sense to us, and to move
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it way out there, that is a problem. So, I wanted that to be in the
record.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. To Ms. Dollarhide, VACERT, the lady testi-
fied, are you familiar with the program?

STATEMENT OF CELIA DOLLARHIDE

Ms. DOLLARHIDE. Yes, sir.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Glad to see you again.
Ms. DOLLARHIDE. Thank you.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. She said, they didn't like the system, how do

other colleges, what is your experience?
Ms. DOLLARHIDE. Almost a year ago, we put in a new version of

VACERT, which is much more user friendly and the schools like
it quite a bit.

At the time that that was put in there were roughly 500 institu-
tions in the United States that were using the program. That has
more than doubled, and at this point we have received over 200,000
enrollment certifications under the new system with VACERT.

It cuts down mail time and, as the school official indicated, it
does notify the institutions when VA has received that enrollment
certification. So, if we do have a problem with an imbalance in
workload, such as we had in Atlanta this past fall, we can tell the
school we have that certification and we'll be working it as soon as
we can, instead of telling them to resubmit it.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. You think the system is pretty good then?
Ms. DOLLARHIDE. Yes.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. The other colleges seem to like it?
Ms. DOLLARHIDE. Exactly. I think that we need to work with the

University of Maryland.
Mr. MONTGOMERY. Yes, okay, that's a good point.
What about the money up front, that kind of surprised me a lit-

tle, maybe I missed that from some comments today, that if the VA
doesn't come forward with the money that they can't get in the
school or they can't start their credit earning?

Ms. DOLLARHIDE. I understand that some schools, due to re-
source constraints and so forth, do that, and a number of them
defer tuition for a period of time until veterans' benefits are paid.

We do have Advance Pay Program, where a veteran can apply
for a benefit and we will send the check before the term begins.
And, we do encourage veterans to utilize that system. The ch.eck
basically covers the first month-and-a-half that he is due.

We have also encouraged schools to encourage veterans to apply
for advance payment, because it will help even out our workload
so that we don't have to deal with these peaks at certain times, as
we have had to over the past year.

Mr. MONTGOMERY. I want to find out how big a problem that is,
and how many schools are requiring the money up front, even
though they don't do the advanced request.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BUYER, This is a quick follow-up to Sonny's question. These

checks, they go directly to the veteran, then the veteran has to pay
the school?

Ms. DOLLARHIDE. If it's an advance payment check, it would go
to the veteran, in care of the school. He would pick it up at school.
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Mr. BUYER. I see.
Ms. DOLLARHIDE. But, yes.
Mr. BUYER. Advanced monies, it's a reimbursement.
Ms. DOLLARHIDE. The advance payments do go to the veteran.
Mr. BUYER. Let me just throw this out to you. Obviously, the

Secretary of the VA, or whomever, could negotiate with America's
colleges and universities to say, there's a reason, there must be a
good reason why you are not doing advanced payment, and you are
forcing veterans to actually pull it out of their pocket, make sure
that they are going to follow through on the commitment, perhaps
I don't know, and maybe you can comment on that. But if the Sec-
retary could negotiate with colleges a I universities to say "get
them in, get them started, we can make direct payment to the col-
lege, it will be a 30-day delay,"you know, some kind of deferred
payment systems.

Ms. DOLLARHIDE. I think that we certainly could talk about that.
The GI Bill pays a monthly benefit. It isn't geared to pay the entire
cost of tuition and fees at the beginning of the term. That's one of
the problems now with the high cost of tuition, namely, that veter-
ans are having a bit of a problem.

We could certainly explore that issue.
Mr. MASCARA. I, Mr. Secretary, ask a question rhetorically, does

your retirement, or career change, have anything to do with the in-
ability or the lack of funds or funding for these programs? It seems
almost mind boggling. I don't know how you deal with it.

As a former businessman, and an accountant, I can't imagine
how you can deal with that, not having the resources to administer
your programs.

Mr. AVENT. No, Mr. Mascara, I have spent 38-plus years with VA
and the military, and six and a half of those years have been here
in Washington, so I think it's really time for retirement, and that's
the only reason.

Mr. MASCARA. Well, we wish you well.
Mr. AVENT. Thank you, sir.
Mr. MASCARA. I had a question that was asked several times

about moving the facilities to St. Louis, and you spoke earlier of
the move from St. Louis to Buffalo and other areas. Do we really
solve the problems by taking them from one area of the country to
another area of the country, if we have the same problems with
funding and staffing? I mean, how do we solve the problem?

Mr. AVENT. I don't think we totally solve the problem by moving
it, but. I think we keep trying to make innovations in the system.
We try to keep trying to make improvements using technology
mainly to maybe supplant some of the things that are now being
done by the human hands, and right now, I believe, we are staffed
well in the education service.

There is a learning curve there, because as you bring on new
people you've got to continue toyou know, that training has to
occur before they can become really productive.

The move from Atlanta to Buffalo, I truly believe will give that
station a lesser amount of paper and things to move around.

When we move the work from Atlanta to Buffalo, we do not plan
to impact the staffing currently at Atlanta, people that are there
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now will remain there, and we will staff Buffalo with additional
people to take on that work that's coming to them.

Mr. MASCARA. We are all caught up in this corporate downsizing,
AT&T laying off 40,000, and Government downsizing, and in many
instances rightfully so. But, I'm concerned that there's no plan.
Someone should have a plan given the new technology that's out
there that somehow, somebody, should have a plan that we should
implement to solve some of the kinds of problems that we're talk-
ing about here today.

I would agree with the Chairman, as he stated regarding the
backlog, that is not new, but certainly the shutdown did exacerbate
that problem, and is there a plan, is anybody developing a plan to
solve these problems that we have in relationship to using the new
technology that's available, along with staffing patterns, not just
moving from Atlanta to Buffalo, or from Washington, DC to St.
Louis, or is that a part of a plan?

Mr. AVENT. Well, I'll make a couple of comments, Mr. Mascara,
and then Ms. Dollarhide may have some other things to add to it.

I think, you know, when we were talking about the imaging con-
cept, being able to do that, for sure that would remove a lot of the
paper that floats through our system. We are inundated with
paper, without a doubt, and that would be something that would
help us.

An 800 line, that would allow veterans to come in and contact
our offices overnight or any time they felt like picking the phone
up, and we'd be able to respond, pull that information off the sys-
tem the next day and respond to that, of course would help.

And, I think the pilot we ran in Buffalo pointed that out, that,
you do get quick turnaround and you can resolve concerns.

But, I think we are constantly working, you know, trying to look
at new ways of providing services, and I think if you go back 4 or
5 years and look at how things were done, there have been leaps
and bounds of where we've come from since that time and the way
we go about doing business.

Celia?
Mr. MASCARA. Do either of you have any figures on the number

of employees that they, sa:,. had 5 years or 10 years ago in relation-
ship to the number of claims that we have today? I mean, is there
some kind of a

Mr. AVENT. I can't, off the top of my head, give you a number.
I do know now that in VBA our 1996 number would probably be
about 400 or 500 employees less than we had last year, and the
year before that was more than we had last year.

Mr. MASCARA. SO, there's a general decline in the number of em-
ployees in the program?

Mr. AVENT. Yes, it has.
Mr. MASCARA. Has there been an increase in the number of

claims that we've had during those same years, more use of the
system?

Mr. AVENT. I think in the case of education, you can correct me,
I think we've seen an increase in the Chapter 30 Montgomery GI
Bill program, and I think this year we'll probably see, or next year,
we'll see a peak in the Montgomery GI Bill Selective Reserve part.
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MS. DOLLARHIDE. If I could just comment, Mr. Avent's initial
comments about the general decline in VBA spoke to all the benefit
programs.

On the education side, we really went through a low workload
period in 1990; that was the end of the Vietnam Era GI Bill. That
was before veterans and reservists had really started using the
Montgomery GI Bill.

The workload has been increasing since the early 1990s, and we
have added personnel to handle the claims as they increased. Very
frankly, we did run into an imbalance this fall, and it was reflected
in very high pending workloads.

The regional offices have been given authority to hire additional
people, and they have done so. They are working those backlogs
down. As a result, we should be at the end of the tunnel.

Mr. MASCARA. I see my time is up, but the point I'm trying to
make is that I would hope that any approach to solving the prob-
lem of too many cases or case loads that are too high, that some-
how when we are looking at staffing patterns that those staffing
patterns be correlated with the workload, so that we can give serv-
ice to those people using the system.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BUYER. Thank you.
We like to focus a lot on the GI Bill, I mentioned recruiting, but

also on the access question. My concern also at the moment is on
the retention. If you have the veteran, you finallyyou get them
excited, and involved, and move forward with their education to
better themselves. If I were getting jerked around in the process
and didn't have the resources or had to get a part-time job while
I also deal with the other stresses of life, I would begin to question
the focus and attention of the VA is on retention. So, do you have
the equal attention on access as you do on retention? Comfort me.

Mr. AVENT. When you say retention, I don't understand.
Mr. BUYER. Retention in the program. I mean, once you get

someone as a student in the program
Mr. AVENT. You are talking about the veteran coming into the

program, once he's in there and keeping him in.
Mr. BUYER. Yes,
Mr. AVENT. I think, and this is kind of an off-the-cuff comment,

that once we get someone in the program, his initial application
comes in and we get them into the program, now we are into the
re-enrollment process. Then it goes smoothly. The problem is all
the things we need to do to make sure that he's in the right pro-
gram, we get the right documents from DOD or from the schools
or whatever, and

Mr. BUYER. For the University of Maryland, 40 out of 800 is not
running smoothly. I don't think it is, and if that's 40 out of 800 at
University of Maryland, what is it at Penn State, Indiana Univer-
sity, Purdue, University of Michigan, Michigan State, I mean, that
begins to add up pretty quick.

Ms. DOLLARHIDE. I agree, and that's why Atlanta had a problem
this fall. There's no doubt about it, and it has been of great concern
to us. As a result we've added extra personnel and moved workload
out, because it has been a somewhat intolerable situation.
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Hopefully, this will be corrected. I think that this is the first
year, very frankly, that this type of thing has happened. I think for
the most part we have throughout the country been fairly timely
in processing education claims, unless there was some kind of other
problem. And, I know that one of the veterans who testified this
morning did have additional problems on the Reserve side, but for
the most part, I think in the past we've done a fairly good job.

Mr. BUYER. Do you know how many veterans begin the edu-
cational programs, yet not finish?

Ms. DOLLARHIDE. No.
Mr. AVENT. No.
Mr. BUYER. Could you let me know?
Ms. DOLLARHIDE. We'll see if we can get some information.
Mr. BUYER. Don't kill yourself on it. It would be helpful to me

on the retention question.
Well, let me conclude and thank both of you for coming today.

We will continue to have some follow-up hearings.
I am, as I said when I opened the hearing, deeply concerned

about America's colleges and universities moving somewhat into an
industry. And that's the way they've almost been transformed, and
to me it almost seems that higher education becomes secondary, as
they focus more upon research grants and sport. And, oh, by the
way, oh, yes, we're in the business of education, so we'll get our
TAs in the classroom.

And, far be it from me to insult a college professor by asking
them to return to the classroom.

So, we will do what we can in our oversight responsibilities to,
if not ask, but force colleges and universities to restructure. It's
multifaceted with regard to how we have our cost containments
within the education system, because I am one that cringes when,
for example, the President says, we'll just have a $10,000 deduction
for whatever particular income class for children who want to ob-
tain higher education.

And, while that sounds good, who would want to turn that down,
it places the problem off to another day. That's why I made the
opening comment, that sometimes, as Americans we fail somehow
in this thing. We reach out for this instant gratification, for the so-
lution without giving adequate study to the real problems.

And, I'm a victim of it. I can be like that, but I think with our
introspection, and attacking the real problem. I respect your sincer-
ity and your years of service. I'm not here to be hard on you, but,
yes, I am. It's part of the oversight function, but I do respect your
years of service. Congratulations on your retirement, and if you can
do the veterans a big favbr before you go, make sure that the At-
lanta Regional Office is all cleaned up.

Mr. AVENT. We'll do the best we can in the short period of time.
Mr. BUYER. Thank you very much.
Mr. AVENT. Right.
[Whereupon, at 11:23 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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Hearing Script

VETERANS EDUCATION

MGIB OVERSIGHT

Mr. Buyer, Chairman

Good morning. The subcommittee will come to order.

At today's hearin we will review the Montgomery GI Bill and entertain
suggestions on how to increase the buying power of veterans education
benefits. We welcome distinguished panels of veterans education experts from
the VA, and representatives of the Department of Defense. Most importantly, I'm
looking forward to discussing the issue with current users of the GI Bill.

Before we proceed, I want to pay special honor to the distinguished
Ranking member of the full committee, Sonny Montgomery for his untiring
efforts on behalf of veterans education. As most of you probably know, Mr.
Montgomery has announced he will retire after 30 years service as a member of
Congress. The work he has done not only benefits veterans, but the whole
country by helping veterans become productive citizens and creating a high
quality all-volunteer military.

Would you like to say a few words, Mr. Montgomery?

Thank you Sonny.

We also have another special visitor. Mr. Ji Xiaoming

from the Chinese Ministry of Civil Affairs who is here to observe our
proceedings. Mr. Ji, I hope you are able to take back to your country the sense
that the power of our government is truly derived from the people of our
country. Today you will see otherwise normal American citizens play an
extraordinary role to better programs and exert influence on the building of
public policy over events that affect their everyday lives We welcome you.

I:11
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Veterans education benefits serve two purposes. First, they offer an

opportunity for a veteran to Increase his or her earning power through higher

education and training following service. By doing so, veterans education

benefits continues the democratization of education started by the original

World War II GI Bill. Second, military recruiters use this readjustment benefit to

help persuade young adults and their families to answer the call of service to

their country.

The benefit, however, has failed to keep pace with the rapidly escalating

cost of tuition, which is currently rising at twice the rate of inflation. The

Chronicle of Higher Education has pegged the rate of tuition Increase from 1987-

1995 to average 7.6% at public four-year colleges. As a result, the decline in

purchasing power of the Montgomery GI Bill may no longer serve the needs of

the veteran as a readjustment tool, and will ultimately fail to attract a sufficient

high quality pool of applicants for the military. We must do something to

prevent that decline and failure.

Many Americans have family members who speak well of the World War II

G.I. Bill. However, our ability to return to the days whereby all veterans could

receive a fully-paid education, along with stipends for living expenses are long

past. Today, many other programs compete with veterans for federal dollars.

But education Is perhaps more important now than ever in today's highly

competitive and technical economy. We must win this battle, but today's

statistics do not paint a rosy picture.

According to the VA, the number of veterans holding a Baccalaureate or

higher degree In 1979 was 25.8 percent. By 1992 veterans with a BA or higher

fell to 20.8 percent. There is also a distinct difference in educational attainment

delineated by the era of service. For example, the percent of veterans holding

Baccalaureate degrees or higher for Vietnam-era veterans 24.7 percent. In the

Post-Vietnam era 20.8 percent hold at least a BA. A mere 17.7 percent of Persian

Gulf era veterans have a BA or higher. This may be reflective of decreased

buying power. It maybe representative of the barriers many veterans face when

attempting to pursue higher education. It Is a noteworthy set of numbers that

this Subcommittee will continue to address after this hearing Is over.

In the Annual Report of the Secretary of Veterans Affairs, FY 1994, we

note that only 8.6 percent of veterans aged 2034 have four-years of college or
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more, while 20.2 percent of their civilian counterparts have achieved the same

four years or more of higher education. VA also notes that veterans of the post-

Vietnam era aged 20-34 had a lower median education level (12.9 years vs 13.3)

than their non-veteran counterpart.

Dropout rates are also a problem. Of the Vietnam era veterans aged 35-49,

35.5 % have 1-3 years of college, while 36.9 of younger veterans have 1-3 years

of college. Why do veterans drop out? I'm fairly sure that many do so because

of the disparity between the benefit they have earned and the cost of school.

These people need and deserve help, and I am interested to hear what can be

done to ease the situation.

There are many ways to leverage current benefits levels. Just some ways

include:

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE EDUCATION INDUSTRY & SCHOOLS

Development of distance education curricula so that students in remote areas

can use advanced technologies which deliver education to their computer or

television screens.

A greater recognition of military training by accrediting bodies and schools .

Flexible transfer of credits between institutions to allow veterans greater

credit for both educational and work experience to drive down costs and

time.

Reduce administrative overhead for the schools.

Increase the use of VA work study opportunities on and off campus

Encouraging academic investigation of veterans issues.

! Restricting use of GI Bill reporting fees and Vocational Rehabilitation

handling charges paid to schools for the improvement of veterans program

office operations.

ADVOCACY MEASURES

Establishment of an advocacy point within the private sector to promote

veterans and active duty service members education opportunities.

Tuition discounts to veterans attending on the GI Bill.

DOD'S ROLE

A greater use of In-service tuition assistance dollars by the active duty

service members.



On-line access to national educational benefits databases at all DoD

education and TAP/ACAP offices.

On-base education counselors sponsored by a consortium of education

associations.

Consolidation of the multiple education program management operations

within DoD.

Improvement of the educational counseling opportunities while on active

duty and as part of the TAP/ACAP programs.

VA'S ROLE

Streamline VA's regulations and State Approving Agency (SAA) oversight.

A 1-800 hotline for schools to contact GI Bill Regional Processing offices

regarding administrative matters.

On-line access to national educational benefits databases at all DoD

education and TAP/ACAP offices.

On-base education counselors sponsored by a consortium of education

associations.

Closer coordination between VA and DoD education programs.

Data sharing with DoD to determine eligibility.

The tuition spiral began its climb around 1980, and some have attributed it

to needing to spread costs over a declining student pool. However, as recently

as the period of 1980-1990 enrollments rose from 11.4 to 13.6 million students--a

steady gain of about 20%. But tuition rose at twice the rate of inflation. So, what

are the real drivers of tuition inflation?

There are those who suspect it is the shift away from being an industry

with teaching as its focus to one more interested in garnering government and

corporate research grants. And highly qualified applied researchers and the

facilities that they need do not come cheaply. This also means that schools

must hire additional faculty to keep the classrooms open and that means

increased staff costs, more offices, files, desks, and support staff. While it Is my

opinion that research has its place on college campuses, schools should take a

look at their basic mission and decide whether they want to be the foundation of

an enlightened society. If not, let's remove their tax exempt status and treat

them like the business they are
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Finally, there is good evidence that many college campuses are not

veteran-friendly. We continue to hear stories about veteran students and

prospective faculty members being told they are not wanted on campus because

of their military background. A recent rider to the defense authorization bill

signed on February 10, 1996 by the president prohibits colleges and universities

that prevent ROTC units form being maintained or established form Defense

Department contracts. So, I'm going to make it my personal goal to hold

schools to the letter and spirit of the law with regard to veterans education. If a

school with a federal contract worth over $10,000 that does not fulfill its

obligations regarding priority of hiring for veterans as called for in chapter 42 of

Title 38, we are going to expose that Institution, and seek appropriate remedies.

The House Committee on Veterans' Affairs Subcommittee charged with

oversight of veterans education will step up to address this challenge when we

Initiate a hearing later to discuss the way federal dollars are spent educating our

veterans. We believe no veteran should be precluded from obtaining an

education because resources are not maximized. We are mindful, too, that

service members are full participants in the MGIB program, contributing up to

$1,200 for their own education. Our aim is to gain a full measure for each

education dollar spent.

Now I would like to recognize the distinguished ranking member of this

subcommittee for any opening remarks she may have, Ms. Waters.

Thank you, Maxine.

Do any of the members have opening statements?

Thank you for your comments.

I would like to seat the first panel. With us today is Army Lt. Gen. Samuel E.

Ebbesen, Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Military Personnel Policy.

Welcome General. With hlm Is the Honorable Al Bemis, Deputy Assistant

Secretary Manpower and Personnel, Office of Reserve Affairs. Mr. Bemis, is of

course, no stranger to these proceedings or to this room, having served Mr.

Montgomery after his retirement from the Army after 22 years He was with Mr

'L)
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Montgomery from 1988 until the start of the 104th Congress. I welcome you

back.

You may summarize your remarks, as your entire statement will be submitted for

the record. General, you would begin please, being mindful that we are

operating under the five-minute rule.

Thank you both Gentleman. I do have a few questions for you, beginning with

the General.

My Thanks to the first panel. We look forward to working

with the Department again very soon.

I would like to seat the second panel now.

This panel is comprised of MGIB users, some of which have encountered VA

administrative problems with their earned readjustment benefits. Others have

good things to tell us about the MGIB. The panel consists of:

Mr. Charles Turpin attending Prince George's Community College on the

Reserve Chapter 1606 education program. Mr. Turpin is a Marine Corps

Reservist and has been using his Chapter 1606 benefits for almost 5 years.

To show that the MGIB program can really work well, we've asked Army Lt. Col.

Thomas Adams to tell us about his use of the MGIB Benefits. Col. Adams is

attending American University (AU) to obtain a Ph.D. Now, attending AU must

be expensive end I hope the Colonel is able to give us an idea of how the benefit

stacks up against the costs of his school which are considerable. He currently

Is assigned to the Defense Intelligence Agency. Colonel, welcome. I am

interested In hearing how you have managed to pay for your education using the

Gi Bill, and any recommendations you might have as to Improves for the system.

Ms. Kelly Mayo is an Air Force veteran living at Ft. Meade. She began her school

career last August at Anne Arundel Community College and has had some work

at the University of Maryland. Her Initial claim was sent last August, and as of

March 6, she has yet to receive any checks from the VA.



Mr. Jim Abell, who Is a 10-year Alr Force veteran pursuing a Bachelor's degree

at University of Maryland's University College. With 87 completedhours, Jim

has been studying with MGIB Benefits since September 1993. Jim once flew

security on Air Force One.

Mrs. Noe Ile Atwell, who directs the Veteran Student Services at the University of

Maryland. She handles some 800 veterans cases each semester.

Welcome all. I understand that some of you have bought family members here

to lend support and I welcome them to these proceedings as well.

We brought this panel together to ask questions of the uses of the education

benefit. So I would like to start the questioning with...

Thank you Panel II. I hope many of you are able to stay for the final panel, where

you might find the answers to some of your questions.

Panel III is the Department of Veterans Affairs, represented today by the

Honorable Ray Avent, Deputy Under Secretary of Veterans Benefits

Administration, and is accompanied by Celia Dollarhide, Director VA Education

Services. Mr. Avent, I understand that your time with the agency is growing

short, and we all wish you well upon your retirement from the department.

Please proceed with your oral testimony, keeping mind our five-minute rule.

Thank you.

I want to thank everyone for joining us today. I look forward to coming together

in a subsequent hearing to determine the means to further strengthen our

veterans education readjustment benefit.

If there are no other comments, this meeting is adjourned

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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INCREASES IN COSTS OF EDUCATION

Average Annual Increase in Tuition and Fees

Public Colleges
4-year

Private Colleges
4-year

1987-88 6% 8%

1988-89 5% 9%

1989-90 7% 9%

1990-91 7% 8%

1991-92 12% 7%

1992-93 10% 7%

1993-94 8% 6%

1994-95 6% 6%

Average annual
increase 7.6% 7.5%

Resident

Commuter

Average College Costs for 1994-95 School Year

Public Colleges Private Colleges
4-year 4-year

$8,900 $18,784

S7,154 616,070

Source: Oct. 5, 1994 - "The Chronicle of Higher Education"



Statement of Representative Wes Cooley

Thank you. Chairman Buy cr. for organizing this oversight hearing on the

Montgomery GI Bill. I know that the continued efkctiveness of the Montgomery (il

Bill, in the face of rising tuition costs, is important to you. Fhank you, as well, to all

of our panelists. Certainly. your testimony has been both ssorthwhile and informatise.

When 1 returned home Front the Korean Conflict. I was able to take advantage of

an earlier version of the GI Bill program. Without the GI Bill. I don't know whether

or not I would have attended college after the war. My monthly S105 (il Bill stipend.

combined with my income from a part-time job, was just enough to get by on.

1 am encouraged by today 's testimony indicating that participation rates under

the Montgomery GI Bill base increased from 50 percent in 1985 to 95 percent in 1905

Surely-. incenthe programs such as the Montgomery (il Bill are s ital to our nation's

efforts to attract top-notch military recruits.

But, despite the success of the Montgomery (il Bill in terms of oerall

participation rates. I am concerned that, in the face of rising tuition costs, the relati( e

satire of an enlistee's (il Bill stipend has been declining significantly. his decline in

stipend (aloe has not yet affected enlistment rates, but this subcommittee should elosely

monitor the program to ensure that it remains competitise. lInfortunately. (it Bill

panicipants. like all consumers of higher education, have fallen victim to tuition rates

that has e consistently risen thster than the oyerall rate of inflation. Congress must

adequately compensate sers ice members for lost opportunities while in the military. but

((c are entering an age of fiscal austerity at the federal level, and unkirtunately this

sub(ommittee eannot control the rising co..1 ol a Lot lege education
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Mr. Chairman. I am a freshman member of Congress -- I was not here in 1985

%%hen %%e passed the Montgomery (iI Bill. Nevertheless, in m) 14 months as a member

of thi. bod. I have dtneloped a tremendous amount of respect for the ranking minorit

member of this committee, Mr. Montgomery. As all of us knox%. Sonn Montgomery

%k II b leaving Congress after his term expires. With his departure, veterans will lose

a dedicated. non-partisan voice on this committee.



STATEMENT BY CONGRESSMAN FRANK MASCARA

OVERSIGHT HEARING ON MONTGOMERY GI BILL

MARCH 7, 1996

GOOD MORNING. I AM PLEASED THAT WE ARE

STARTING THE DAY OFF RIGHT WITH AN

OVERSIGHT HEARING TO REVIEW THE OPERATIONS

OF THE HISTORIC MONTGOMERY GI BILL.

THIS PROGRAM--RIGHTFULLY AND PROUDLY

NAMED FOR THIS COMMITTEE'S RANKING

DEMOCRAT, SONNY MONTGOMERY--HAS ALLOWED

MILLIONS OF MEMBERS OF THE ARMED SERVICES

ALL ACROSS THIS COUNTRY TO OBTAIN A HIGHER

EDUCATION OR TO PARTICIPATE IN A WHOLE

RANGE OF TRAINING PROGRAMS.

THOSE WHO HAVE STUDIED THE HISTORY OF

THIS VITAL PROGRAM KNOW IT WAS VIRTUALLY

SINGLE-HANDEDLY ENACTED IN THE M1D-1980'S BY

REPRESENTATIVE MONTGOMERY, MY PARTIES "MR.

VETERAN," AS A MODERNIZATION OF THE

ORIGINAL GI BILL.
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NEEDLESS TO SAY, THE CURRENT PROGRAM

STANDS AS A MODEL OF HOW TO ENCOURAGE

OUR BRIGHT, YOUNG, AND BRAVE MEMBERS OF

THE MILITARY TO BETTER THEMSELVES.

JUST AS SONNY DREAMED, IT IS A UNIQUE

AND IMMENSELY EFFECTIVE PROGRAM AND THE

ONLY MAJOR FEDERAL EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANCE

BENEFIT THAT IS EARNED BY THOSE WHO USE IT.

EACH ACTIVE DUTY MEMBER OF THE ARMED

SERVICES OR RESERVIST WHO ENROLLS IN THE

PROGRAM HELPS PAY THEIR OWN WAY BY

CONTRIBUTING $1,200. AFTER TEN YEARS, 70

PERCENT OF THE COSTS OF THE PROGRAM HAVE

BEEN PAID FOR BY THE PARTICIPANTS! NOT MANY

OTHER FEDERAL PROGRAMS CAN MAKE THAT

CLAIM.

FROM ITS BEGINNINGS, THE MONTGOMERY GI

BILL HAS TIME AND TIME AGAIN MORE THAN MET

ITS TWO PRIMARY GOALS OF ASSISTING

VETERANS TO READJUST TO CIVILIAN LIFE AND

HELPING OUR MILITARY RECRUIT THE BEST AND

5



BRIGHTEST YOUNG MEN AND WOMEN NEEDED TO

MAKE OUR ALL VOLUNTEER ARMED SERVICES

WORK.

I KNOW FIRST-HAND THE IMPORTANCE OF THE

GI BILL AND WHAT IT CAN DO FOR OUR YOUNG

CITIZENS.

AS MANY OF YOU KNOW, I COME FROM A

PART OF THE COUNTRY THAT LOST HUNDREDS OF

THOUSANDS JOBS IN THE 1970'S AND 1980'S IN

THE WAKE OF THE CLOSING OF COUNTLESS STEEL

PLANTS AND MINES. AS A RESULT, MANY OF THE

AREAS YOUNG PEOPLE TURNED TO THE MILITARY

AS A WAY TO ACQUIRE TRAINING AND A POSSIBLE

CAREER. TODAY, THOUSANDS OF MY

CONSTITUENTS ARE ACTIVE-DUTY MILITARY

PERSONNEL OR IN THE RESERVES.

WHEN THEY LEAVE THE MILITARY, THEY

NATURALLY TURN TO THEIR GI BILL BENEFITS AS A

WAY TO GET A DEGREE AND A GOOD PAYING JOB.

LIKE SOME OF THOSE WHO WILL TESTIF 3EFORE

US TODAY, I WISH THERE WAS A WAY WE COULD
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BOOST THIS BENEFIT SO THAT IT MORE

ADEQUATELY COVERS THE COST OF AN

EDUCATION.

KNOWING HOW GREATLY STUDENTS RELY

UPON THEIR MONTHLY GI BENEFIT TO BUY BOOKS

AND EAT, I WAS MOST DISTURBED THAT DURING

THE TWO RECENT GOVERNMENT SHUTDOWNS

THAT NEW STUDENTS COULD NOT RECEIVE

BENEFITS AND SOME WORK-STUDY STUDENTS

COULD NOT GO TO WORK.

THIS SHOULD NEVER HAPPEN AGAIN ANC I AM

ANXIOUS TO BE REASSURED THAT THE BACKLOG

THAT BUILT UP DURING THESE SHUTDOWNS HAS

BEEN ELIMINATED.

I ALSO WANT TO ADD MY CONCERN TO THAT

WHICH HAS BEEN EXPRESSED BY REPRESENTATIVE

MONTGOMERY ABOUT PLANS TO POSSIBLY MOVE

THE EDUCATIONAL SERVICE CENTER FROM THE VA

CENTRAL OFFICE TO ST. LOUIS. I WANT TO HEAR

THE RATIONAL BEHIND THIS PROPOSAL. THE
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BOTTOM LINE IS THAT SERVICE SIMPLY CANNOT

BE CURTAILED.

I ALSO WANT TO EXPRESS SUPPORT FOR THE

NOTION OF SETTING UP AN 800 NUMBER THAT

STUDENTS COULD CALL TO SELF-CERTIFY

THEMSELVES EACH MONTH. I AM NOT

ACQUAINTED WITH ALL THE DETAILS, BUT I CAN

SEE THIS WOULD CERTAINLY HELP SIMPLIFY THE

CURRENT PROCESS.

FINALLY, I WANT TO SAY, SONNY, YOU

SHOULD BE PROUD OF YOUR EFFORTS! THIS

PROGRAM IS A GREAT TRIBUTE TO YOU. I AM

HUMBLED AND HONORED TO BE ABLE TO SERVE

WITH YOU ON THIS IMPORTANT COMMITTEE.

WE ARE CERTAINLY GOING TO MISS YOU NEXT

YEAR, AND I THINK I CAN SPEAK FOR ALL OF US

HERE IN PROMISING THAT WE WILL WORK HARD

TO SEE THAT THE GI BILL CONTINUES TO

FUNCTION AS A TOP NOTCH EDUCATIONAL AND

MILITARY TOOL.
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Good morning Mr. Chairman and tnembers of the Subcommittee. I am pleased to appear

before you today in the first year of the second decade of the Montgomery GI Bill (MGIB1to

discuss this %nal program. There is little doubt that the MGIB has met or exceeded the

expectations of its sponsors, and has been a major contributor to the success of the All-Volunteer

Force

The original "GI Bill of Rights:. created at the end of World War II, gave returning

Sers ice members a comprehensive package of benefits to compensate for opportunities lost sshile

in the military, and to ease their transition back into civilian life. We recently celebrated the SOth

Anniversary of this legislation. The noted economist. Peter Drucker described the GI Bill by

sa)ing, "Future historians ma) consider a the most importwa event of the 20th century.-

Perhaps the most far-reaching pros ision of the GI Bill ss as the financial assistance it made

available for veterans to attend college

Today's MGIB traces its lineage directly to this milestone program, with one important

change. While all earlier GI Bill programs %sere designed to ease the transition to civilian life

front a conscripted military force, since 1973. xse haw defended this nation with volunteers.

Thus. the MUIR has as one of its purposes. "to promote and assist the All-Volunteer Force

prottram and the Total Ewes, Com em of the A rmed Forces lit establishing a nets proenon

edits animal assistans e based upon sea it'e sin su iii e sha.s or a ,.ombination at sem, e on mill's-

sluts and in the Seles red Reserve to aid m the rem runment and retention ol highls qualified

personnel for both the mime and resent' component, ol the Armed borcec So the MGIB is

not only designed to aid in recruiting, hut also for the first time recognizes the %nal role of the

Reserve Components in our defense and extends educational benefits to these "ells/en-Service

members My testimony ssill cm er the MGM lor acme sers ice; Mr. Al Bemis, Deputy

Assistant Secretary ot Defense for Resers e Manposser and Personnel will discuss the MGIB for

the Selected Reserse.

RECRUITING..

I he I )epartinent continues to he successful both in the number and quality of accessions

Dining 1-1 199S. all SCIA sce Wel their feL suiting olnestises. accessing 168.010

enlistees is ith excellent moult quality Ninety six pei cent of nest. recruits %sete high school

diploma graduates compared \kith 91 percent in 19:0. the I irst year al the MUHL Ben tissue

diatomic is the c hangs. m Am,- assuage altinude iCs sits Categoties 1 111,11, 71 peiceni ut nos

re:lulls suited altos e as eiage on the enlistment test in 1.1 1996, compared \lull b2 pement iii

6 I

.1°.1
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1985. Moreover, in FY 1985. sesen percent of ness recruits scored in the lossest acceptable

aptitude calegor) (Categor; IV). in FY 1995, %se ascessed lesser than one persent in this

categor).

Through the first four months of FY 1996. the Services met their numeric goals and the

qualit; of enlisted accessions remained high Numet -five percent of new recruits %sere high

school diploma graduates %slide 68 percent scored :those as erage on the enlistment test.

Incenme programs, such as the Monigomer CI Hill, are sital to our euecess in attracting brighi

and ssell educated people into the induaQ,

THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL..

ENROLLMENT

The Slontgomer C I Bill enrollment rates has,: continued to rise each ear since us

inception. ssith 95 percent of eligible rectum chommg to enroll in El 1995 Ae shossn in the

figure helms enrollment in the acme duEs piogram has risen from iml 50 percent in the first

;ear. 1985. to (he curient 95 percent. A total of 2 million men and ssomen, from an eligible pool

of 2 7 'mullion, base chosen to participate in the MCIli since Jul I. 198c Such participation

rates cleaM demonsli ate the amactis elle, of the Nlontgomery Cl ROI

Enlisted MGM Enrollment - FY 1985 to I- Y 1995
Percent of elVdes

FY FY FY FY FY FY y FY FY FY FYF

SS 66 87 88 99 90 9, 92 93 94 95

To ensure enlistees WM understand the structure and benefits ol the piogi am, and the

requirement to disenroll if elestmg not to pans ipate. the; are hoeted at Ina. Entrance

hocessing Stations during in processmg. and agam am rcsrun trammg It is hoe. ssithin (550

%seeks mther enlistment. (hat the lina1 decision is made sshether to parucipate in the Montgoiner

Cd Hill pmgram ai sepaiation. indismdmials agam are hided tm lw NO III .01,1

ciwoui aged to take ads mintage ol the educational opisortundies it pros ides

24-148 0 96 3
6 z)
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ASSISTANCE IN THE DRAWDOWN

The 1990s saw America's Armed Forces lacing a significant reduction in size as the Cold

War ended. Unfortunately. as with any major strength reduction, the lives and career

expectations of many in the workforce became uncertain. However, unlike the last major

draw down of forces after Vietnam. we wanted to ensure that all affected Service members were

treated with the respect, dignity. and appreciation they deserved. Your Subcommiuee was

instrumental in this with the extension of MGIB eligibility to those who either chose to leave

sers ice s oluntanly or were involuntarily separated as a result of the drawdown.

Those individuals participating in the Voluntary Separation Incentive (VS1) and Spucial

Separation Benefit (SSB) programs were offered the opportunity to participate in the

Montgomery GI MI. if they had not previously enrolled during their initial enlistment. In all,

user 41,000 separating Service members have taken advantage of this opportunity. Over 18,000

tiers ice members separating under VSI or SSB enrolled in the MGIB program and over 11,000

ot them haw gone on to Use their benefit. Of the Service znembers involuntarily separated since

February 1991 user 21,000 hase enrolled in the MGIB

\. ALIT OF THE MG1B STIPEND

The following figure presents the percent of average four-year college costs offset for

each of the years the Islontgomery GI Bill has been in effect. The offset declined from nearly 97

percent of the cost 01 tuition and tees in Schoil Year 1985.86 to 70 percent by School Year

1991 94. as average annual tultIoll and fees bw a four-year program rose by 4:i percent. With the

Percentage of Educatkm Costs Offset by MGM

100

90

80

70

60

50

40

30

Tuition and Taos

111 Total Costs

85 86. 87 88- 89. 90- 91. 92. 91.
86 87 88 89 90 91 92 93 fat

1.1.111. Ilk tease um MOIR henclils holm S 1110 to 5400 per month. and the provision to

annually dmst the benefit lor ufflation. ml of [set has leveled after reaching a low in School

Yeal 1990 91
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Given our recent recruiting successes, current basic benefits appear to he adequate as an

enlistment incentive However, if coliege costs, especially tuition and fees, continue to rise

significantly above inflation, the offset provided by the Montgomery Gl Rill benefits will require

close monitoring to keep the program competitive. Recognising the tight resource climate we all

face, we welcome the opportunity to work with your Subcommittee to seek innovative ways to

keep the existing MG1I3 stipend at satisfactory levels both to attract new recruits and to help pay

for a college education.

IN-SERVICE EDUCATION

The Department is making attempts to maxinuce existing educational programs which are

used during service as an effort to give separating Service members a "leg-ur en ther

educational goals. As part of its off-duty voluntary education effort, the Department operates a

number of programs that allov. Service members to receive academic credit without enrolling in

traditional college and unisersity courses. Two of these programs, the Military Evaluations

Program and the Examinations Program, produce college credit at considerable cost savings to

both the Service member and the government

Under the Military Evaluations Program. the American Council on Education (ACE),

under contract vvith the Department, develops recommendations for the award of college credit

based on us evaluation of military training (formal courses and on-the-job training) and work

experience. These recommendations an published in the Guide to the Et aluation of Educational

l..sperience: in the Armed torcec. commonly referred to as the ACE Guide Many colleges and

unrtersines ass ard college credit based on these recommendations. For example. the Guide

recommends three semester hours in supply management. three semester hours in clerical

procedutes. and one semester hour in interpersonal conununication for a sailor attending the

Navy's eight-sseek Storekeeper Class A Course For an Army Information Systems Operator.

separating at the completion of one term a service, the Guide recommends three semester hours

in introduction to computers and computing, and three semester hours in introduction to

computer operations.

The Esammations Program pros ides tiers ice members with a means ol earning college

credit ihnsigh college plavement testing Through contracts %kith the College Board and the

dueammal t cstinF. Sets lie, tests in MON than IN) adenin arc available lo Set% lee

members al no cost Colleges and unisersmes erant acakmuc ciedit based on aceptable scores
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on these tests. Credits earned through testing cost considerably less than if earned in resident

courses tor ls hich tuition would be paid hir example, one $35 test could produce the same 3

credits that might otherwise cost $300 or more in tuition.

The above programs effectively maximize the limited dollars available for helping

Service members achieve academic athancement and earn college degrees. Service inembers are

counseled to take full advantage of these programs.

ADVERTISING

The continued success exi,erienced with the Montgomery GI Bill is in large part the result

of emphasis placed on the program by Service rectuiters, to mclude military advertising, and

recognition across the nation that education'plays a vital role in today's workplace. Montgomery

GI Bill information continues to he prominently featured in our direct mad recruiting literature.

Every 18-year-old male who registers with the Selective Servixe System receives a full-color

information brochure explaining the benefits of the MG1B program. Approximately 1.8 million

young men are reached in this manner each year. An expanded version of the brochure is

distributed to die Sei vices for use ai recruiting stations and also is provided to high school

guidance counselors

Another important :whet-using initialise 'a as a painting by Michael J. Deas. a now

prominent artist who is best known for his rendition of Marilyn Monroe on a U S Postage

Stamp. The painting, which has been inade into both a print advertisement and a poster to be

displayed hy recruiters in their stations, depicts Uncle Sani with the tagline. "If You Cant Get

Mi/110 FOr College Frolll Your Parents. Get It Front Your Uncle". We also produce and

distribute a inattanne for use by high school seniors and guidance counselors which contain, the

new MGIB "Uncle Sam" print advertisement and individual ads from each of the Sers ices The

magazine,called t UTURLS. is nailed to 3 million students and user 21,000 guidance

counselors every year.

AUTOMATION AND DATA ACCURACY

In the past. this Subcommittee has expressed concern about ihe I ntmlimiess and alcuracy

ot automated data Ilow between the tiers ices. the I hAense Manpower Data ('enter II )MDC1 and

Ilepaihneni it Vetetans Altaus tDVAi We les g111/e that data aimacy is a key oltwoixe

ol smooth payment to seterans Two year, ago. w hen oser I ent of the re, cud, in the

13 3
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MGIB database did not contain sufficient information to identify participants eligibility, we told

you we had established a goal of reducing the "unknowns" rate to less than five percent. This

was an anthitious goal, but as of January 19%, only 3.5 percent of MGIB records are coded

"unknown.-

Data exchanges, such as the one between DMDC and DVA arc regulated by the various

provisions of the Privacy Act of 1974, including subsequent amendments dealing with computer

matching. There is a significant administrative burden associated with the need to frequently

renegotiate Matching Agreements between and among agencies for programs which are long-

term and continuing. Increasing the life of a Matching Agreement front 18 months with one 12

month renewal to perhaps a number of 12 month renewals would significantly decrease

administrative burden for this and other similar programs.

TESTIMONIAL.

Before I conclude. I want to take the opportunity to pay tribute to Congressman G.V.

'Sonny Montgomery. the man for is hum the MG1B was named. With his pending retirement

front Congress, this niay well be his last formal hearing on the MGIB. and I believe it imperative

to let him knoss how gratetul sse have been for his support. In July 1995, Secretary of Defense

William J Perrs presented Mr. Minitgomery with the Department of Defense Medal for

Distinguished Public Service in a ceremony eotinnemorating the 10th anniversary of the MGIB.

I m.ould like to read the citation from this awaid into the record.

rite Defrar anent of lkfense Medal for Dr.sunguished Public Service is awarded to

(Sonny) Monr,4(nnen for e.teeplumally distingui.shed service to the Department of

Defense and the Miluan Services as the spon.sor and proponent of the Moragomen

BA froth Jufs I91,.5 through July /91/5 Mr. Montg,miery's- commitment to this

legi.dation grew front Ins ognithni that the Afilitarv Services faced etUtettltws

in recruiting during the earl.% ears of the All-Volunteer Force. Ile drafted.

sponsored and en.sured ihtAsage of dus sweeping cdacational fvogrant ii h/Ch liii

demened ii, enhance the abilav of the Amwd Seri hes fo recruit and retain high-quality

people. while at the same ume as.sisting in Out readjustment of former ServuT members

ii ii awn lite 1 he resultant program be, tithe the Depth Intent Delett.se'S nuist

elle, rive recruiting tool ?Cowls itlo nulhon at uve duts nultiarv personnel and 360,000

Sch, Hetet 1 1,11 halt. Neill Iltdieti situ e cum inlet . 1 he qualm rd re, ruin entering

a, tive 'has tuts est eptional The proportion of recruits ti ttli above average aptitude

Ct

_/.
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who also held a high school diploma expanded from about half to nearly two-thirds of

the enlistees - an extraordMary accomplishment that is substantially attributable to

Mr. Montgomery and the modern GI Bill he created. Mr. Montgomery's vision in

conceiving this program. coupled with his tenai.11y in ensuring enactment, represents

the highest tradition., afGoir.ernment and public service and reflects great credit upon

hunself the Department of Defense and the Congress of the United States. For these

and his mans other contributions in support of America's Armed Forces. I fake great

pleasure in presenting G.V. (Sonny) Montgomery the Department of Defense Medal for

Distinguished Pubitt Service."

Mr. Chairman. I thank you. our Armed Forces thank you, and America's youth thanks you.

CONCLUSION..

Significant improvements have been made in military manpower over the past 10 years.

Today. our s olunteer military stands ready. willing and able to defend our nation and its values

and principles around the world. Credit for success in attracting and retaining high quality

personnel belongs in no small part to Congress and this Subcominittee fin providing us with the

MOW program. Largely as a result of the MGM. ske have been able to increase and then sustain

recruit quality despite a shrinking pool of eligibk youth in a period of fiscal austerit.
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(.1i:finnan and membets of the Subcommittee:

cry pleased to appear before you today to discuss the challenges to the recruitment

%aloe 01 the NIontgotnery GI Bill Selected Reserve in N.1,:ck of today 's rapidly rising tuition costs.

THE MONTGOMERY GI BILL-SELECTED RESERVE

Montgoluer Bin-Selected Re+erce is a 11011,1,11trIbutot program that proc ides

educat kind assistance to Selected Reser\ e Nlembers who enlist. reenlist. or agree to serve in the

'efected Reser\ e for six years. To quality for benefits, members must hac c completed

iequirements tot assard of a high school diploma before completing their initial entry training

10 be eligible tot educational assistance under the ocational or technical programs. the

enlistment. it:enlistment. cit agteement to serve must be on or ;Mei Octobet I. 1990. nose v, ho

quince 111c11 selc ice in the Selected Reser% e have up to ten years v, ulna cc hich to use the

ennikmient Benehts are payable, for as long as 36 months ol edueation, at the rate of 5197.90

pet month tot lull-time pursuit. Unlike previous GI Bill programs and the Montgomery GI Bill

.011cc components. the NIontgomery CB Bill-Selected Reser% e proc ides tor receipt 01

benent, belote the quality ing milmuy serN ice is ompleted Also. unlike the precious Rill.

the iesei cc i ogi am is a recrumng anJ retention tool.

ot this program's effectiveness is tellected in high 0% eta!l pat ncipation. Dui mg

10'./"; 11101e 111.111 .)7,00() Selected Reser\ Isis ed NIontgoiner GI Bill educational

Nime the inception of Mc rrotaiii. ilk:Mhos and Reser\ has

eda..111011,11,0,1,1,111.0
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Studies conducted by the Sixth Quadrennial Review of Military Compensation and the

Rand Corporation confirms that the NIGI13-SR continues to he one of thc most important

resruiting and retention incentnes for the Resene components. It has been particularl

Important with respect to retention. Information collected during the 1986 Don Reser.e

Components Sur e indicated that the Montgorner GI Bill ss as a major or moderate contnhutin

factor tot remaining in the Guard and Reser\ es for 40.4 percent of the service members. In the

1992 Don Reser\ e Components Sin xe> that percentage had risen to 48.2.

The tolliming table me ticcm the espenditure and recipient grtnt th sim:e 1985.

TABLE I

NIontgomery CI Bill-Selected Reserve Benefits Paid* h) Fiscal Year

1,1,...,11,..,,
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23% in school year 1985-86 to 18 % for school year 1993-94. The percentage, for tuition and

tees. has decreased from 45% of a student's bill in school year 1985-86 to 33% of thc cost in

school year 1993-94:

School Year

Average Total
Education Costs

. .

85-86

$'7,504

86-87

$7,022

81-88

$8.013

8-H.g9

$8,252

... .

89.90

U.506

.. .

410.91

$8,660

91.92

$9.155

92-93

$9,493

.
'Change

93-94 85-94

$9,841 3 I%

Pertent 01

1tal Ottsct
hs \IGIUdSR

23% 21% 20% 19% 17% 17% 18% 18'7 18%

I du.:anon

Cost. muuton
and ITC,.

$7396 $4027 54.100 $4.2fA1 $4,48.7 54,567 $4,880 $5,151 55.414 41I

Percent of

1 tnIsII Fee,
,aIsel b% NIGIII SR

45% 41% 19% 169 Al% 31% 34% 339 33%

SIGIBAR Benda SI 718 SI 668 51.610 SI 546 SI 486 $1 435 I 664 SI 702 SI 811 59
5: I r F1" IN, .1. -Hdr,..1j;.1,11J I. r .nnau

I, yr": I 5 Ikran,rnt . .11 (1:11., 1

KICKER PROGRAM FOR THE MGIB-SR

While v,e aie talking about the recruitment \aloe ol the \1(illi-SR. 1 %sant to thank the

011:21e55 IIs r ludmg the Iss 0 -kickei- ni,91 ;inns in the 1W6 Defense Authorization Act. Tins

lel:.1,1ainui al link s Ir rt,.Inent 01 -ktcke, to s150 per 0100111 lin Selected Reservists 01

" !heti 51(113 SR benelits 1 the ,ae sees ing Ill critwal specialties or tams as designated

;he c+ei si. e Secietai les. A -kicket- ol up to ',Oct) as also authowed to he g.is en in

.,iinanC,Ion 551111111e actie dia \ hint d Bill to serSI,..e ineinheis alit [lase separated

set si,e ,ind 11,1\ e 551.11111e Sete, led Reser\ e in a designated critical una it

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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We hat e begun working
ssith the Semices on an implementation plan for these "kickers-.

Important items for this working group to address in the plan are. establishment of critical units
or specialties: consideration of levels oc bands for kicker

payment amounts: and. identification of
funding for the Service budgets. We anticipate a trial period beginning in FY Ig97 with full
implementation in FY I 995.

RESERVE USE OF
NON-TRADITIONAL EDUCATION

To supplement the recruitment sale ot the MGII3-SR.
the Resen e components have

been strong supporters of
non-traditional education programs. Because the Montgomery GI Bill-

Selected Reserve program does not meet the tull costs of education. these programs ha.te been
%cry important in stietching

the Reset-Xis:L., edliCation dol lai it \ la> )994. the Assistant

Secietar. ot Detense for Reserve Affairs. Ms. Deborah Le.... formed the Resene Component
I.ducamm l'ancl I I4CtP Thc panel's charter st as to help locus

program et forts that can be most
benefictal to the Reserse components by enhancing ask areness of Defense Acto it for Non-
radnional Islacational Support Aclivit (DA \ rt,si educational ,pporlunmes and acce ss to

I li,se .pts
c a 5cat

IlMs. I I-S is a peat triend ot Re sers 1st.. It has otlered them suppitt equal to that oi
0.11% C duts n, s 1 he scrs e and sets ice members. thioogh

ass areness p,,,grams generated
b the RI I I. has e icalved signittcant beneins through the liiiitat edu;ation sers 1,:es sua
Li \ N. I I i5

.111.1 1. [edit H. es aluatio.1 I me-c sax UV 1'70:lams die

ii. a :aiiCla a, aLnn, b..
a a it hat thu studen: knoas
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In 1995 the Florida Pilot Testing Program was begun which authorized all Selected

Reser\ 1st, in Florida to take the DANTES Standard Subject Tests (DSSTI or the College Level

Examination Program tCLEPi exams at approxnnatel. 25 National Testing Centers tNTCI at

pat nem:Jung colleges and unisersin es in that state. 'lb, alloss ed Reservists to drive to the

nearest NTC instead of being forced to travel to a distant Reserse Education Center for the

exams The service member is required to pas an S8.00 fee to the NTC and DANTES paN for

the e Sam l'Ins test program skill extend through December 1996 when it will he evaluated to

detetmine It it should be COMIntled of expanded. l'se ot NTC helps to maximize the educational

assistance as adable to resemsts, but it still does not help the resers ists keep up with the rapidi .

iising cost of education.

ssottld like to take this tipportunits to thank the Congress for extending the deadline for

the NIGIR-SR Annual Report. 1 Ins sit ill gkult us more tulle to collect the end ol seal data

needed tor reviess and analssis rhe Imal result ss ill he a bettet es aluation of the SR

plit.rain :Ind the tipportuints to ptos ide sou and the Sers ices ssIth a better report ol the

Cl.()SING

I thank \ 011 at:milks! o1515orti1lih15 i.0 disus,, this %ILA And tulCillion loot loi

e,c,



March 11, 1996

Note to Congressional Hearing on Veterans Affairs

Dear Mr. Devine,

Here is a list of suggestions to add to the record.

I Adjudication officers should be assigned a specific block of personnel, whether by last

name or social, and be held accountable for those cases. Their names should be included

in correspondence, with a phone number.

2 Every time a student calls the V. A. about their claim, it should be annotated in their

file.

3 Proof that a student is attending school could be done easier, quicker and more relishi

between the school and the RMO, since there is a computer link between the two

4. Claims processing should be decentralized to the state or regional levels. It seems the

problems were far fewer in the past.

5. Military members who opt to remain in service for more than the required 4 years for
the G. I Bill, are going to be faced with higher education costs than those who get out al
that point. There should be some provision to compensate for the inflation, like a gradua
increase in benefits per year.

6 A hike in the initial payment to the fimd should not hurt recruitment too bad. There
has not been an increase since the program began about 10 years ago. There is no way
this program can keep up with the inflation of education.

Thank you so much Mr. Devine for inviting me to testify I hope some of these
suggestions can be considered.

'
Kelly S

8001 D Barry Ct
Ft. Meade, MD 20755
(410)674.0294
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STATEMENT OF

RAYMOND H. AVENT

DEPUTY UNDER SECRETARY FOR BENEFITS

BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING

EMPLOYMENT AND HOUSING

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

March 7, 1996

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before this Subcommittee

to provide testimony concerning the cost-effectiveness of the

Montgomery GI Bill (MG1B) and innovative ideas to improve educational

opportunities.

Mr. Chairman, although the increased cost of higher education is not

a problem that only veterans encounter, the veteran of today does

indeed face a challenge to complete his or her education within the

current payment structure of the Montgomery GI Bill. In its 1995

annual survey of college pricing, The College Board reports that

nationally, tuition has risen more than six percent over the previous

year. This increase is at about the same rate that has occurred

during the last 2 years. The College Board report also shows that

student dependence on loans to pay for tuition is growing rapidly,

burdening many students with large debts. Along these lines, Donald

M. Stewart, president of the College Board made the comment that: "A

college education should help people create a better future, not a

deeply mortgaged future."

Specifically, tuition and fees (excluding room and board) now average

$12,432 per year at 4-year private colleges; 62,860 per year at 4-

year public colleges; $6,350 per year at 2-year privatt collegel, and

$1,387 per year at 2-year public colleges. Of course, Mr. Chairman,

.5°./



our veteran students do not always want to go to the "average

tuition" or low tuition college. For example, a veteran attending a

public school, such as George Mason University, pays tuition and fees

of $4,212 to attend full-time. This is more than he would receive

under the MGIB program for a school year.

In addition to utilizing their Montgomery GI Bill benefits, veterans

also may avail themselves of opportunities for non-VA financing from

other sources. These opportunities include the various programs of

grants and loans administered by the Department of Education.

I would like to give you a brief overview of the Montgomery GI Bill

program. The Department of Defense has notified us that, through the

end of January 1996, some 2.03 million servicepersons, just over 74

percent of those who were eligible, had participated in the MGIB. In

Fiscal Year 1994, just over 284,000 MGIB trainees were in receipt of

benefits. This number increased to 292,000 in Fiscal Year 1995.

Current projections reflect increases in trainees through Fiscal Year

1999, when the number is expected to peak at close to 336,000

trainees. The overwhelming majority of these trainees are pursuing

college-level courses.

Under the Montgomery GI Bill - Selected Reserve program, there Were

97,246 trainees in Fiscal Year 1995. Current projections show

increases in trainees peaking in Fiscal Year 1996 at close to

115,000.

This past fall's enrollment processing was not as smooth as expected.

Normally we handle peak workload periods in the education program

fall and spring enrollment -- with overtime. Due to budgetary

constraints, however, overtime could only be used sparingly. In

addition, we were unable to add staffing to the four education

processing offices to handle the increased workload. The growing

backloq of education claims was further impacted by the furloughs in

November and December. Although all lour offices incurred backlogs,



our Atlanta regional office was affected the most. The latest

continuing resolir-ion funded the Readjustment Benefits Account for

the balance of the fiscal year. Therefore, we were in a better

position to allocate additional resources to Atlanta and the other

offices. Last month we authorized these facilities to add education

claims processors. Further, overtime has been authorized for the last

few weeks.

In order to more evenly distribute the workload among the four

regional processing offices, we are transferring jurisdiction for

Virginia, Maryland, and District of Columbia education cases from

Atlanta to Buffalo. This should take place in April and should

improve the timeliness of our claims processing in Atlanta.

Late January and early February are traditionally peak enrollment

periods. Incoming claims have now peaked, and with the use of

overtime, the pending work has been declining for the past J weeks.

Coupled with additional staffing and the jurisdictional readjustment,

we believe that the backlogs will be reduced significantly.

Mr. Chairman, there are a number of VA initiatives that I would like

to touch on briefly which will improve the administration and

timeliness of the education program. The first is VAOnline. On

February 2, 1995, VAOnline, an electronic information system, was

installed in conjunction with the Persian Gulf Helpline to provide a

wide range of VA benefit information. This information service is

available to anyone with a personal computer and a modem through an

800 number or through the Internet. Beginning August 29, 1995, an

education payment inquiry capability was added to VAOnline and

piloted by our Buffalo office.

VA can now accept inquiries from students, school officials or

veterans service organization representatives from the State of New

York. The Buffalo office established a special team to answer these

inquiries. To date, they have been able to resolve the majority of
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inquiries within 1 day. We expanded the service to Ohio in November

ann, on March 1, 1996, we included the State of Pennsylvania and also

began similar operations at our Muskogee Regional Processing Office

for our clientele in oklahoma and Texas. Our plan is to expand this

service nationwide. Expansion will be dictated by the availability

of sufficient ADP equipment to receive inquiries at our education

processing offices and our ability to respond to the inquiries

promptly.

Another technological enhancement is VACERT. We developed VACERT,

the electronic education certification program, to assist education

officials in certifying VA students. Using personal computers,

school officials can enter the appropriate enrollment information and

send it to VA electronically, avoiding postal and regional office

mailroom delays. The number of schools using VACERT has risen to

approximately 1,500 and since June, VA has received more than 198,000

electronic certifications. The Education Service plans to use the

electronic certifications generated by VACERT as the basis for

developing a "smart. system to process education claims. This

proposal is one of our reinventing government initiatives,

preparation for which is projected to begin in Fiscal Year 1997,

subject to availability of funding.

In addition, we are exploring the costs and developing the

requirements for a separate 800 number service for education

inquiries. Features would include an interactive voice service to

allow the caller to leave a message and an automated monthly student

verification of enrollment tc eliminate the need for VA receipt of a

paper certification. In another area, we are working to provide

electronic fund transfer (EFT), or "direct deposit," services for

education benefit recipients. We expect that students receiving

education benefits under the Montgomery GI Bill will be able to Use

FFT in the early summer of 1996. All of these initiatives are

designed to improve service and speed delivery of benefits to

veterans.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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As we implement our own innovations, we have noted the many

innovative education delivery systems that already exist to varying

degrees, as well as current and future trends. Education is no

longer constrained to the confines of a traditional classroom with

four walls. Students are pursuing degrees through independent study,

and distance learning.

In order to develop customer-based standards of performance, we

conducted a series of focus groups with education program

beneficiaries and school officials nationwide. We developed

customer-service standards during the last fiscal year based on the

focus group responses. Similarly, we have been involved in a number

of meetings on program issues with members of the education

commLnity, State Approving Agency representatives, and staff from

VA's Central Office, and field stations. One such meeting involved

the issue of course measurement. We are implementing some excellent

suggestions and recommendations which came out of that group. We are

also exploring ways to increase use of the MGIB and to help those

veterans already using it to enhance their basic benefit with

ancillary benefits. we have discussed various initiatives with DOD

education program managers to encourage service personnel and

veterans to use their benefits.

One such proposal, which could be readily implemented, involves mailing

a latter to servicemembers when their final MGIB $100 pay reduction is

made, congratulating them on being vested in the program and reminding

them that their benefits can be used while on active duty after

completing 24 months. VA, subsequently, could follow up with a letter

providing general information about the Montgomery GI Bill, the work

study program, and other useful information.

A particular goal we have is to promote maximum use by veterans and

eligible persons of all available title 30 educational assistance.

For instance, we plan to encourage greater use of one of our

ancillary programs, the WOO. ,:tudy program. Thin program provides

veterans with an additional allowance for services performed in VA-

related activities. Further, individuals receiving benefits under
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the Selected Reserve portion of the Montgomery GI Bill can perform

duties relating to Selected Reserve activities at DOD facilities.

Currently, veterans, reservists and National Guard members are

utilizing this program while performing services for the VA, as well

as educational institutions, as part of transition assistance, at our

regional offices, at hospitals and at reserve and National Guard

offices. We plan to increase outreach efforts and to stress the work

study benefit as part of the education benefits package. In this

way, veterans will be able to get even greater mileage out of their

VA education benefits.

We are els.) involved in a joint venture with the education community.

Most re:ently, in May o' 1995, working with the American Association

of Colleg!ate Regi-_,trars and Admissions Officers, we published the

Certification of Students Under Veterans' Laws, a training and

reference guide that provides information for certifying officials

and other advisors of veterans, their dependents or survivors, and

servicepersons.

I would also like to say a few words about coordination with other

federal agencies. Throughout the history of the GI Bill, we have

worked closely in the implementation of our various education

programs with the Department of Defense, the Department of

Transportation (with respect to the Coast Guard), the Federal

Aviation Administration, the Department of Labor and the Department

of Education, and we continue to do so. Especially with regard to

the Montgomery GI Bill, our education program officials meet with

their counterparts in DOD, the military Services, and Reserve

Affairs, on a routine basis to discuss any processing difficulties

and common administrative issues that may ari!e.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my testimony. I would be happy to

answer any questions you or members of the Sutwommittee may have.
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Mr. Chairman and distinguished committee members, thank you for this opportunity to
discuss the important Montgomery G.I. Bill (MGIB). Since its inception over 10 years ago.

the program has provided many enlisted members with a vital Oucational opportunity that

is needed in today's economy. AFSA has vigorously defended the program from ill-
conceived proposals that would have lowered the benefit's value, and will continue to do so.

However, the benefit could use strengthening. and AFSA recommends that the following

proposals be considered.

1. De link the MGIB's Cost-of-Living Adjustment (COLA) from the Consumer
Price Index (CPI) and link it to a measure of the actual Increases in educational tuition.

Since 1987, cost increases at four-year public colleges have averaged 7.6 percent annually

and private colleges have annually averaged 7.5 percent increases. However, the overall

inflation rate, which the CPI represents, has actually fallen in that time. Consequently. the

MGIB benefit has not kept pace with the rising costs of higher education. It would improve

the benefit dramatically if it was tied to a measure of the actual increase in college tuition

costs. At the very least. the MGIB's annual CPI COLA should be full to prevent an even

ureater benefit erosion.

2. Change the enrollment period so that the decision to participate can he made

later. Unfortunately, there is only one enrollment period, at basic training when enlistees

are earning so little. For new enlistees w ith families, the financial commitment of $I 00 per
month, combined with the stress caused by the change to a military lifestyle, unfamiliar
surroundings and separation from lov ed ones, makes the payroll deduction burdensome at

that time. Having the option to participate after the first year of service would allow

everyone to make their participation decision under less stressful circumstances, when they

are more acclimated to their situation and have a better sense of their financial needs.

.3. Change the system so that those vs ho serve less than 36 months and are
discharged under honorable conditions receive one month of benefit for each month

served -- after all, they contributed $1,200. The decision to participate in the MGIB

program is irrevocable. Additionally, current law dictates that participants must serve

honorably and complete certain nrinimum service obligations: (11 Over 30 months for a 36-

month or more obligation: or (21 At least 20 months for an obligation of less than 36

months. Those who serve less. but %sere discharged honorably, cannot receive their benefits

even if they have paid $1200. AFSA believes that a fairer solution would allow them to

receive one month's benefit for each month served. For example. if a service member with

an obligation of more than three years serves only 2.3 months but k discharged honorably,

then slhe should receive 23 months of educational benefits. An example is someone who is

hurt in the line of duty and can no longer serve. They should not be penalized for this with

the loss of their educational benefit, which was paid for in full.

4. Remove time limitations for the use of the MGM benefits. Current law dictate%

that military members have 10 years after theirdischarge or release from active duty to use

their benefits. However, many enlisted members must work after discharge and lack

sufficient time to complete their education. They cannot complete it until later in their lives.

This is an earned benefit that should be available at any time w hen the service member is

able to use if.

5. A window of opportunity should be pros ided to service members sv ho

originally participated in the Veterans' Educationa) Assistance Program (VEAP). to

convert to the MGI B. The window should include a fair proration of benefits already used.

l'articipants in older education programs deserve the right to convert their benefits (which

vs ere paid for through dollars and service) to the MGIB. if they choose.

NIL Chairman. AFSA believes that these suggestron- w ill improve the MGIB benef it. 1 he

program has helped many enlisted members with their transition back to civilian life and to

obtain higher paying employment. It helps the military by attracting moti s. sted recruits, and

helps society because it turns out better-educated people %him contribute to a larger tax base.

We appreciate your efforts during this Congress to protect the Montgomery G.I. Bill benefit

and, as always. AFSA is ready to assist you in matters of mutual concern.
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Mr. Chairman, The American Legion appreciates the opportunity to
express its views on improving veteran's educational assistance
programs. It is this Committee that drafted the original
legislation for the Montgomery GI Bill. That legislation
replaced the Veterans Education Assistance Program (VEAP) and
greatly improved the educational benefits earned by veterans.

Over fifty years ago, The American Legion drafted and Congress
passed the Servicemen's Readjustment Act of 1944. The original
bill provided veterans with free educational benefits, a monthly
stipcind, no money down home loans, as well as health care and
other benefits at no cost to the veteran. Although the original
GI Bill was modified over the years, educational benefits
provided to veterans remained adequate until the end of the
Vietnam era.

Sadly, America's newest generation of veterans has seen the
buying power of their educational assistance package severely
diluted by inflation and the rising cost of an education. In
1985, Congressman "Sonny" Montgomery (MS) introduced and Congress
enacted The All-Volunteer Force Educational Assistance Program,
better known by veterans as the Montgomery GI Bill (MGIB), which
restored some of the buying power of veterans educational
assistance. Congress also enacted legislation to provide two
increases in the amount of educational assistance veterans
receive, as well as a cost-of-living-allowance (COLA).
Unfortunately, Congress later reduced the COLA due to budgetary
constraints.

The current educational plan for active duty personnel reduces a
young recruit's pay by $100 a month for the first twelve months
of active service. Recruits must decide whether to participate
in the program during the first week of active service or "opt
out." Unfortunately, recruits who decide to "opt out" of the
Montgomery GI Bill cannot join at a later date unless they are
involuntarily separated. The American Legion believes that
military personnel should be allowed to join the program at any
time during their military career. This would allow young
recruits who are married and have dependents the opportunity to
have their pay reduced at a later date, when they have received a
promotion or a reenlistment bonus and are better financially
situated to absorb a salary reduction.

The original GI Bill which once covered 100 percent of
educational costs now only meets about 37 percent of the annual
cost of an undergraduate education at public institutions and
only 25 percent at private institutions. Each year the average
annual cost of an undergraduate education increases by 5.9
percent. Because of the high costs of an education and the
continuing decline in the lack of purchasing power of the
Montgomery GI Bill, approximately 52 percent of the veterans who
are eligible to receive GI Bill assistance have not used their
benefits.

Current educational benefits are also limited. Veterans enrolled
in the program who are full time students receive a fixed benefit
of only $400 a month for just 16 months. UnliRe other federal
educational programs, the MGIB cannot be used to repay existing
educational loans. Veterans who decide not to attend school
within ten years from separation forfeit their entire $1200
salary reduction. The American Legion believes veterans should
be allowed to receive a tax credit for the unused portion of
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their cash contribution. The American Legion also supports
allowing veterans to use monthly benefits to repay existing

educational loans.

The American Legion also believes that the existing program
should be improved by expanding the time period veterans can
contribute from the current 12 months up to 48 months. This

improvement would allow veterans the flexibility to tailor a

program that will provide adequate educational assistance for a

one or two year vocational school or a four year university,
depending on their educational goals. If the current 12 to 1
ratio were maintained, veterans who selected to participate for 1

year would receive $1200 a month for 12 months in educatioeal

assistance. Veterans who selected to participate for 4 ye.cs

would receive $1200 a month for 48 months in educational

assistance.

Improvements to the MGIB would also assist the Department of

Defense (DoD) in their declining recruiting efforts. Last year,

DoD reported that the propensity to enlist in the armed forces
was down considerably and expected to continue in a downward

trend. Many young adults considering military service now

question whether a $1200 salary reduction, the rigors of military

life and frequent deployments to hostile environments are worth
the limited benefits they may never use; especially since other

federal programs provide equitable benefits, require no "up

front" cash contribution and very little personal commitment.

Currently, pay.for National Guard and Reserve personnel is not

reduced for the MGIB, and the educational assistance provided to

them is grossly inadequate. Improvements to the MGIB should also
permit Reserve and National Guard personnel to invest in the

program and receive an educational assistance package that is

more equitable with the active duty program. Since the National

Guard and Reserves have become much more significant in national

defense preparedness, these components should also receive

improved benefits. Many Persian Gulf War veterans are not

eligible to receive educational assistance unless it is through
vocational rehabilitation because their enlistment contract did

not meet MGIB criteria.

When the original GI Bill was introduced in Congress, many

members feared the program's cost would bankrupt the country.

Today we face tight budget constraints and similar concerns about

the cost of an improved educational program for veterans. As

history has demonstrated, the dollars spent on educating
America's veterans has been returned to the government tenfold.

Veterans who are trained and educated make more money, spend more

money and pay more in taxes.

Improvements to the Montgomery GI Bill would be a wise investment

in America's future. Young men and women considering military
service arc willing to invest more money to earn an education,

Congress should provide them with that opportunity.

RECOGNITION OF TRAINING PROVIDED HY THE ARMED FORCES

Many individuals who enlist in the armed forces are afforded the

opportunity to attend some of the finest technical training

,whools in the world, learning skills in trades and occupations
which are readily adaptable and transferable to occupations in
civilian society (ie., Emergency Medical Technicians, Carpenteru,

Air Traffic Controllers, Air Frame Mechanics, Turbine Engine

Mechanics, Electricians...etc.). Unfortunately for many

personnel leaving the military, their skills and experience go
largely unrecognized by the certification and licensing

authorities in Federal, State and local governments, and trade
unions. Currently, many veterans trained in military specialty

schools must enroll and complete training recognized by a

licensing authority, even though they are technically qualified
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for employment and have been performing in that capacity while in
the military.

The American Legion would like to recommend that licensing
authorities recognize formal training received by members of the
armed forces as legitimate qualifications for entrance into those
professions which require certification or licensing. This
proposal would result in a reduction of redundant training and
stop unnecessary additional educational costs.

USE OF MULTIMEDIA PROGRAMS AND SOFTWARE

Today, more and more educators and the public have access to and
the use of inexpensive multimedia software programs on CD-ROM.
These programs can list lengthy, detailed information not always
available in the bulicy, once standard paper format.

A software program listing all Federal and State Government
financial aid sources, private scholarships, colleges, vocational
schools, Servicemember Opportunity Colleges, CLEP...etc., would
certainly be of assistance to a former servicemember who wants to
continue his or her education, but does not know how or where to
find ways of supplementing GI Bill benefits. Access to this type
of information could be provided to a former servicemember upon
discharge or as soon as he/she applies for educational assistance
or upon request.

Mr. Chairman, during this period of budget cuts and fiscal
austerity we have strong concerns about a budget which has caused
the VA Health Professional Scholarship Program to virtually
disappear. VA's Health Professional Scholarship Program allows
students who are in their final year of an associates degree in
nursing or specific therapy programs to receive educational
assistance from VA to continue their education and receive a
higher degree. In return, students are required to work for VA
tor several years. Although this program is open to
non-veterans, numerous veterans have benefited from this program.

The American Legion's commitment and involvement to education
remains strong. For the past 45 years The American Legion has
published Need A Lift? a detailed and informative college
financial aid handbook for graduate and undergraduate students,
including former servicemembers. The publication is distributed
to high school and universities across the country and is readily
available in libraries and guidance counselors offices. A copy
of Need a Lift? is also available directly from The American
Legion's National Headquarters.

In conclusion, The American Legion will continue to be a strong
supporter of veterans educational assistance programs.
Improvements to the Montgomery GI Bill, requiring federal, state
and local governments to recognize formal military training,
educating veterans on sources of financial aid and Congressional
support for the VA Health Sch(larship Program for VA nurses would
provide many additional veter,..is access to the advantages of an
advanced education.

Mr. Chairma , this concludes our testimony.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE.

Thank you for inviting the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the United States (VFW) to

participate in this very important hearing. The VFW will limit testimony to the

effectiveness of the Department of Defense administered (DoD) educational program

called the Montgomery GI Bill (MGIB). It is cited as a Department of Veterans Affairs

(VA) program in Chapter 30, title 38, United States Code (USC). The VFW no longer

supports the shared contributory philosophy of the MGIB: DoD's use of it as a veteran's

benefit nor the present degree of VA involvement or lack of involvement in this program.

All comments are offered from the veteran's, the user, point-of-view.

During the week of August 18-25, 1995, at the VFW's 96th National Convention,

the voting delegates of our 2.1 million members approved Resolution No. 628, titled

".Von-Contributory GI Bill." A copy of our policy statement is attached as part of this

testimony. The VFW determined that it is very unfair to ask any service recruit to

contribute almost 13 percent of his monthly pay to an educational program available some

four o- more years in the future. The money issue is very important when we recall that

DoD's Eighth Quadrennial Review of Military Compensation, a panel created by

President Clinton to craft a pay system for the 21st century, is presently meeting. This

panel is faced with solving the controversial "pay gap" issue. This is the disparity

between military and private sector salaries which grows wider every year because of the

formula used to set military raises. These past several years have seen the active duty pay

raises repeatedly set at something less than the rate of intlation. Today, the pay gap

stands at almost 13 percent and will grow to almost 14 percent in 1997. nits educational

contributory requirement of $100 per month for each month for a 12 month period of time

is not ftur in the sense that the service member loses his $1,200 contribution, forall

t1J
24-148 0 - 96 - 4
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practical purposes, unless he uses his full educational entitlement. Said another way, why

shouldn't there be a total refund policy based on an individual's personal needs or desires

as they change from age 17 or 18 to the more mature age of, say, 22 or 23?

The most serious criticism of MGIB, in our opinion, is the fact that approximately

only "46 percent of separated members having used some portion of their MGIB benefits

(compared with 40 percent as of June 30, 1991)." This quote is from page 4 of DoD's

Biennial Report To Congress On The Montgomery G I Bill Education Benefits Program

dated April 1994. Unfortunately, this report gives absolutely no figures for those who

may have received their college degree from the program.

Please recall that MGIB became law in 1984. This same DoD report confirms

what we already know regarding how much education $14,400 buys at your average

college or university today. The sad reality is that the proportion of defrayed education

costs have decreased, for active duty veterans, from paying 49 percent for tuition/fee

costs to 36 percent by 1991. We believe this percent will have deteriorated at least

another 10 percent by the 1997 academic year. Based upon the above facts, the VFW

believes we have made the case that MGIB should no longer be a contributory "benefit"

program.

The reasons we do not support the present philosophy of having DoD administer

the MGIB is that by definition DoD is not in the business of veterans benefits or

entitlements. Their business is to project military power around the world, when required

by national policy. DoD must ensure that the uniformed services has the people and

material to fly planes, sail ships, and deploy ground maneuvering units. The VFW is

delighted the MGIB is the best recniitment tool" that DoD has today. An additional quote

from the September 28, 1995, letter to Chairman Stump, of the Committee on Veterans

Affairs, signed by the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, his Vice Chairman, and all

four service chiefs -- for a total of 24 stars -- says: "Studies have shown one of the

primary reasons young tnen and women enter the military is to further their education

(94% enrollment rate; 2 million total active duty enrollment)."

What disturbs the VFW are the following facts. First, recruits arc automatically

(emphasis added) enrolled upon entering active duty. Service members are briefed on the

MGIB within the first two weeks of active duty and must formally decline enrollment if

they so desire.

Second, if this is such a great program, why don't more than the 40 to 50 percent

who have paid $1,200 use the program? What has DoD done with all the unused dollars

deposited from June 1985 to date?



Third, why should DoD be talking about an entitlement program that, in fact, they

do not execute or have any responsibility for? This is particularly true today as the Army

is reducing its active duty strengths by about 30 percent or from 770,000 soldiers in 1989

to just over 500,000 at the end of FY 1994 -- i.e., September 1995.

Fourth, at the time of separation from active duty, our soldiers, sailors, and airmen

process through respective transition assistance programs(TAP). DoD plays no part in

addressing, discussing, or counseling on the requirements of Chapter 30, title 38. Based

on these facts, the VFW rests its case as to why DoD should be out of the education

benefit/entitlement business.

Our last issue revolves around why the MGIB or a better version of it should be

wholly executed as a veterans' entitlement. Our entire argument, for simplicity's sake,

revolves around section 3014 of Chapter 30. It says "The Secretary [of Department of

Veterans Affairs] shall pay to each individual entitled to basic educational assistance who

is pursuing an approved program of education, a basic educational assistance allowance to

help meet, in part, the expenses of such individual's subsistence, tuition, fees, supplies,

books, equipment, and other educational costs."

At the present time neither DoD nor VA seems to know just who will attempt to

use the MGIB, when, and where? We cite the fact that today in VA's four "Regional

Education Centers" there is a backlog of 30,500 education claims. This means there are

at least 30,500 unhappy, frustrated, top-notch prior service members. These figures are as

recent as a VA report dated October 13, 1995. Veterans probably blame VA for their lack

of information/assistance on how to initially enter the real world of higher education.

These Regional Processing Offices are located in Atlanta, Georgia; Muskogee,

Oklahoma Jaint Louis, Missouri; and Buffalo, New York. We feel safe in saying there

are numerous additional educational claims problems in the pipeline. This situation will

continue until one department takes full responsibility for the college education proszram

from start to finish.

Other sections of Chapter 30 cite the requirement that those who participate in

MGIB must receive an Honorable Discharge lest they lose this education entitlement.

including their own $1,200. Why place a higher standard on educational need/assistance

than on health care. home loans, disability compensation, pensions, life insurance, or

burial benefits? All these other benefits can be obtained with a discharge Under

I lonorable Conditions.

fhe major point favoring a VA educational entitlement, much like the World War

II GI Bill, is that VA has the expertise, the staff, and the nationwide facilities to better
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assist the veteran to enter a college or university in any geographic region and act as a

"hand-holder" whenever necessary during those four academic years it will usually take

to obtain a baccalaureate degree.

In summary, the VFW did support the 1985 philosophy of the MGIB. We believed

it was only equitable to have a member of the All Volunteer Force contribute to the cost

of a college education as opposed to having the government pay for it as was done for the

mostly conscripted armed forces of the l 940s. Today, however, after a decade of living

with the MGIB, the VFW believes it would actually be more effective to have the federal

government fund a college education program as a VA entitlement. We believe this is the

equitable and proper thing to do because the armed forces have a relatively small

personnel base. These people are clearly making sacrifices with frequent deployments,

moving periodically for new assignments and doing so with a salary that is eroding, often

living on or off post in inadequate housing and lower grade enlisted people often

supplementing incomes with welfare entitlements in the form of food stamps, and waiting

in longer lines to receive dependent health care in military treatment facilities. Certainly

the military quality of life issues are more familiar to the House Committee on National

Security than they are to the Committee on Veterans Affairs. However, it is only this

committee that can take the necessary action to draft new legislation to establish a non-

contributory Education GI Bill to be administered solely by VA.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am prepared to answer any questions you and other

committee members may have.
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Resolutton No 628

NON-CONTRIBUTORY GI BILL

WIIERE.AS. since the end ,i1W,idd War II, Veterans of the United States have been offered the

opportunits to participate and complete educational programs and tranunc under a Non-Contnbutory

GI Bill and

WHEREAS this benefited miihons of seterans who otherwtse would not have been able to afford

higher education. and

WHEREAS. until the 1080's seterans %sere gas en educational and training benefits without havine to

pas a contributory fee. and

WHERE AS due to the ..thance in the GI Gill under the Montgomery GI Bill or the Veterans

Education Assistance Program VE AP1. seterans are required tocontribute S1.200 00 per year at the

sum of SIN 'JO per month. and

WI-LTR.EAS. ness sers ice members are unprepared to undertake a huch financial obligation to secure

edu,:ational benefits due to a reiatiseiv loss stannic isage. and

WIIEREAS a high number of nes. service members entered actis e duty with dependents. and

WiIERE AS. a reduction In mot...this calars of S100 00 per month for 1 year provides an unacceptable

les e: of finarLial support for :heir dependents. noss therefore

BE IT RESOLVED ris the Veteran:, of Foreign Wars of the United States that sse petition Concress

neret's support a man for a Non-Comnbutorv GI Bill

`!' . i'r....011 !cc etetans iit Foreign Wars of the I 'sued States

ti s 2,
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DoD responses to Pre-Hearing questions from Chairman Buyer
For the Departmcnt of Defense Montgomery GI Bill Hearing
March 7, 1996
Subcommittee on Education, Training, Employment and Housing
House Committee on Veterans' Affairs

I. College tuition today is rising considerably faster than the Consumer Price Index,

averaging some 7-8 percent annually. Though it appears that the military services are
meeting recruitment goals, there is some concern that current trends may undermine our

efforts to contiLue this success.

Question:
What are the challenges to the recruitment value of the Montgomery GI Bill in

view of today's rising tuition costs?

Answer:
With recent recruiting successes, current basic benefits appear to be adequate as an

enlistment incentive. However, if college costs, especially tuition and fees, continue to
rise significantly aboVe inflation, the offset provided by the Montgomery GI Bill benefits

will require close monitoring to keep the program competitive. Recognizing the austere
resource climate, we welcome the opportunity to work with your Subcommittee to seek
innovative ways to keep the existing MGIB stipend at satisfactory levels both to attract
new recruits and to help pay for a college education.

The Department's extensive in-service educational programs allow many Service

members to separate with a portion of their four-ycar college program completed via

either traditional programs such as tuition assistance and non-traditional programs such as

college placement testing. Therefore, many veterans are afforded an opportunity to leave

service not nmding the total 36 months of MGIB benefits to complete a four-year degree.

2. Currently, officers commissioned after having received an ROTC scholarship are
not eligible to participate in the MG1B program upon entering active duty. There is now

an understanding that a large number of ROTC scholarships no longer meet the full

tuition and fee requirements at most colleges. This was not the case when the current

statutes were first written, and such scholarships were fully adequate to meet the needs of

ROTC candidates.

Question:
Should there be a consideration to allow these recipients of low dollar value

ROTC scholarships to become eligible for the MGIB? How will such consideration aid

DoD in recruitment of future officers through the ROTC program?



Answer:
We are currently studying this proposal within the Department. Once we have

formulated a position we will coordinate details with the Office of Management and
Budget, and then advise the Subcommittee.

3. Under the Computer Matching Act, computer matches determine eligibility for
government programs. Such programs must be approved every three years. The approval
process is time-consuming and any lapse in such authorization would require VA to
resort to obtaining the necessary information through other means, lengthening process
time for original claims.

Question:
Does DoD foresee any adverse consequences if such computer matching for VA

education programs is made permanent?

Answer:
Data exchanges, such as the one between the Defense Manpower Data Center and

Department of Veterans' Affairs are regulated by the various provisions of the Privacy
Act of 1974, including subsequent amendments dealing with computer matching. There
is a significant administrative burden associated with the need to frequently renegotiate
Matching Agreements between and among agencies for programs which are long-term
and continuing. Increasing the life of a Matching Agreement from 18 months with one
I 2-month renewal to perhaps a number of I2-month renewals would significantly
decrease administrative burden for this and other similar programs.
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Follow-up Questions
Chairman Steve Buyer

MOW Education Heanng of
March 7, 1996

Lt. Gen. Samuel E. Ebbesen, USA
Dcputy Assistant Secretary of Defense

Military Personnel Policy

Question 1: During questioning at the heanng, I asked about the multiple education services
within DoD and inquired as to whether there was a move to consolidate such services. You
mdicaied that there was such a move underway.

A) How would the Department re-organize such services to insure quality
programs for each of the military services?

Answer 1: Actually, there has been a concerted effort recently by Ms. Carolyn Becraft,
Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense (Personnel Support, Families and Education), to centralize
DoD policy am. oversight of the off-duty voluntary education program for military personnel
She has reorganized her office to make proponency for this important program more visible and
has made voluntary education one of her top priorities for the year. She has drafted a revision to
DoD Directive 1322.8, which is the governing Directive for off-duty voluntary education
programs and is currently staffing it within the Department. A number of other initiatives arc in
the planning stage to reinvent the way this program operates in order to provide more uniformity
and efficiency For example, currently military Services pros ide tuition assistance reimbursement
at different rates. One of the major changes which will be under review by the Department with
the draft Directive would require the Services to adopt a standardized rate by 1999. This time
frame is intended to provide the Services time to make necessary budget adjustments to support
the new policy.

Question 2: The current work the Department is doing with the Servicernembers Opportunity
College t SOC) is admirable and effective I lowecer, the network as you described has only 120
colleges and unisersities

A) I low can the Department do more to widen this important
constituency of schools for sermernembers7
B) llow can the SOC program be replicated to include an administrative
component to service veterans, and v. here would that authority 'est?

Answer 2: A) There are, in fact, currently 1,175 colleges and universities in the
Ser. keinembers Opportunity Colleges (SOC) consortium These institutions agree to a general
set ol Principles and Criteria that encourage flexible policies regarding residency, granting of
credit for military experience and testing, transfer of academic credit. etc. This broad
constituency has kept the military on the leading edge of adult education for a quarter of a
century, and DoD continues to make progress at getting recognition in academe for the learning
that takes place while citizens serve on active duty in the military. SOC has been thc primary
instrument in a very effective DOD-Higher Education partnership principally aimed at promoting
soluntary postsecondary education for active duty enlisted sax icemembers. About 120 of the
1,175 institutions in SOC participate in Service specific degree networks associated more directly
with the education of active duty servicemembers on active duty military installation: These
institutions dgree to a more rigorous set of rules and procedures that result in nghtly managed
surnculums Lash sollege reviews and agrees in ads ance iii accept the courses ef other colleges
in a network They agree to serve as "home colleges," issue Student Agreements or "contracts
for degrees." and accept credits from other sites and sources until thc degree is completed Non.
traditional options are integrated where appropriate. This is a complex, highly effeet.ve system
that has evolved over the years and has been carefully vetted for the most viable institutions
PIS cn that these now mks ate 10, tiscd upon the a, o.e duty establishment. the Icsel ill college

paint 'pawn is smite sullisient !Incidentally. a commas t fo: degree issued cc hile on Mice duty
can be s..inplricd as a socian .1 hese 120 institutions are communed to accepting fulfillment lor
degice mcquitonents Inin iegtooally acc mined cis Man colleges ss here the Setetarl Settles.)

) A %say lo focus the kind uf attention and benefits that actise duty
set,s iceinembeis enjoy as NetelallS Is to establish a specific v rier.ms' program in a sinular way

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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that SOC established the active duty Consortium: (1) institute a broad organization that promotes,

and enforces, recognition of what the veteran knows and integration of that learning into

academic programs; and (2) begin to work toward specific degree progranis coordinated between

institutions that make sense for the Nation and for veterans (such as in lawenforcement, teaching,

and nursing).

Question 3: The use of tuition assistance (TA) is of great importance if the educational goals of

many veterans and service members are to be approached.
A) Please provide the details of the tuition assistance programfor each of

the services, to include information on the breakdown of ranks and, where
passible, occupational specialties of the military member using the TA

program.
B) The Marsh Commission made some specific recommendations for TA.

Please inform me as to how DoD will implement the recommendations.

Answer 3: A) The details of the Service tuition assistance programs are contained in

the following chart. (Data by occupational specialities are not available.)

Purpose

Army 6irFoice MarinC.COIPS

Support leader Support Supports Supports

self- recruitment and professional professional

development. retention of development, development.

Tied to retaining quality recruitment, and recruitment, and

quality members personnel, retention. retention.

and enhancing provide for
career continuing
progression and personal growth,
returning and give sailors
soldiers to more career
civilian careers. options.

TA levds High_Schoot : High School: HigkSehool: Mgt:School:

Fully funded. "'Lilly funded. Fully funded. Fully funded.

kawerieKel: Undergraduate: tindergly,duate Undergraduate
Up to 75% NTE 75% of Max. of and_Graduate: 75% not to

$60 per SH. $125 per credit 75% of $250 per exceed $2500

Uppeacyel: NTE $285 per semester hour. per FY.

Up to 75% NTE course. No TA for Gradnate: 75%

$85 per SH. Gradoe. 75% degrees at or not to exceed

Oraduate: Up to of max. $175 per below deg= $3,500 per FY.

75% NTE $170 credit NTE $395 level already Voc/Tech: 75%

per SH. per course, held, except if not to exceed

yo-Tech Up to Vo-Tech: Up to lateral degree is $1300 per FY or

75% NTE 75% NTE job related. 21 semester

$750/FY. $1300/FY. Vo-Tech: Up to hours, whichever
75% NTE comes first.
5187.50/S.H.
No TA support
of PhD unless
job related.

o
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A0 ILY Navy Zvi' Force_ Mlle_COMSLimit on Limited to No limit. Maximum 15 No limit.
number of maximum of 15 contact hours
credits or semester hours per week.
contact hours per fiscal year.
for Commanders
undergraduate may augment
and graduate with local funds.
study.

Officer 2-year 2-ycar 2-year 2-year
obligation obligation, obligation, obligation. obligation.

Enlisted None. None. None. None.
obligation

TA use by rank
(officer)

TA use by rank
(enlisted)

13,648 3,637 17.594 1,617

146,844 38,255 84,211 16,712

B) The Marsh Commission recommended that thc rates for tuition
assistance programs be standardized within the Department and that diffet- ^es in program
operations not produce inequities in reimbursement provided to militarym. hers. The
Commission also encouraged DoD to make use of distance learning programs and support
associate degree programs that grant credit for military training. I have addressed the issue of
standardized tuition assistance in my first answcr. The Department is pursuing a revision of DoD
Directive 1322.8 that will resolve the discordant tuition assistance reimbursement policies that
currently exist. Ms. Becraft's staff is presently coordinating the development of a distance
learning plan, with a host of other DoD staff elements as well as the military Services and thc
private sector. The issue of resources will undoubtedly be a primary considcration. Finally, we
continue to support accredited programs that grant credit for military training primarily through
the Servieemembers Opportunity College (SOC) and the military Services.

Question 4: A veteran's education begins while the member is still on active duty and DoD's
spending on voluntary education is an integral part of a veterans educational program.

A) How much voluntary education funds were appropriated in FY 1995
for each service?

B) What are the various program categories funded within each service's
voluntary education program?
C't What was the execution rate for each of the services?
Di Have any voluntary education funds. or any educational money, been
used by the Department for any reason other than education?

Ammer 4: The following chart responds to question 4:

Amly Navy Air Force Marine Corps

A. FY 95
appropriation

$110 6M $61 8M $63 I M SI I I M

FY 95 execution $85.3M $60 5M $86.5 $ 14.4M

Army Navy Air Force Manor Corps

4
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B. Program Tuition Tuition Tuition Tuition
categories. Assistance Assistance Assistance Assistance

Personnel Navy Counseling Personnel
Functional Campus Testing Salary(Contr

Skills PACE Services act)

Academic Functional Personnel My
Testing Skills Basic Skills SOCMAR
Learning DANTES Admin. SateUite
Centers VEAP Education
Personnel VEAP
Testing
Headstart
Language

C. Execution 77 percent 98 percent 137 percent 130 percent

rate

D. Use of funds No No No No

for other than
education?

Question 5: Will there be limits on the number of credits any servicemcmber may earn annually
using TA funding?

Answer 5: The intent of the revised DoD Directive 1322.8 currently under consideration is to
provide servieemembers with more flexibility and personal choice regarding thc number of
courses they may take and from what schools they may take them, while at the same time
retaining for program managers the ability to plan and budget if the propoYed policy is accepted.
The number of credits a servicemember would be able take per year would be limited only by the
dollar per servicemember limit and the cost of credits the servicemember chooses to take.

Question 6: It's my understanding that TA's time obligation applies only to thc officer corps.
A) Please provide information on the TA waivers requested for release of
service obligation for officers, and how such waivers are granted for each
of the services.
B) What are the obligations of the service member, by service, when TA
is used?
C) Are the service members eligible to usc TA within six months of
leaving service?

Answer 6: A) Army: No waivers requested. Officer Branch of U.S. Total Army
Personnel Command has authority to offer option to repay TA, otherwise obligation is expected
to be met.

Navy: 62 waivers were granted and 60 repaid their TA. Waivers
granted to those separated involuntarily.

Air Force: None reported. Generally, no waiver from the 2-year
obligation, however, if officers arc allowed to separate, they must reimburse prorated share.

Marine Corps: None reported. Waiver available only for those
officers released involuntarily with reimbursement for TA.

B) By law (10 USC Section 2007), all officers of the Armed Forces incur
a 2-year service obligation if they use TA.

C) Yes, TA is available while servicemembers arc on active duty, which
includes the last six months.

Question 7: During the hearing. Mr Hutchinson asked for background on those who use TA
este:v.1%0s and those ssIni go on to use the (il Bill

Al What peicentage of those who Use TA go on to use the GI Bill after
separation?

J
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Answer 7: A) A 1988 study of the DoD Tuition Assistance Program conductedby
the Defense Manpower Data Center found that tuition assistance participation rates tend to
increase with the level of education of the servicemember. Extrapolating that finding would
suggest that those who use the tuition assistance program to the muimum are the ones wbo
would be most likely to use additional MGIB benefits to the maxineim. Any definitive answer
would involve an extensive study conducted in concert with thc DVA.

Question 8: During your testimony, you stated that the actuaries indicate that the current funds
for the 01 Bill are at present sufficient.

A) Have any of these funds been used for any reason other than for MGIB
education benefits?

Answer 8: No, none of these funds have been used for other than MGIB education benefits.

Question 9: How has the Department responded to the Military Installation Voluntary
EducationReview (MIVER) reports?

A) What Departmental element ensures that suggestions of the MIVER
team arc complied with?

Answer 9: Review of MIVER reports on installation visits conducted over a 4-year period
showed some recurring themes. These patterns have been evaluated, developed into two sets of
principles of good practice, and published under the following titles. Principles of Good Practice
for Voluntary Education Programs on Military Installations, and Principles of Good Practice for
Institutions Providing Voluntary Education Programs on Military Installations. The Department
has distributed these publications to all installations and appropriate institutions. The documents
discuss 12 principles for installations and 10 principles for institutions and now serve as a guide to
the components that represents a high quality education program for servicemembers.

A) The local installation commander is the key to successful
implementation of MIVER recommendations. After each review, an exit briefing is conducted
with the installation commander to indicate initial findings. A copy of the final written report is
sent directly to the installation commander. as well as to the appropriate Service headquarters.
The Sets ices have various procedures for reporting status and progress in implementing MIVER

Question 10: In the end-of-year report 1995, the MIVER team identified two installations where
they "sensed that the installation command and the supervisory military staff did not support DoD
Ditective 1322.8 and the military service implementing regulations."

A) Have these shortcomings been addressed and resolved?
131 What were the steps taken?

Answer 10: A) Concerns and recommendatMns reported after a MIVER visit arc
addressed by the responsible Service very soon after the report of findings is published and
distributed by thc contractor. The problems at two in,tallations which were referenced in the
1O95 end-of-year report have been addressed and arc in the process of being resolved The major
tommand with responsibility for the two installations concerned is working closely with the
garrison commanders to resolve various issues of concern.

The following are some of the spet.ific steps taken.
I The Director of the Army Continuing Education System (ACES) personally visited one

of the installations and is scheduled to sisit the other one to personally assess the situations and
make lecommendations for correcuse action.

2. The testing programs at the two installations have bcen closed and will be reopeaed
only after corrective actions arc completed.

3. The Director of ACES has met with .ind briefed the two gamson commanders atiout
the voluntar) cdm ,non proirram and its important e to both smuemembers and the Army.

Question I it i /Set' the past use ,ems. MIVIR teams 1rttirh the ne,e,,try ',set ot ,tinsehh,.
lets Ices not aNmlable man) insmIlations m is lude presep,mition iounwling sa!, s the 1495
MIVER teport

At !lase these deM lenctes ken res.olved '
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B) Has DoD reviewed and implemented any of the MIVER suggestions

for counseling services outlined in thc 1995 report?

Answer 11: A) Not completely, although preseparation counseling is routinely
provided and is not a problem. The ratio of education counselors to personnel served varies
considerably among the Services. Resources are scarce and although the Services are attempting
to fund additional positions, it is a matter of limited assets. For example, the Marine Corps ratio

is I counselor to 7,700 servicemembcrs. To lower that ratio to I counselor for cach 2,000
servicemembers would require the hiring of 66 counselors. The problems in this regard are not
easily resolved. However, other suggestions in the report have been more easily addressed. We
have been providing more opportunities for counselors and institutional representatives to address
student needs, and we have also made considerable progress toward providing education centers
with computer equipment to both automate more of the information management function and to
provide for greater information exchange and internet access.

B) As indicated above, suggestions made in the 1995 end-of-year report
are being reviewed and decisions regarding those suggestions have yet to be made. However, the

Army has initiated a project to evaluate the feasibility of providing counseling services through
contracting. Thcir project will provide contracted counseling services at certain sites beginning in

FY 1997. The identified sites are: Fort Rucke:, Alabama; Dugway Proving Ground, Utah;
Selfridge Army Depot, Michigan; Fort Carson, Colorado; and a site in Eighth U.S. Aimy (Korea).

Question 12: What are DoD's educational goals? How does DoD determine that educational
goals are being met at the lowest unit level?

Answer 12: DoD's primary goal for its off-duty, voluntary education program is to provide
servicemembers with high-quality educational opportunities that are equivalent to those available
to citizens outside the military, to include opportunities to earn diplomas, certificates, and degrees
front fully accredited institutions. Programs arc intended to provide for the academic, technical,
and intellectual development of servicemembers, and to improve opportunities for professional
advancement and personal growth. The DoD determines how well HS goals are being met by
contracting w ith the Amencan Council on Education to conduct independent, third-party reviews
of the voluntary education program at military installations around thc world.

Question 13: Should DoD education services, including counseling, financial aid guidance, and
other educational services be contracted out?

Answer 13: Dol.). in conjunction with the military Services, is explonng the feasibility of
contracting for counseling services and may establish some pilot sites in thc future. Many
elements of the soluntary education program are presently contracted services. Servicemembers
Opportunity Colleges, referred to earlier, is a contractual arrangement. Most of our testing
program is accomplished by contracts with sanous providers. Educational programs for sailors
afloat are provided by a contractor.
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FoIlow-up Questions
Honorable G.V. (Sonny) Montgomery

U. Gen. Samuel E. Ebbesen, USA
March 7,1996, Hearing

Question 14: A 1983 GAO report translated tbe mental categories into reading grade-level
equivalents. For example, GAO said that an individual in Mental Category I reads on a grade-
level of 12.5 and above. A Category 111A recruit reads on grade-levels 8.8-10 A Category IV
individual reads on a fifth to seventh grade level.

Are these designations still correct? lf, not what arc the equivalents that would be
meaningful to us and illustrate the meanings of thc mental categories?

Answer 14: Aptitude categories are based on percentile scores from the Arnrd Forces
Qualification Test. The AFQT is made up of math and verbal subtests and determines enlistment
eligibility. The table below compares the aptitude categories to common equivalents.

. Reading Grade
Cate.,..-or . Percentile 1 esel AT

I 93-99 College Level 122 and above 1100
II 65-92 12 106 - 121 800

IIIA 50-64 II 100 - 105 700
IIIB 31-49 9 93 - 99 600
IV 10-30 7 81 - 92 500
V 1-9 80 and below

The law prohibits enlisting indis iduals with scores in Category V and Category IV non-
graduates. Scores apply to the distribution of the enure youth population.

Question 15: You note in your testimony that enlistees are fully briefed on the Montgomery GI
Bill at the Military Entrance Processing Centers. Don't recruiters discuss the MGIBwith
potential recruits and their parents? Does thc emphasis recruiters give the MGIB vary by Service?

Answer 15: Yes, recruiters do use the MGIB as a recruiting incentive. In fact, recruiters from all
Services have stated that the MGM is their most effective recruiting incentive. Given thc fact that
Service enrollment rates are all at about 95 percent. I believe that each Service is giving the
maximum emphasis to the MGIB in the recruitment process.

Question 16: You say in your statement that the current basic benefit is adequate as an
enlistment incentive 1 believe that the basic benefit level is clearly inadequate as a readjustment
benefit. 1 do nant to mention, though, that thc "kickers" arc available to all the Services to assist
in recruitment.

Would you update us on thc current structure and use of thc Army. Navy, and Marine
Corps College Funds? What percentage of recruits, by Service, received a kicker in Fiscal Year
1995? In 1993?

Answer 16: The law allows the Department to approve kicker amounts up to $25,200.
Currently, thc Army offers ACF kickers of $7.815 for 2-year enlistments, $10.000 for 3-year
enlistments, and $15.000 for 4-year enlistmentsthese amounts when combined with basic
Montgomery GI Bill benefits, provide a participant with a minimum of $20,000. $25,000. and
$30,000 of educational benefits. The Navy offers kickers at the same amounts as the Army for 3
and 4-year enlisimentsthe Marine Corps only for 4-year enlistments.

Perm e of Recruits Enlisiin With "Kicker"
FY 1441 FY 9oS

Army 27.3% 24 tri
Navy 3 2% 18.3%
Marine Corps 1 3% 3.0%
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Question 17: The individuals who teach the classes regarding the GI Bill to new recruits in basic

training are tremendously important. Their presentation must be factual and clear. How, by

Service, arc these individuals chosen and trained?

Answer 17: The prccess is different in each Service, but all do place appropriate emphasis on

this important procedure. With over 95 percent of new recruits enrolling in the MGIB, we believe

we must be doing a good job.

At each Army basic mining site, one duty position is given the responstbility to give entry-

level briefings. The briefer uses an Army-provided video on the MGIB as an instructional aid.

In the Navy, thc MGIB briefer is selected based on instructional skills learned at Instructor

School (4-week school) and is rotated at 4-6 month intervals. The briefer uses a standard lesson

plan developed in the Office of the Chief of Naval Personnel.

Air Force MGIB lessons are taught by certified academic instructors at basic training. A

standard Air Force lesson plan is used for each briefing.

Marine Corps MGIB briefers are selected from the administrative staff at basic training

and are formally trained in the presentation. The classes are presented from a formal, approved

lesson plan.

As a project of thc DoD MGM Working Group, we arc producing a newvideo to be used

at all enrollment points in support of this important task.

Question 18: For several years, we were concerned because the definition of the phrase

"discharged for the convenience of the government" differed from Service to Service.

Consequently, individuals discharged for a particular reason in one Service could maintain GI Bill

eligibility because their discharge would be characterized as "for the convenience of the

government." The same issue, however, might not rate the same discharge characterization in

another Service -- and GI Bill eligibility would be lost.

Was action ftnally taken to establish a uniform definition for "discharge for the

convenience of the government?"

Answer 18: Yes, the Separation Designator Codes (SPD) used by the Department were

standardized across all Services in FY 1994. MGIB eligibility for veterans is determined by a

mapping of SPD code to MGM loss reason at DMDC. This mapping has been consistent for all

Services since April 1995

Question 19: On a scale of I to 10. 10 being thc most important, where would you put thc

Montgomery GI Bill as a recruitment incentive?

Answer 19: The MGIB is definitely a "10". As stated in the September "24-Star- letter to the

Chairmen of thc Senate and House Committees on Veterans' Affairs, "We remaincommitted to

maintaining quality personnel, and recruiters from all SerVICes have stated thc MGIB is the best

recruitment tool they have."

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Follow-up Questions
Chairman Steve Buyer

NIGIB Education Hearing of
March 7, 19%
Hon. Al Bemis

Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense
Manpower & Reserve Affairs

Question 20: During the hearing, we receised resumony from a Marine Corps Reset-VIM
attending the Prince George's Community College. In the processing of paperwork ensuring
eligihi!it. he was denied benefits, seemingly because his unit failed to submit the correct
paperwork.

AI What is the basic process for a Chapter 1606 beneficiary to receive educational
assistance?

1.1) What are the process failure points?
Ci How can that flow he improved to increase speed and accuracy?

Answer 20: A) When a SerNice member meets all eligibility requirements for entitlement to
benefits. the member's unit submits the eligibility status through the Reserve Component
Common Personnel Data System IRCCPDS) to the Defense Manpower Data Center (DMDC).
DMDC then transmits the eligibility to the Department of Veteran's Affairs IDVAi. Once on the
I/V A system, the member's claims for benefits are processed and the OVA begins sending checks
to the member.

B1 The primary difficulty in establishing initial eligibility is the time it takes to collect,
provess arid transmit the necessary data. When a menthers initial eligibility status reaches
DMDC. up to 107 days may have passed since thc member Nits initially entitled to benefits. This
peri id incorporates time for arrival at the unit and inprocessing, forwarding the transaction to the
necessary location for input into RCCPDS. and meeting required transaction submission cut-off
dates for the Sers ice's monthly submissions to DMDC. Another 7 to 10 days will have passed
wink. the data is processed at DMDC and transmitted to the DVA and their field offices At this
point. tnen su oh no errors or out-of ahe-ordinary delays. 114 to 117 days may have passed since
the member actually hecame entitled to MGIB-Selected Reserve benefits An error will
myna icantly delay benefit payments. especially if st is not recognwed until the Sersice member
complarns

Cr We !lase an mitiairse underway for transmitting data from the Services to DMDC
electronically on a weekly basis. The Air Force is the executise agent for this program They ',s ill
begm internal testing in July 19% and plan to begin their first weekly submission to DMDC in
August 19% "Ille anticipate lull Air Force implementation October I, 19% Under the new
initialise, transfer of mformanon will occur weekly and electromcally instead of being mailed on a
tape once a month as Ir is done presently DMDC is also planning systems upgrades which will
enable them to transmit data electronically to the DVA. These improvements should reduce the
mural processing time from thc ty pleat 114 to 117 days experienced now, down to approximately
70 to 1)5 day s The Army Reserve is also working on an initiative to provide edits of data that
they submit to DMDC Their transactions will he compared with historical files DMDC and
any errors or ditferenees w ill he sent hack to the Army Reserve for research and correction As
these initialises are completed and adapted by all ol die Reserve components. the increase in the
speed and assume!. of data suhrmssion will result in a much earlier establishment of NR
entitlement at the IA A

Question 21: In mutat mg the Honda Pdot Program for DAN FES and CI UPprogram. Noir
indicated in your testimony that the Reselye GI Bill wasn't keeping up with the rapid rises in
moron and lei Ndlid 01.0 1.110i cc is indit an\ rich one VIl llIng les.,111Ces IOr bV11011

lii piogid111 paths Irani

Does ioni office haw icilir lerislanse miggestions snmtil,n 11111.11111e to the seernmgly
so, sesslul Florida Project :hal is nni, d nietease collaierall the %attic of the education benel

'
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Answer 21: Currently we have no suggestions that would require legislative action. We have
two groups, consisting of representatives from all seven Reserve components,that meet on a

regular basis to discuss the Montgomery GI Bill program and voluntary education programs The
groups are the Montgomet3 GI Bill-Selected Reserve Program Manager Panel and the Rescrve

Components Education Panel. It was the Reserve Component Education Panel that developed
Ehx idea for the Florida Pilot Testing Program. These panels often include representauses front
the Department of Veterans' Affairs. the Defense Activity for Non-Traditional Education Support
tDANTES), and other DoD organizations at their meetings. We ill union these panels of y out

support and your desire to provide necessary assistance in legislatne areas

Folios,. -up Questions from the
Ilonorable G V. (SONNY) Montgomery

Hearing of March 7, 1996 to
Honorable Al Bemis

Deputy Assistant Secretary, Manposser & Resent. Aflans
Department of Defense

Question 22: As ou know, the chapter I 60f, program has alway been more difficult to
administer than the chapter 10 program Problems have certainly been reduced, his isv sontinue

to hear ot some horror stories.

GAO suggested a fess yeai . ago that the Implementation ot the N1( I H Selected Reserse

SSould he greatly improsed if the indisidual4 with CR Bill responsibility in each individual um:
were carefully trained. What kind ol training are these indis 'duals now receiving I loys is the "(II

Bill expert" chosen in each unit.' Is this indis !dual generally an officer or enlisted.'

Answer 22: While the unit commander is ultimately responsMle tor administiation iit :he

Montgomery- Bill in each unit, the expert in most cases is an enlisted memher in the grade ot

6 or above In so, le ser% lees these experts may he %%orlon)! primarily in personnel or
administration yd.& in others their d,mmly duties may center around recruiting and retention \ II 01

the Services include some type of MOIB training lOr these experts during the tonna] limning
programs tor their positions Some small units ma) hase an MGIB-Selected ReseMe 1%111

is appointed by the :mit commander or technician This advisor mas not luxe received tormal

MGIB-Sel:n..ted Reserse training but relies on experts at highei headquarters

Question 23: If the Montgomery vvere to go aw a>. what sviitild he the elms-, on Mc

ability of the Selected Reserve to recruit and retain high quality men and %tomer!'

Answer 23: All ol the Reserve components believe that then te.ruiting and ictention
would he adversely fected if the Montgomery GI Bill.Selected Resene program is slit assay

Resersists in the Armv . Nas . !Mamie Corps. Alt Force and Coast Guard would be .illected mu,
ssorse than most Anny and Alf (ivaril fliettibers because ttle Resers 1st, ale not cltgihle Ii Mc
salons education incentises Mat States pro, ide their Guard members Recnnting rerm,snd ate
sery socal about the importance of this proidam in helping them to meet then inissnin iil enlisting

quality recruits

Question 24: The soMponelits 01 the Selected Reset s e base struggled lot cal, to itiquoIc

Ill Bill Mated computer sapabilitics Foo olten. planned ConiMilel Lipgi ads, hits e 1,CCII

postponed beianse ot budget "'Mai alnis 1.1'11.11 is the cliirent stains of eas.11 scrs e let:aiding iln

matter '

Anstser 24: lbste intent mitiainc. led the Ail I or., . hit u ill re,ull it. iseel it ..t ,.11%

s ot data to I )\11N.' minis-ally I he 'sit I h stliw 11),-

,uhnussions itt ugust V01, Ansi antis Irate, kill Air I (me Iss Ociolvi I litni
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of the components will be briefed on the Air Force's athancements so that all can begin
adaptation to the electronic process.

Question 25: Are there any legislative changes to the chapter 1606 program we should be
considering?

Answer: A) We would like to changc title 10 so that any money recouped by the
Selected Reserve Components from members who failed to participate satisfactorily in the
Selected Reserve would be deposited into that component's Education Benefit Fund.

Br If Guard and Reserve members arc ordered to active duty for contingency
operations and must leave education or training programs in which they are participating,
they may not receive credit from the institution for that training period. We would like to
propose legislative changes so that when this does happen. Service members will not have
those months of benefits charged against their total MGIB-SR entitlement.

C) We would also suggest legislation to extend the 10-year benefit perlod for
members who arc ordered to active duty dun ig a contingency operation. The extension
should he for thc period of active duty plus four months.

Question 26: What percentage of non-prior service accessions enlisted for a term of 6 or more
years in 1985? What was that percentage in 1995? Can this increase be attributed to the
availabihiy of the Montgomery GI Bill?

Answer 26: In 1985, about 59 percent of the non-prior service accessions entered Reserve
set,. Ice with at least a six-year enlistment. In 1995 more than 98 percent of non-prior service
accession, enteted with a six-year or greater enlistment. While sse believe the Montgomery GI
Bill remains the most important incentive for Reserve service, we cannot attribute this as the total
factor for increased six-year enlistments:

°



103

PRE HEARING QUESTIONS
CONCERNING THE MARCH 7. 1996

OVERSIGHT HEARING ON THE MONTGOMERY G.I. BILL

FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS' AFFAIRS
VETERANS BENEFITS ADMINISTRATR)N

FROM THE HONORABLE STEVE BUYER
CHAIRMAN. SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION. 'TRAINING.

EMPLOYMENT AND HOUSING
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS

Question 1: As of December 1. 1995. the Atlanta VAR() had an estimated 32.000
pending education cases including many Enrollment Certificates tor the Fall Seinesw

Flow is the DVA coping with the Enrollment C;rulleate backlog nationally. especially in
the Atlanta Office?

What meas 'a are the Department des eloping to preclude a repetition 01 this t pe ill
backlog?

Answer: As you know. peak work periods in the education programs - such as spring
and tall enrollments - are routinely handled with the use of osertinw Due to budgetary
constraints, overtime was severely cundlled alter (ctobei I. 1995 and ste %sere unable to
increase staffing at the four education pricessing offices. As a result. backlogs were
incurred. Pending workload was further impacted by the furloughs in Nosember and
December.

The latest continuing resolution tunded the Readiusunent Benefits Account tor the balance
of the fiscal year. Therefore. we were in a better position to allocate additional resources
to Atlanta and the other offices. Last month we authorized the four education processing
offices to add staffing to handle the education program. In addition, oseiume has been
authorized. The incoming enrollment certifications peaked in mid-February and. w ith the
use of oserume, the workload has decline(' trom 143.595 pending cases on Januars 12 to
119,177 pending eases on February 23. 1996, a reduction ol nearly 25.0(X)

Nationwide the backlog of education clanns has declined by mote than ten percent since
January. Atlanta's workload has deefined by around 25'; These reductions were
achieved despite the recent receipt of many enrollment certifications for the spring teini

To assist Atlanta and more evenly distribute the workload between the foul stations. In
mid-April education processing jurisdictions sersed by the Atlanta and Buffalo Regional
Processing Offices will be realigned. Education processing turisdiction for the states 01
Maryland and Virginia and for the District of Columbia will be transleried from Atlanta to
But halo. With this realignment. the share of nationwide trainees set sod b the Atlanta
Office will decline from 30 percent to 24 percent. while the share sersed b Buffalo still
increase from 16 percent to 22 percent

'this realignment. coupled with slat ring increases and the use ot its ettnne ss ill !educe the
pending backlog. especial!!! at Atlanta. to respectable lock and should preclink
repettlion neat fall. In addition, we are encouragnig school officials to use VACFB I. the
electronic sentlicalion system anti to cerfily all Nelms] enrollments m ads ,nwe ,ifid tot me
entire school year. if feasible. This is ae.III 1 p esen out the workload and contlibuie fir
inole fimely processing in education benefits

Question 2: What ineastu es i.-an the 1)VA take to sticamlme Ole topolahq hoiden t,n
seterans during the application process and implement measities that Used 1,
quwken the paperwork proses, in the education s!, stem '
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Answer: V.\ Imuatives to Streamline/Eacilume Claims Processing

V At hi line. On February 2. 1995. VMMline, an electronic information system, was
installed in conjuncuon with the Persian Gulf Help line to provide a wide range of VA
benefit inlonmation. This intormation service is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week to
anyone %soh a PC and a modern through an 8(X) number or through the Internet.
Beginning August 29. 1995. an ed.itiationstaymeninsitOaSapatility was added to
VAOnlow. The pilot eflort accepted inquiries from students, school officials or veterans
sers ice organization representatives from the state of New York and sent them directly to
the Bala lo Regional Processing Office. The Buffalo office established a special team to
answei these inquiries To date they' have been able to resolve the majority of nquiries
w ohm one day. We expanded the service to Ohio in November and on March 1996. V. e
expanded to Pennsylvania and also began similar operat rns at our Muskogee Regional
Processing (Mice tig oUr clientele in Oklahoma and Texws. Our plan is to expand this
seri ice nationwide as dictated by the availability of sufficient ADP equipment at VAOnline
to mien e inquiries and at the RPOs to receive and respond to the inquiries promptly.

\ ACERT. We des eloped VACERT, the electronic education certification program to
assist school ollicials in certif sing VA students quickly and accurately. The free VA
sol mare allows st.hool of ticials to enter the appropriate enrollment information on their
personal compider and hi transmit that information to VA. Thanks to another recently
deseloped sot tis are package. seterans benefits counselors and claims examiners can
downtime V. henexer ii eteran s enrollment certification has heen received via VACERT.
but has not yet heen worked. This ability facilitates inquiry processing as well as claims

SMART System. The Education Service has proposed the deselopment 01 an expert
system to further automate claims processing. This initialise will use the information
tecersed through VACERT to build and process award transactions for those claims that
has e all the required information in the beirfit payment system. Claims which are

..inplete. or which do mit cont orm to the rules of the e \Nrt system will he referred to
an adrodicatoi tor action The present plan for development relies on the use ot corm act
set lunch. it obtained in Eiscal Yeat 1997, will enable installation in 19,)8. When
tufis implemented, we anticipate that the expert system will automatically process up hi
40'; of all education claims resulting in a .lfic/ improvement in the aserage claims
prq.estrig timeliness and a reduction in the resources required.

Education SOB Number. The Education Service is developing a separate 800 number
it Education inquiries that will direct all calls to the Education Regional Poicessing
tith.es This new tsfiti number will tonne mtmacuse voice service to allow the caller to

obtain gontrial education intormalion at any time 01 the day or night. will pros ide the
ability to leas e a son.e mail message. and will provide an automated student verilwation rI
em.anem sapabilny h is expected that this telephone initialise will he available oil a
pilot hasrs in the summer nit P."6 Ohtammg the selisenfication information trier the
phone rather than through the .11 will provide veterans with taster payment processing.
V. L. protect that the cosi 01 the telephone service will he more than covered by the cost ol
Nur 'rig and mailing the monthly sentication limos.

Question 3: lbete are inan conccrns about the lull use ot the education henel Its
sewians emit I'M exaMple. 011entillles setetan's training reqUIrenlents call he Mel ill les,
Man 1110 allowable (6 month,' lor limning. 0: the institutoin to be attended has a
shmilwantly higher a, st than t, an be reasonably cosered hy the curlew monthly tate ot
.mmlement. In othei cases. a veteran May need to use education entitlements to complete
.ir r.xpensiie 2 Vat inasters progiain Erns disparate cost and payment ratIO seems to

'h'n n .(n.i.m. i successoilly pIn ,ne odor aminal roars

hi I )epai inwrit rev. how steno is ant ot a barrio to ,orlipimion does this pose to,
Ow ir.toran '

BEST COP/AVAILABLE
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How might accelerated payments be used to correct this tuition cost/benefit ratio?

Answer: The education benefits we administer will not cover all the veteran's education
costs, particularly those associated with attending the more expensive State or private
collegiate institutions. Many veterans, therefore, are required to supplement their
education benefits from other financial resources. We are unable to gauge the extent to
which the GI Bill structure for using monthly entitlement may iLself pose a barrier to
veterans achievement of their educational objectives.

Some form of acceleration of education benefits could help certain individuals make more
effective use of the GI Bill program to cover the cost or tuition and fees tor shorter, high-
cost programs. Currently, for example, a veteran who ha.s the maximum 36 months of
Montgomery GI Bill entitlement can complete a two-year master's degree program full-
time and still have approximately one-half of his or her entitlement remaining. If,
however, acceleration of benefits were permitted. this veteran could receive twice as much
monthly assistance and, thereby. significantly reduce or eliminate his or her education debt

burden.

Depending upon wfuch specific legislative provisions lor acceleration it minent were
enacted, additional costs might be incurred thus forcing a PAYGO oftset.

3
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Response to Follow-up Questions from the
Honorable Steve Buyer, Chairman

and
Honorable G. V. (SONNY) Montgomery, Ranking Member

Subcommittee on Education, Training, Employment and Housing
House of Representatives

Hearing of March 7, 1996, to the Honorable Ray Avent,
Deputy Under Secretary for Benefits, Veterans Benefits Administration

1. Please describe the normal cycle of enrollment, certification, transmission of records and
delivery of checks within the VA education system of payments. In this sketch, please delineate
the approximate time of month of eachstep.

Claims Processing _vele

NOTE: This description applies to supplementalclaims. A "supplemental claim" is anything
requiring adjudicative action except for an original claim. For example, a notice from a school that a
veteran has reenrolled is considered a supplemental claim. (Monthly certifications are not considered
supplemental claims.) Original claims take longer to process because of the need to verify eligibility.
The description below assumes that a payment is due when the supplemental claim is processed which
is not always the case.

Sten I. The school sends a certification of enrollment to VA in the following_time frames:

Chapter 30 up to 120 days before classes begin
Chapter 32, 35, 1606 when classes begin

advance pay 30-120 days before classes begin
preregistered -up to 60 days before classes begin

NOTE: This step can occur during any busineu day of a given month.

Time. for enrollment information to go from school to VA- 0-5 days

NOTE: If the school uses VACERT, it is a matter of minutes not days

Step 2 Average VA regional office processing time for supplemental claims (FY 961 22.5 days

This is measured :. om the date a claim is received in VA to the date it is adjudicatcd and an award isfinalized

NOTE.. 77ns is substantially higher than for FY 95. 77w increase am be attributed to the furloughs,
lack of overtime, and increased workloadat the RPOs.
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step 3 Time from receipt at lines Data Prix-ming Center to receiptafirst check. if one is due

Chapter 30 & 32:
C..apter 35

Chapter 1606

4-6 days
8-10 days
6-12 days

Overall timeliness (the sum of the three processing steps)

Chapter 30 & 32:
Chapter 35
Chapter 1606

27-34 days
31-38 days
29-40 days

Recurring Monthly Payments

NOTE: Once a claim is authorizeg the claimant is entitled to monthly checks throughout the
enrollment period

Recurring monthly checks are delivered on the first of the month covering the previous month's
enrollment.

However, if a certification is required from the s,...hool or the student, payment is issued only after a
certification is processed. Monthly certifications are required in all chapter 30 cases and for non-college
degree training in the other benefit programs.

Typical time frames:

Certification form issued. By first of the month
Certification returned to RPO: 3rd to 5th day of the month
RPO Processing: 2 days
Data processing at Hines Benefits Delivery Center and issuance of check: 4 to 6 days

NOTE: Each month our data processing center publishes detailed schedules of operations for each
benefit program. These schedules specifr what data processing occurs each day of the month. We
believe the above general outline would be more useful to HVAC hut would be glad to furnish the
detailed schedules if desired

2. Are there any major differences in this diagram between Chapter 30 benefits or Chapter 35,
or Chapter 32 benefit delivery systems?

There are no major differences in the claims processing cycle for the major benefits. However, there are
major differences in how recurring payments are handled for these benefits.

2
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For recurring payments, there is a major difference between chapter 30 college students and college
students under chapters 32, 35 and 1606. Students under the latterprograms receivetheir recurring
checks on the first day of the month. Students under chapter 30 receive their certification form near the
first of the month and then mail it in for processing. The majority of chapter 30 checks are delivered
between the 8th and the 15th of the month. The adoption of SAVEand EFT should greatly reduce the
delay in chapter 30 cases.

3. The VA continues to tout the VACERT program as a technological advancement.

A) What is the percentage of schools using VACERT?

B) How many days does the system save over other delivery systems?

C) Can you show how the use of VACERT has improved the issuance of checks?

A There are approximately 7,300 institutions with students inVA education programs. More than
1,500 (20%) are currently using VACERT and the number continues to increase.

B It varies depending on the speed of local mail deliveries and clerical processing time at schools and
at VA. We estimate that it typically saves from 3 to 5 days

VACERT has another advantage. With a program called AUTOMAN, the data coming in from
VACERT is automatically loaded into our main computer as a pending issue. This saves an additional
clencal step as VA no longer has to key the pending issue data.

C VACERT has improved the timeliness of checks as noted in the answer to B. There is also another
advantage. VACERT prevents some erroneous certifications from being sent on to VA. VACERT
alerts schools if a proposed certification has missing data or illogical data (for example, dates out of
sequence). This "editing" capability of VACERT cuts downon the number of erroneous certifications
VA receives. As a result, VA does not need to call or write schools for clarification of enrollment
information in as many cases.

An additional benefit of AUTOMAN is that VA claims are better controlled and better control reduces
the submission of duplicate documents from schools. It also assists in the speedy resolution of inquiries

4. If a deferred payment plan can be implemented by the colleges and universities, how easily
could the VA payment system adapt to these changes?

As we understand this question, a deferred payment plan is a plan to make monthly payments directly to
schools until the student's tuition is fully paid When tuition is fully paid ayments would revert to the
veteran

A deferred payment plan would require significant programming changes to four major computer
systems. (VBA maintains separate computer systems for each major educationbenefit. There are
separate systems for chapters 30, 32, 35 and 1606.) These changes would be difficult to implement and

4-,
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would have a negative impact on other data processing initiatives such asEFT It should be noted that
providing EFT for just one system (chapter 30) has proved to be a significant technical challenge and

has not yet been accomplished.

The four education computer systems are not easy to change. Changes are very labor intensive.

Currently, it is VBA's strategy to limit enhancements to VA's legacy systems" (the older systems like

the education systems) to the extent possible and devote major resources toward redesign of the C&P

system. The education systems would then eventually be redesigned as well. This overall strategy leads

us to limit major mhancements to the current systems to the extent possible.

a) Are there any advantages to payments made directly to schools?

There may be advantages to students in some instances. However, payments made directly to
educational institutions would remove students' discretion to use the funds foreducational costs and

subsistence.

5. Aside from moving workloads from the Atlanta office, what is being done to reduce the

backlog of claims at that RPO?

Additional employees were hired and overtime was performed. By February 26, 1996, the Atlanta RPO

had reduced its backlog by more than one third from the peak level of 57,714 cases pending on January

12, 1996. This reduction was achieved despite the receipt of many Enrollment Certifications for spring

terms. The backlog has now been reduced by nearly two-thirds, to 19,716 cases pending on March 29,

1996. Within a short time, we expect that there will no longer be an excessive number of pending cases in

Atlanta.

A) Are there plans for special training?

Trainee claims examiners were assigned certain simpler types of enrollments to process, to maximize their

productivity prior to completion of their training. Regular training is now being resumed, and newly hired

claims examiners will receive intensive training. By the time education processing from the St. Petersburg

Regional Office is consolidated into Atlanta in July 1996, personnel will be trained and ready for the

additional workload

6. During testimony, the Department of Defense indicated that 95% of new recruits enrolled

in the MG1B, and 70% go on to participate ineducational benefits.

A) What are the numbers of personnel completing their education using GI Bill benefits,

where "completing is either a two-year or four-year program of academic study?

Our records show that the cumulative usage rate for the MGIEI is 59.4%. Our database shows that

131,458 Chapter 30 beneficiaries (or 45%) attended junior colleges and 114,923 (or 40%) pursued

bachelor defgees. Completion rates are not currently available in our system of records.

4
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1. A few years ago, VA recommended that the requirement for monthly self-certification be
extended to chapters 32, 35, and 1606. Does the Department still support this view? If this
recommendation were to be implemented, what would be the effect of the resulting increased
paperwork? Would timeliness of service be adversely affected?

The Education Service is currently studying the effectiveness of monthly certification. Our preliminary
data indicate that monthly certifications significantly reduce overpayments and are cost-effective. We
are studying ways to make them less costly and more efficient.

VA would only implement monthly certification in the other benefit programs in conjunction with
SAVE and EFT. Therefore, the impact on paperwork and timeliness should be minimal.

2. Do chapter 30 education checks now include the dates covered by that check? I know you
were discussing this issue with Treasury at one point. Has it since been resolved?

Advance payment checks include this information. Regular checks do not. Changes to our system are
required to print the dates on regular checks. We are beginning the process to make the necessary
changes to our system.

3. I was told that the Education program was more profoundly affected by the furloughs
than the other programs. Is this true? If so, why? What can be done to reduce the impact of
any future similar situations?

The effect of the furloughs on Education programs was particularly acute for several reasons Firstly,
education workload fluctuates over the course of the year in rhythm with the academic calendars of
educational institutions. It is highest when enrollment certifications for fall and spring terms conic in.
Pending workloads typically reach one peak from October through November, decline sharply in
December, and reach another peak in late January and February. These peak work periods are routinely
handled with the use of overtime. Due to budgetary constraints after October 1, 1995, overtime was
severely curtailed. As a result, backlogs were incurred even prior to the furloughs. The furloughs
themselves prevented the normal reduction of pending workload from fallterms prior to receipt of
enrollment documents for spring terms.

Secondly, the needs and expectations of education claimants demand a shorter time frame for
processing. School terms typically last only three to four months, and sometimes less. The students'
need for funding is greatest early in the term, to help pay for tuition, books, and supplies. To satisfy our
customers' needs and expectations, throughout Fiscal Year 1995 (including September 1995) we were
able to process more than 84 percent of original claims and more than 90 percent of supplemental
claims in less than thirty days The furloughs dramatically reduced that timeliness, to 63 percent for
original claims and 75 percent for supplemental claims in February 1996



Finally, for all claimants under the Montgomery G. I. Bill - Active Duty, and for some claimants under
other programs, receipt of monthly benefits depends on VA processing a verification from the student
of his or her continuing enrollment. These constitute about two-thirds of all education beneficiaries.
When firloughs prevented the processing of verifications, even those beneficiaries whose claims had

already been granted were unable to receive benefits.

We do not expect similar situations in the future. However, should suen situations occur, one way to
reduce their impact is to consider education claims processing as an essential activity which canbe

continued.

In Secretary Brown's correspondence regarding the Education Service move, he noted
that the "typical" Education Service employee has over 20 years of federal service with the
salary and benefits that a good employee earns through those years. He went on to say that if the
service is relocated, many of these "older" employees will elect to retire. Just for the record, I
believe you are flirting with age discrimination in this statement Would you care to respond?

Please provide for the record a similar profile of the Compensation, Pension, and
Insurance Service, and the Cemetery Service.

VBA hopes to relocate every employee who wishes to relocate to St. Louis, regardless of age The
Education Service is staffed with very dedicated people, and the support of these individuals is why
VBA's education programs run so well. Offering Education Service personnel the opportunity to

relocate to St. Louis will ensure continuity of program knowledge, continued employment, and is in

VBA's best interest in maintaining a workforce that has the necessary program knowledgeand skills in

education claims processing.

The average number of years service for employees of Insurance Service is IC. 5 years; for
Compensation and Pension Service employees, 23 years; and for National Cemetery System employees,
14 3 years

4. As stated in title 38, U.S.C., the primary purposes of the Montgomery GI Bill-Active Duty
is to assist in the readjustment of members of the Armed Forces to civilian life after their
separation from military service. Accordingly, the clear intent of Congress is that the VA is the

lead agency for this program.

Ls this understood in the Executive Branch? If not, what do we aced to do to clarify
Congressional intent?

We should note that "readjustment" is one of six purposes, and although listed first, is not designated

"as primary." We believe it is very clearly understood in the Executive Branch that VA is the lead

agency for the administration of the Montgomery GI Bill-Active Duty.

I
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S. Mr. Avent, in your testimony you point out bow closely the VA Education Service works
with the Department of Defense, the Department ofTransportation, the FAA, and the
Departments of Labor and Education. Additionally you note that, particularly with regard to
the Montgomery GI Bill, Education Service staff regularly meet with their counterparts in DOD
and the services.

I oppose your plans to move the Education Service to St. Louis- and you have just made
part of the case for my opposition. Education Service personnel need to be here to ensure that,
among other things, the Montgomery GI Bill continues to run smoothly. This seems very
obvious to me.

Are plans to move the Service continuing? Irv), I strongly recommend this notion be
reconsidered. In fact, I introduced a bill yesterday to require that the VA Education Service be
maintained in the District of Columbia.

We are continuing with plans to move the Education Service. The Education Service has developed
close working relationships with the Department ofDefense and other agencies in the administration of
the Montgomery GI Bill; however, VBA in Central Office is being downsized This initiative will
reduce Central Office staff In addition, we believe that we can improve on developing applications if
the procedures staff is closer to a processing office. We are now preparing to convert St. Louis to a
new imaging system.

As we go through this process, we are looking at a model that has been in place for a number of years,
one that I think most people would acknowledge is one ofour more successful operations That is our
Insurance program which is located in Philadelphia.

VBA's close working relationship with the Department of Defense and other Federal agencies involved
in the delivery of services to veterans is a significant contributing factor to the success of our benefits
programs, to include the Education Service. We will continue to work closely withour partners-in-
service, within both the executive and legislative branches of government, as wc progress with and after
the implementation of our Central Office restructuring initiatives

As part of our ongoing implementation planning, VBA's Education Service Director and the
Director of the St. Louis Regional Processing Office (RPO) are working with a team of subject-matter
experts to develop a concept of Education Service operations that will ensure the continued cooperation
and coordination between our Education Service managers and the Department of Defense. A number
of different implementation options are under review, to include the continuation of an Education
Service coordinative office function here in Central Office, with the remainder of the Serrice relocating
to the St Louis RPO This is just one example of a strategy to address concerns regarding intra-
Department coordination on Education issues, while still enabling us to achieve the goals that will result
from the collocation of a management, policy and procedures development with a line operation, to
include improved policy development and coordination, more timely issue resolution, improved
customer service, and substantial resource savings over a 5 year timeframe.

7
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6. Th4 Subcommittee has long been interested in the Student Automated Verification of
Enrollment (SAVE) program. Under the SAVE process, chapter 30 trainees would be able to
certify school attendance over the telephone. I know that the pilct for this program was
successful. When will this program be implemented nationwide?

The Pilot test for SAVE was successful in the sense that we were able to demonstrate the feasibility of
the idea. However, there wele technical problems and the contract expired before we could develop the
system to the point where veterans could actually try it.

We are now exploring this issue with SPRINT, our FTS2000 carrier, anc they are optimistic about their
ability to provide the necessary phone service. However, they have not provided a detailed plan yet,
and we need to receive this plan before making any estimate of implementation dates. There are internal
VA data processing issues to be resolved as well.

We hope to be able to do a live test of SAVE in a limited geographic area later this year. A full
nationwide implementation would be further down the road.

7. I think we can all agree that, as a readjustment benefit, the effectiveness of the
Montgomery GI Bill has seriously eroded over the years as a result of soaring education costs. In
view of this, will the VA include in its budget request an increase in the basic GI Bill benefit? If
not, why not?

As you know, the law provides for a cost of living increase effective in October of each year Any other
increases must conform to the PAYGO provisions of the law.

8. The issue of chapter 30 usage is important. The young people participating in this
program agree to a $1,200 basic pay reduction in order to establish eligibility. Consequently, we
particularly want to ensure that these benefits are used.

What is the current usage and how do vou define this? In your view, should this rate be higher?
If so, what steps can each of us take to get this rate up?

The cumulative usage rate since inception of the program through September 30, 1995, is 59 4% We
would like this rate to be higher. When we say 'usage rate' we are talking about those individuals who
have opted to participate in the Montgomery GI Bill by having money withdrawn from their military pay
(and who are thus 'participants') who then actually go on to enroll in a school and start to draw MGIB
benefits

The usage rate for the World War II GI Bill was approximately 50% During the 25 years of its
existence, the Vietnam Era GI Bill resulted in a 70% usage rate Because Montgomery GI Bill
participants have invested in thcir future, we expect the usage rate will better that of the Vietnam Era
GI Bill Most MGIB participants still have substantial time left in their delimiting period In the first ten

I



114

years since the passage of the legislation the Montgomery GI Bill is almost half way to its goal. We are
discussing with DOD the feasibility of sending out letters to individuals when they first become eligible
for the MGIB, and later on sending out follow-up letters. We are also developing firther outreach
initiatives.

no
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